Action No.: 0901-13483

IN THE COURT OF QUEEN'S BENCH OF ALBERTA JUDICIAL CENTRE OF CALGARY

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF TRIDENT EXPLORATION CORP., FORT ENERGY CORP., FENERGY CORP., 981384 ALBERTA LTD., 981405 ALBERTA LTD., 981422 ALBERTA LTD., TRIDENT RESOURCES CORP., TRIDENT CBM CORP., AURORA ENERGY LLC., NEXGEN ENERGY CANADA, INC. AND TRIDENT USA CORP.

NOTICE OF MOTION

TAKE NOTICE that an application will be made on behalf of the Petitioners in these proceedings (collectively, "Trident" or the "Applicants") before the Honourable Justice Romaine, in Chambers, at the Calgary Courts Centre, 601 - 5th Street SW, in the City of Calgary, Province of Alberta on Thursday, the 3rd day of June, 2010 at 9:00 in the forenoon or so soon thereafter as counsel may be heard, for the following relief:

- 1. Granting a Canadian Creditors' Meeting Order, substantially in the form attached as Schedule "A" hereto (the "Canadian Creditors' Meeting Order"):
 - (a) declaring service of notice of this application and the supporting materials to be good and sufficient, and abridging the time therefor, if necessary;
 - (b) accepting, authorizing and directing the filing of the Plan, as such Plan may be amended, varied or supplemented by Trident from time to time in accordance with the terms thereof and the Canadian Creditors' Meeting Order;
 - (c) authorizing Trident to establish a single class of Affected Creditors (as defined in the Canadian Creditors' Meeting Order) for the purpose of considering and voting on the Plan;
 - (d) prescribing the method for giving notice to and approving the form of materials to be distributed to the Affected Creditors:

- (e) authorizing and establishing the procedure for Trident to call, hold and conduct a meeting of the Affected Creditors to consider and vote on the Plan (the "Canadian Creditors' Meeting");
- (f) setting the date for the return of Trident's motion for an order sanctioning the Plan if the Plan is approved by the Required Majorities (as defined in the Canadian Creditors' Meeting Order); and
- (g) seeking the aid and recognition of any other court, tribunal, or judicial, regulatory or administrative body in carrying out the terms of the Canadian Creditors' Meeting Order.
- 2. Granting such further and other relief as counsel may advise and this Honourable Court deems just.

AND FURTHER TAKE NOTICE that the grounds for this application are as follows:

- 3. On September 8, 2009, Trident sought and was granted an Order (the "Initial Order") under the CCAA providing, among other things, a stay of all proceedings against Trident during the Stay Period in order to permit Trident to take certain steps in furtherance of its restructuring. The Stay Period has been subsequently extended by Court orders and as a result of the Order of the Honourable Justice Romaine made on May 7, 2010 is currently set to expire on July 2, 2010.
- 4. On May 5, 2010, the US Debtors (as defined in the Monitor's Thirteenth Report) filed the Second Amended Joint Plan of Reorganization of Trident Resources Corp. and Certain Affiliated Debtors and Debtors in Possession (as amended or modified, the "US Plan") in the United States Bankruptcy Court, District of Delaware (the "US Court"). In support of the US Plan, the US Debtors filed in the US Bankruptcy Proceedings an amended Disclosure Statement for the US Plan dated May 5, 2010 (as amended or modified, the "US Disclosure Statement"), which outlines the framework of the US Plan.
- 5. To facilitate the orderly implementation of the Plan in Canada and the US Plan in the United States, each contemplates the other becoming effective on the same day.

- 6. On May 5, 2010, the US Court granted an Order, similar in purpose and function to the proposed Canadian Creditors' Meeting Order, authorizing the US Debtors to send the US Plan and the US Disclosure Statement to the US Debtors' creditors (the "US Creditors") and to solicit votes to accept or reject the US Plan.
- 7. The US Court also set May 5, 2010 as the record date for voting purposes for the US Creditors.
- 8. The deadline for the US Creditors to submit ballots to vote to accept or reject the US Plan is June 4, 2010.
- 9. If the requisite majorities of the US Creditors approve the US Plan and the Canadian Plan receives the requisite approval from the Affected Creditors, Trident proposes a coordinated confirmation hearing in the US Chapter 11 proceedings and the Canadian CCAA proceedings to take place on June 18, 2010.
- 10. If the US Plan is approved by the US Court and the Canadian Plan is sanctioned by this Honourable Court at such confirmation hearing, Trident anticipates implementing the Canadian and US Plans on June 30, 2010.
- 11. The classification of Trident's creditors into a single class is in alignment with the Affected Creditors' commonality of interests, legal rights, and ability to engage in proper consultation, and supports and furthers the overarching aims of the CCAA.
- 12. It is necessary to provide for the date, time, place, notice and conduct of the Canadian Creditors' Meeting to allow the Affected Creditors to have the opportunity to consider and vote on the Plan.
- 13. Trident continues to have strong operational and financial performance and continues to work closely with the Monitor and all of Trident's stakeholders in all respects. Trident has acted and continues to act in good faith and with diligence with respect to these CCAA proceedings.
- 14. The Monitor supports the proposed relief.

15. Such other grounds as counsel for Trident may advise and this Honourable Court may permit.

AND FURTHER TAKE NOTICE that the Applicants will rely upon the Affidavit of Todd A. Dillabough, dated May 31, 2010, filed; the Twelfth and Thirteenth Reports of the Monitor; the pleadings and other materials filed herein; the provisions of the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act* (Canada) and the Alberta *Rules of Court*; and such further and other material as counsel may advise and this Honourable Court may permit.

DATED at the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta, this 31st day of May, 2010.

FRASER MILNER CASGRAIN LLP,

solicitors for the Applicants.

Per:

David W. Mann Derek M. Pontin

TO:

The Clerk of the Court

AND TO:

The Attached Service List

Schedule "A" to Notice of Motion

Action No.: 0901-13483

IN THE COURT OF QUEEN'S BENCH OF ALBERTA JUDICIAL CENTRE OF CALGARY

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF TRIDENT EXPLORATION CORP., FORT ENERGY CORP., FENERGY CORP., 981384 ALBERTA LTD., 981405 ALBERTA LTD., 981422 ALBERTA LTD., TRIDENT RESOURCES CORP., TRIDENT CBM CORP., AURORA ENERGY LLC., NEXGEN ENERGY CANADA, INC. AND TRIDENT USA CORP.

BEFORE THE HONOURABLE) AT THE

AT THE CALGARY COURTS CENTRE

JUSTICE ROMAINE

) IN THE CITY OF CALGARY, IN THE

IN CHAMBERS

) PROVINCE OF ALBERTA, THIS 3rd

) DAY OF JUNE, 2010

ORDER

the "Applicants"), AND UPON HAVING READ the Notice of Motion of Trident, dated May 31, 2010 (the "Notice of Motion"), the Affidavit of Todd A. Dillabough, dated May 31, 2010 (the "Dillabough Affidavit"), the Affidavit of Ronica Cameron, dated June 1, 2010 (the "Service Affidavit"), and the Thirteenth Report of the Monitor, dated \Leftrightarrow , 2010, filed; AND UPON HAVING READ the terms and provisions of the plan of compromise or arrangement, dated May 31, 2010, and attached hereto as Schedule "A" (the "Plan"); AND UPON HEARING counsel for Trident; the Monitor; Farallon Capital Management L.L.C., Special Situations Investing Group, Inc., and Mount Kellett Capital Management LP; Nexen Inc.; and the Steering Committee of the 2006 Lenders and other interested parties; IT IS HEREBY ORDERED AND DECLARED THAT:

Service

1. Service of notice of the application for this Order, and all supporting materials, is deemed good and sufficient as set out in the Service Affidavit; and the time therefor is abridged to the time actually given.

Defined Terms

2. Unless otherwise defined in this Order, all capitalized terms used in this Order shall have the meaning ascribed to such terms in the Plan.

Filing of the Plan

- 3. Trident is hereby authorized and directed to file the Plan, to present the Plan to the Affected Creditors (as defined in the Plan) for their consideration in accordance with the terms of this Order and to seek approval of the Plan in the manner set forth herein.
- 4. Trident be and is hereby authorized to vary, amend, modify or supplement the Plan by way of a supplementary or amended and restated plan or plans of compromise or arrangement (an "Amended Plan") at any time prior to the meeting of Affected Creditors (the "Creditors' Meeting"), provided that the Plan is amended in accordance with its terms (other than subparagraphs 4.02(n) or 5.01(e)), and Trident or the Monitor, as applicable, (i) files the Amended Plan with this Court, (ii) obtains the prior consent from the Monitor and the Required Backstop Parties (as defined in the Plan) or an Order of this Court on no less than 2 business days prior notice to the Required Backstop Parties, (iii) posts the Amended Plan on the Monitor's Website, and (iv) serves the Amended Plan on the Service List.
- 5. Trident is hereby authorized to vary, amend, modify or supplement the Plan, in accordance with its terms (other than subparagraphs 4.02(n) or 5.01(e)), at any time during the Creditors' Meeting, with the prior consent of the Monitor and the Required Backstop Parties, provided that oral notice of any such variation, amendment, modification or supplement is given to all Affected Creditors holding a Proven Claim or a Disputed Claim (each an "Eligible Voting Creditor") present in person or by proxy (and in such case, notice given to the Eligible Voting Creditor's proxyholder shall be sufficient) at the Creditors' Meeting prior to the vote being taken at the Creditors' Meeting, in which case any such variation, amendment, modification or supplement shall be deemed to be part of and incorporated into the Plan, and such Amended Plan shall be promptly posted on the Monitor's Website and filed with the CCAA Court as soon as practicable following the Creditors' Meeting.

6. Trident be and is hereby authorized to vary, amend, modify or supplement the Plan, in accordance with its terms (other than subparagraphs 4.02(n) or 5.01(e)), at any time and from time to time after the Creditors' Meeting (both prior to and subsequent to the Sanction Order, if granted), without obtaining a further Order of this Court and without notice to any Creditors, if Trident, the Monitor and the Required Backstop Parties, acting reasonably and in good faith, determine that such variation, amendment, modification or supplement is of an administrative nature that is not adverse to the financial or economic interests of any of the Affected Creditors under the Plan and is necessary in order to give effect to the substance of the Plan or the Sanction Order.

Classification of Creditors

7. For the purposes of considering and voting on the Plan and receiving distributions thereunder, the Affected Claims of the Affected Creditors shall constitute a single class under the Plan.

Notice of Creditors' Meeting and Information Package

- 8. The form of notice to Creditors of the Creditors' Meeting (the "Notice of Creditors' Meeting") and the form of Proxy and Election to Receive \$5,000 (as defined in the Plan) in substantially the forms attached to this Meeting Order as Schedules "B" and "C", respectively, are hereby approved.
- 9. The Monitor shall send a copy of the Notice of Creditors' Meeting as soon as practicable, and in any event not later than two (2) Business Days, following the granting of this Order, to each Affected Creditor by registered mail, facsimile, courier or e-mail at the last known address (including the last known fax number or e-mail address) for such Affected Creditor specified by such Affected Creditor in the Claims Procedure.
- 10. The Notice of Creditors' Meeting shall include a specification of the web address where each Affected Creditor will be able to access and retrieve copies the following documents (collectively, the "Information Package"):
 - (a) this Meeting Order;

- (b) the Plan;
- (c) a copy of the Monitor's Thirteenth Report;
- (d) the Notice of Creditors' Meeting; and
- (e) a copy of the form of Proxy and Election to Receive up to \$5,000 Cash to be used by the Affected Creditors.
- 11. The Chair (as defined in paragraph 16 of this Order) be and is hereby authorized to accept and rely upon proxies substantially in the form attached as Schedule "C" hereto. Notwithstanding paragraphs 9 and 10 hereof, the Monitor may from time to time, make such minor changes to the Information Package as the Monitor, in consultation with Trident and the Required Backstop Parties, considers necessary or desirable to conform the content thereof to the terms of the Plan or this Meeting Order, or to describe the Plan.
- 12. The Monitor shall cause a copy of the Information Package to be posted on the Monitor's Website (http://cfcanada.fticonsulting.com/trident) within two (2) Business Days of the granting of this Meeting Order and in the case of any amendments made thereto in accordance with paragraph 11 hereof, as soon as practicable after such amendments are made.
- 13. The Monitor shall send by registered mail, facsimile, courier or e-mail as soon as practicable following a request therefor, a copy of the Information Package to each Creditor who, no later than two (2) Business Days prior to the Creditors' Meeting (or any adjournment thereof), makes a written request for it.

Publication of Newspaper Notice

14. As soon as practicable and within three (3) Business Days of the granting of this Order, a newspaper notice of the Creditors' Meeting, in substantially the form attached as Schedule "D" to this Order (the "Newspaper Notice"), shall be published once by the Monitor in the Globe and Mail (National Edition) and the Wall Street Journal.

Notice Sufficient

15. The publication of the Newspaper Notice, the sending of the Information Package to Affected Creditors and the posting of the Information Package on the Monitor's Website, in the manner set out in paragraphs 9 through 14, as applicable, shall constitute good and sufficient service of this Meeting Order, the Plan and the Notice of Creditors' Meeting on all Persons who are entitled to receive notice thereof in these proceedings, or who wish to be present in person or by proxy at the Creditors' Meeting or in these proceedings, and no other form of notice or service need be made on such Persons and no other document or material need be served on such Persons in respect of the Creditors' Meeting or these proceedings. Service shall be effective, in the case of registered mailing, three (3) Business Days after the date of mailing, in the case of service by courier, on the day after the courier was sent, and in the case of service by fax or e-mail, on the day after the fax or e-mail was transmitted, unless such day is not a Business Day, or the fax or e-mail transmission was made after 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time), in which case, on the next Business Day.

Creditors' Meeting

- 16. A representative of the Monitor shall preside as the chair of the Creditors' Meeting (the "Chair") and shall decide all matters relating to the rules and procedures at, and the conduct of, the Creditors' Meeting in accordance with the terms of the Plan, this Creditors' Meeting Order and further Order of this Court. The Chair may adjourn the Creditors' Meeting at his/her discretion.
- 17. Trident shall call, hold and conduct the Creditors' Meeting on June 16, 2010 at the Crystal Ballroom at the Fairmont Palliser Hotel, Calgary, at 10:00 a.m. (Calgary time) (the "Meeting Date"), or as adjourned to such places and times as the Chair may determine, for the purposes of the Affected Creditors considering and voting on the Plan and transacting such other business as may be properly brought before the Creditors' Meeting.

Attendance at Creditors' Meeting

- 18. The only Persons entitled to notice of, attend or speak at the Creditors' Meeting are the Affected Creditors (or their respective proxy holders), representatives of Trident, the Monitor, the Required Backstop Parties, the legal counsel or agent of any of the foregoing, the Chair, Scrutineers and the Secretary (as defined below). The lenders pursuant to the Second Lien Credit Agreement (the "Second Lien Lenders"), the agent to the Second Lien Lenders and their legal counsel are entitled to notice of and attend the Creditors' Meeting as observers only. Any other Person may be admitted to the Creditors' Meeting only by invitation of Trident or the Chair.
- 19. An Eligible Voting Creditor that is not an individual may only attend and vote at the Creditors' Meeting if it has appointed a proxyholder to attend and act on its behalf at the Creditors' Meeting.

Disputed Claims

- 20. If the amount of a Disputed Claim has not been resolved prior to the Meeting Date, the holder thereof shall be entitled to vote the full amount of the Disputed Claim in accordance with the provisions of this Meeting Order, without prejudice to the rights of Trident, the Monitor or the applicable Creditor with respect to the final determination of the Disputed Claim for distribution purposes, and such vote shall be separately tabulated by the Monitor in accordance with paragraph 32 hereof.
- 21. Allowing an Eligible Voting Creditor to vote at the Creditors' Meeting in respect of a Disputed Claim shall not be construed as an admission that such Eligible Voting Creditor's Claim is a Proven Claim for distribution purposes.

Voting at the Creditors' Meeting

22. Any Creditor holding a Claim that has not been filed or asserted in accordance with the Claims Order, or that has filed a Claim that has been disallowed and for which the appeal period has expired with no appeal, will not be entitled to vote on the Plan at the Creditors' Meeting in respect of its Claim.

- 23. The only Persons entitled to vote at the Creditors' Meeting in person or by proxy, are the Eligible Voting Creditors.
- 24. Each Eligible Voting Creditor shall have one vote, which vote shall have the aggregate value of its Disputed Claim(s), and/or Proven Claim(s) (as determined in accordance with the Claims Order or any other order of the Court), as applicable.
- 25. By no later than June 4, 2010, the agent for the 06 Lender Syndicate (as defined in the Claims Order) shall provide to the Monitor a schedule (the "06 Lenders Schedule") setting out the name, address, facsimile number, e-mail address, and name of the authorized representative of each individual lender under the 06 Lender Syndicate and the percentage held, as at May 5, 2010, by each such individual lender of the aggregate Claims filed by the agent in respect of the 06 Lender Syndicate pursuant to the Claims Order (the "06 Lender Syndicate Claim"). As soon as practicable, and in any event not later than two (2) Business Days following the receipt by the Monitor of the 06 Lenders Schedule, the Monitor shall send to each individual lender set out on the 06 Lenders Schedule a copy of the Notice of Creditors' Meeting in accordance with paragraph [9] of this Order and an Information Package to any individual lender requesting an Information Package in accordance with paragraph [13] of this Order. Each individual lender under the 06 Lender Syndicate shall be entitled to vote at the Creditors' Meeting in person or by proxy as an Eligible Voting Creditor pursuant to this Order in the amount equal to the percentage of the 06 Lender Syndicate Claim held by each such individual lender according to the 06 Lenders Schedule.
- 26. By no later than June 4, 2010, the agent for the 07 Lender Syndicate (as defined in the Claims Order) shall provide to the Monitor a schedule (the "07 Lenders Schedule") setting out the name, address, facsimile number, e-mail address, and name of the authorized representative of each individual under the 07 Lender Syndicate and the percentage held, as at May 5, 2010, by each such individual lender of the aggregate Claims filed by the agent in respect of the 07 Lender Syndicate pursuant to the Claims Order (the "07 Lender Syndicate Claim"). As soon as practicable, and in any event not later than two (2) Business Days following the receipt by the Monitor of the 07 Lenders

Schedule, the Monitor shall send to each individual lender set out on the 07 Lenders Schedule a copy of the Notice of Creditors' Meeting in accordance with paragraph [9] of this Order and an Information Package to any individual lender requesting an Information Package in accordance with paragraph [13] of this Order. Each individual lender under the 07 Lender Syndicate shall be entitled to vote at the Creditors' Meeting in person or by proxy as an Eligible Voting Creditor pursuant to this Order in the amount equal to the percentage of the 07 Lender Syndicate Claim held by each such individual lender according to the 07 Lenders Schedule.

- 27. No Person shall be entitled to vote on the Plan in respect of a claim that is an Unaffected Claim.
- 28. The quorum required at the Creditors' Meeting shall be any three (3) Eligible Voting Creditors present in person or by proxy at the Creditors' Meeting.
- 29. If:
 - (a) the requisite quorum is not present at the Creditors' Meeting;
 - (b) the Creditors' Meeting is postponed by a vote of the majority in value of the Claims of the Eligible Voting Creditors present in person or by proxy; or
 - (c) the Chair otherwise decides to adjourn the Creditors' Meeting,

then the Creditors' Meeting shall be adjourned to such date, time and place as may be designated by the Chair. The announcement of the adjournment by the Chair, the posting of notice of such adjournment on the Monitor's Website and written notice thereof to the Service List shall constitute sufficient notice of the adjournment and Trident and the Monitor shall have no obligation to give further notice to any Person of the adjourned Creditors' Meeting.

30. Every question submitted to the Creditors' Meeting, except to approve the Plan resolution, any amendment to or in respect of the Plan or an adjournment of the Creditors' Meeting, will be decided by a majority of votes given on a show of hands or, if

- by confidential written ballot at the discretion of the Chair, by a simple majority in number of the Eligible Voting Creditors.
- 31. The Chair shall direct a vote by the Eligible Voting Creditors on the resolution substantially in the form attached hereto as Schedule "E" to approve the Plan (i) by way of written ballot, or (ii) if the Chair deems it appropriate, by a show of hands.
- 32. The Monitor may appoint scrutineers (the "Scrutineers") for the supervision and tabulation of the attendance, quorum, and votes cast at the Creditors' Meeting. A Person or Persons designated by the Monitor shall act as secretary (the "Secretary") at the Creditors' Meeting and shall tabulate all Proven Claims (and, if applicable, Disputed Claims) voted at the Creditors' Meeting.
- 33. For voting purposes, the Monitor shall keep a separate record and tabulation of any votes cast in respect of Proven Claims and Disputed Claims.
- 34. The result of any vote conducted at the Creditors' Meeting shall be binding upon each and every Affected Creditor, whether or not such Affected Creditor was present or voted at the Creditors' Meeting, without prejudice to such Affected Creditor's ability to oppose the Plan at the Sanction Hearing.
- 35. Following the vote at the Creditors' Meeting, the Monitor shall tally the votes cast and determine whether the Plan has been approved by the majorities of Eligible Voting Creditors required pursuant to section 6 of the CCAA (the "Required Majorities").
- 36. The Monitor shall file its report to this Court by no later than one (1) Business Day after the Meeting Date with respect to the results of the votes cast, including whether:
 - (a) the Plan has been accepted by the Required Majorities; and
 - (b) the votes cast by Eligible Voting Creditors with Disputed Claims, if any, would affect the result of the vote.
- 37. If the vote on the approval or rejection of the Plan by Eligible Voting Creditors is decided by the votes in respect of the Disputed Claims, Trident shall seek an order for an

expedited determination of any material Disputed Claims and an appropriate deferral of the application for the Sanction Order and any other applicable dates in this Order and the Plan.

Voting By Proxies

- 38. All proxies submitted in respect of the Creditors' Meeting (or any adjournment thereof) shall be in substantially the form attached to this Order as Schedule "C" or in such other form as is acceptable to the Monitor or the Chair.
- 39. An Eligible Voting Creditor wishing to appoint a proxy to represent such Eligible Voting Creditor at the Creditors' Meeting (or any adjournment thereof) may do so by inserting such Person's name in the blank space provided on the form of proxy and sending the completed form to the Monitor by e-mail to trident@fticonsulting.com, or if the completed form cannot be sent by e-mail, it shall be sent by registered mail, facsimile or courier to:

FTI Consulting Canada Inc.
Monitor of Trident Exploration Corp., et al.
TD Waterhouse Tower, 79 Wellington Street West
Suite 2010, P.O. Box 104
Toronto, Canada M5K 1G8
Tal. 416 640 8100

Tel: 416-649-8100 Fax: 416-649-8101

- 40. A proxy must be received by the Monitor by noon (Calgary time) on the last Business Day preceding the date set for the Creditors' Meeting or any adjournment thereof, or delivered by hand to the Chair prior to the commencement of the Creditors' Meeting (or commencement of an adjourned Creditors' Meeting in case of adjournment). After commencement of the Creditors' Meeting (or commencement of an adjourned Creditors' Meeting in case of adjournment), no proxies shall be accepted by the Monitor.
- 41. The following shall govern the submission of proxies and any deficiencies in respect of the form or substance of proxies filed with the Monitor:
 - (a) an Eligible Voting Creditor who has given a proxy may revoke it (unless it has agreed otherwise) as to any matter on which a vote has not already been cast

pursuant to its authority, by an instrument in writing executed by such Eligible Voting Creditor or by its attorney, duly authorized in writing or, if an Eligible Voting Creditor is not an individual, by an officer or attorney thereof duly authorized, and deposited with the Monitor as provided in paragraph 39 above;

- (b) if no name has been inserted in the space provided to designate the proxyholder on the proxy, the Eligible Voting Creditor shall be deemed to have appointed Nigel Meakin of the Monitor (or such other Person as Nigel Meakin, in his sole discretion, may designate) as the Eligible Voting Creditor's proxyholder;
- (c) if the proxy is not dated in the space provided, it shall be deemed to be dated on the date it is received by the Monitor;
- (d) a proxy submitted by an Eligible Voting Creditor that bears or is deemed to bear a later date than an earlier proxy submitted by such Eligible Voting Creditor shall be deemed to revoke the earlier proxy;
- (e) if more than one valid proxy for the same Eligible Voting Creditor and bearing or deemed to bear the same date are received by the Monitor with conflicting instructions, such proxies shall not be counted for the purposes of the vote;
- (f) the Person named in the proxy shall vote the Proven Claim or Disputed Claim, as applicable, of the Eligible Voting Creditor in accordance with the direction of the Eligible Voting Creditor appointing such Person on any ballot that may be called for. In the absence of any such direction, such Proven Claim or Disputed Claim, as applicable, shall be voted in favour of the Plan resolution;
- (g) a proxy confers a discretionary authority upon the Person named therein with respect to amendments or variations to the matters identified in the notices of the Creditors' Meeting and in this Plan, and with respect to other matters that may properly come before the Creditors' Meeting; and
- (h) the Monitor in consultation with Trident is hereby authorized to use reasonable discretion as to the adequacy of compliance with respect to the manner in which

any proxy is completed and executed, and may waive strict compliance with the requirements in connection with the deadlines imposed in connection therewith.

Transfers or Assignments of Claims

- 42. If a Creditor transfers or assigns an Affected Claim to another Person, such transferee or assignee shall not be entitled to attend and vote the transferred or assigned Affected Claim at the Creditors' Meeting unless (i) the assigned Affected Claim is a Proven Claim or Disputed Claim, or a combination thereof, and (ii) satisfactory proof of assignment has been delivered in accordance with paragraphs 35 and 36 of the Claims Order no later than three (3) calendar days prior to the Meeting Date.
- 43. If a Creditor transfers or assigns (i) the whole of an Affected Claim to more than one Person, or (ii) part of such Affected Claim to another Person or Persons, such transfers or assignments shall not create separate Affected Claims for voting purposes. Only the last Creditor holding the whole of the Affected Claim may attend and vote the transferred or assigned Affected Claim at the Creditors' Meeting, unless such Creditor delivers notice in writing to Trident and the Monitor no later than three (3) calendar days prior to the Meeting Date directing that a specified transferee or assignee may vote the whole of such Affected Claim at the Creditors' Meeting if and to the extent such Affected Claim may otherwise be voted at such Creditors' Meeting.

Hearing for Sanction of the Plan

- 44. If the Plan is approved by the Required Majorities and Trident is not required to seek an Order pursuant to paragraph 36 hereof, Trident shall seek Court approval of the Plan at a motion for the Sanction Order, which motion shall be returnable before this Court at 10:00 a.m. (Calgary time) on June 18, 2010, or as soon after that date as the matter can be heard (the "Sanction Hearing").
- 45. Service of the Monitor's Thirteenth Report in accordance with paragraph 9 hereof, the posting of this Meeting Order and Information Package in accordance with paragraph 11 hereof and the publication of the Newspaper Notice in accordance with paragraph 13 hereof, shall constitute good and sufficient service of the notice of the Sanction Hearing

on all Persons who may be entitled to receive notice of the Sanction Hearing, and no other form of notice or service need be made on such Persons, and no other document or materials need be served on such Persons in respect of the Sanction Hearing unless they have filed and served a Demand of Notice or Notice of Appearance.

- 46. Any Person (other than Trident, the Monitor and other Persons already on the Service List) wishing to receive materials and appear at the Sanction Hearing shall serve upon the lawyers for Trident and the Monitor, and file with this Court, a Demand of Notice or Notice of Appearance by not later than 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on June 17, 2010.
- 47. Any party who wishes to oppose the motion for final sanctioning of the Plan shall serve upon the lawyers for both Trident and the Monitor, and upon all other parties on the Service List, by not later than 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on June 17, 2010, a copy of the materials to be used to oppose the motion for approval of the Plan, setting out the basis for such opposition.
- 48. If the Sanction Hearing is adjourned, only those Persons who are listed on the Service List (which shall include those Persons who have complied with paragraph 45 of this Order) shall be served with notice of the adjourned date.

General

- 49. The Monitor in consultation with Trident and the Required Backstop Parties may, in its discretion, generally or in individual circumstances, waive in writing the time limits imposed on any Creditor under this Meeting Order if the Monitor, in consultation with Trident and the Required Backstop Parties, deems it advisable to do so, without prejudice to the requirement that all other Creditors must comply with this Meeting Order.
- 50. If any deadline set out in this Meeting Order falls on a day other than a Business Day, the deadline shall be extended to the next Business Day.
- 51. Notwithstanding the terms of this Order, Trident or the Monitor may apply to this Court from time to time for such further order or orders as it considers necessary or desirable to amend, supplement or replace this Creditors' Meeting Order.

52. The Sale and Solicitation Process (the "SISP") as approved by an Order of this Court dated February 18, 2010 is hereby terminated and Trident and the Monitor shall have no further obligations in respect of the SISP.

Effect, Recognition and Assistance of Other Courts

- 53. This Meeting Order and any other Order in this proceeding shall have full force and effect in all provinces and territories in Canada and abroad and as against all Persons against whom they may otherwise be enforceable.
- 54. This Court hereby requests the aid and recognition (including assistance pursuant to section 17 of the CCAA, as applicable) of any court or any judicial, regulatory or administrative body in any province or territory of Canada and any judicial, regulatory or administrative tribunal or other court constituted pursuant to the Parliament of Canada or the legislature of any province or any court or any judicial, regulatory or administrative body of the United States and of any other nation or state to act in aid of and to be complementary to this Court in carrying out the terms of this Meeting Order.

	J.C.Q.B.A
N a	
ENTERED this day of June, 2010	
CLERK OF THE COURT	

SCHEDULE "A" TO MEETING ORDER (CCAA PLAN)

TRIDENT EXPLORATION CORP.,
FORT ENERGY CORP.,
FENERGY CORP.,
981384 ALBERTA LTD.
981405 ALBERTA LTD.
and
981422 ALBERTA LTD.

PLAN OF ARRANGEMENT AND COMPROMISE

PURSUANT TO THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT

May 31, 2010

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1 INTERPRETATION

1.01	Definitions	1
1.02	Construction	7
1.03	Determination of Claims	8
1.04	Successors and Assigns	8
1.05	Governing Law	8
	A DELCE E A	
	ARTICLE 2 PURPOSE AND IMPACT OF THE PLAN	
2.01	Purpose	8
2.02	Persons Affected	
2.03	Claims Not Affected	
2.04	Payments of Maximum Gross Distributable Amount and Net Distributable Amount	
	AMVUII	••••••
	ARTICLE 3	
	TREATMENT OF AFFECTED CLAIMS	
3.01	Single Class of Affected Creditors	9
3.02	Treatment of Affected Claims	
3.03	Voting by Affected Creditors	10
3.04	Entitlement of Affected Creditors	
3.05	Canadian Group Guarantee Liabilities Released on Implementation and no	
	Distribution therefor	
3.06	Disputed Claims	
3.07	Extinguishment of Claims	
3.08	Set-Off	
3.09	Crown Priority Claims	12
	ARTICLE 4	
	SANCTION ORDER	
4.01	Application for Sanction Order	12
	Sanction Order	
	ARTICLE 5	
	CONDITIONS OF PLAN IMPLEMENTATION	
	COMMITTEE OF THE PROPERTY OF T	
5.01	Conditions of Plan Implementation	
5.02	Waiver of Plan Implementation Conditions	
5.03	Monitor's Certificate	
5.04	Failure to Satisfy Plan Conditions	16

ARTICLE 6
IMPLEMENTATION

6.01	Implementation of Plan	16
6.02	Procedure for Payments and Distributions	17
6.03	Distributions for Proven Claims on the Initial Distribution Date	
	Calculation of Distribution when Disputed Claims Outstanding	17
6.05	Distributions for Proven Claims on the Final Distribution Date	
6.06	Distributions by the Monitor	
6.07	Uncashed Distributions	
	ARTICLE 7	
	EFFECT OF THE PLAN	
7.01	Binding Effect of Plan	18
7.02	Releases of the Monitor, Applicants and Others with respect to the Plan and	
	the CCAA Proceedings	18
7.03	Releases of Officers, Directors, Deemed Directors and Employees of	
	Applicants	19
7.04	Releases by the Applicants	19
7.05	Compliance with Order dated May 7, 2010	20
	ARTICLE 8	
	GENERAL	
8.01	Waiver of Breaches and Defaults	20
8.02	Amendments to Plan	21
8.03	Working in Conjunction with the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan and Further Assurances	21
8.04	Guarantees and Similar Covenants	
8.05	Consents and Waivers	
8.06	Different Capacities	
8.07	Paramountcy	
8.08	Termination	
8.09	Responsibilities of Monitor	
5107	7425447747474 A 117AHA1	43

PLAN OF COMPROMISE

ARTICLE 1 INTERPRETATION

1.01 **Definitions**.

In this Plan unless otherwise stated or unless the context otherwise requires:

- "Affected Claims" means all Claims except Unaffected Claims.
- "Affected Creditors" means Creditors with Affected Claims in respect of and to the extent of such Affected Claims.
- "Applicants" means the Canadian Applicants and the U.S. Debtors.
- "Backstop Commitment Agreement" means the agreement dated February 22, 2010 (and approved by the Court on February 18, 2010) among Trident Resources Corp., Trident and the Backstop Parties, as amended from time to time.
- "Backstop Parties" has the meaning given to that term in the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan.
- "Business Day" means a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or statutory holiday in Alberta.
- "Canadian Applicants" means Trident Exploration Corp., Fort Energy Corp., Fenergy Corp, 981384 Alberta Ltd., 981405 Alberta Ltd. and 981422 Alberta Ltd.
- "Alberta Energy" means Her Majesty the Queen in right of Alberta as represented by the Minister of Energy of the Province of Alberta.
- "Canadian Group Guarantee Creditor" means a Creditor with a Claim in respect of Canadian Group Guarantee Liabilities.
- "Canadian Group Guarantees" means all guarantees and other agreements provided or delivered by the Canadian Applicants (or by any one or more of them) alone or together with others, whereby a Canadian Applicant or Canadian Applicants guaranteed payment of indebtedness and liability owing by Trident Resources Corp. or any of its subsidiaries pursuant to or in respect of:
 - (a) the credit agreement dated November 24, 2006, as amended from time to time, among Trident Resources Corp., as borrower, certain of its subsidiaries as guarantors, Credit Suisse, Toronto Branch, as agent and the lenders party thereto; or
 - (b) the credit agreement dated August 20, 2007, as amended from time to time, among Trident Resources Corp., as borrower, certain of its subsidiaries as guarantors, Wells Fargo, N.A., as agent and the lenders party thereto;

"Canadian Group Guarantee Liabilities" means all indebtedness and liability, whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, now or hereafter owing by the Canadian Applicants (or any one or more of them) pursuant to or in respect of the Canadian Group Guarantees (or any of them).

"CCAA" means the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act (Canada), R.S.C. 1985, c.C-36, as amended.

"CCAA Amended and Restated Initial Order" means the Order of the Court dated October 6, 2009, as amended or varied by further Order, ordering and declaring, *inter alia*, that the Applicants are companies to which the CCAA applies.

"CCAA Proceedings" means the proceedings under the CCAA commenced by the Applicants.

"CCAA Professionals Reserve" has the meaning given to that term in section 6.01(a) of this Plan.

"Chapter 11 Cases" mean the cases commenced under chapter 11 of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code on the Filing Date by the U.S. Debtors in the U.S. Bankruptcy Court and being jointly administered with one another under Case No. 09-13150 (MFW).

"Claim" means any right or claim of any Person against the Canadian Applicants (or any one or more of them) in connection with any indebtedness, liability or obligation of any kind of a Canadian Applicant in existence on the Filing Date, including all Canadian Group Guarantee Liabilities owing as at the Filing Date, or which has arisen after the Filing Date as a result of the termination or repudiation (including the deemed termination pursuant to this Plan) by a Canadian Applicant on or before the Plan Implementation Date of any lease, executory contract, agreement or other arrangement in existence on the Filing Date) and any interest accrued thereon prior to the Filing Date, (but excluding all Post-Filing Interest and Costs), whether liquidated, unliquidated, fixed, contingent, absolute, matured, unmatured, disputed, undisputed, asserted, unasserted, legal, equitable, secured, unsecured, perfected, unperfected, present, future, known, or unknown, by guarantee, surety or otherwise, whether or not reduced to judgment, and whether or not such right is executory in nature including the right or ability of any Person to advance a claim for contribution, indemnity, subrogation or otherwise with respect to any matter, action, cause or chose in action, whether existing at present or commenced in the future based in whole or in part on facts, events or matters which exist or occurred on or before the Filing Date.

"Claims Officer" means the Claims Officer (as defined by the Claims Order).

"Claims Order" means an Order of the Court dated March 30, 2010 directing the establishing and approving of the claims procedure, as amended or varied by further Order.

"Court" means the Court of Queen's Bench of Alberta hearing Action Number 0901-13483, the Applicants' CCAA Proceedings.

"CRA" means the Canada Revenue Agency.

"Creditor" means any Person having a claim against a Canadian Applicant and includes the transferee of a Claim acknowledged by the Monitor in accordance with the claims procedure established by the Claims Order, or a trustee, liquidator, receiver, receiver and manager or other Person acting on behalf of such Person.

"Creditor Approval" means the approval of the Plan by the Affected Creditors in accordance with the provisions hereof and the CCAA.

"Disputed Claim" means an Affected Claim (including a contingent Affected Claim which may become a Proven Claim upon the occurrence of an event or events occurring after the Filing Date) or such portion thereof which is not a Proven Claim, which is disputed and which is subject to adjudication before the Claims Officer or the Court or otherwise pursuant to the Claims Order.

"Disputed Claims Reserve" has the meaning set out in section 6.04 of this Plan.

"Effective Time" means the time on the Plan Implementation Date that the Monitor files with the Court the certificate by the Monitor referred to in section 5.03.

"Election Deadline" means:

- (a) noon on June 15, 2010 for each Election to Receive \$5,000 delivered to the Monitor by any method other than hand delivery to the Monitor; or
- (b) the commencement of the Meeting for each Election to Receive \$5,000 hand delivered to the Monitor on the day of the Meeting.

"Election to Receive \$5,000" means a written election by an Affected Creditor which holds Affected Claims in an aggregate amount in excess of \$5,000 to reduce the aggregate amount of such Person's Affected Claims to \$5,000 made in the form attached as Schedule "C" to the Meeting Order.

"Equipment Lease Claims" means claims by a lessor of equipment against a Canadian Applicant arising from the lease of equipment to such Canadian Applicant as lessee unless such lease is repudiated by such Canadian Applicant.

"Exit Facility" has the meaning given to that term in the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan.

"Exit Facility Agreement" has the meaning given to that term in the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan.

"Filing Date" means September 8, 2009.

"Final Distribution Date" means a Business Day to be chosen by Trident, in consultation with the Monitor, on which the second and final distribution shall be made in respect of Proven Claims, which date shall be a date after all Disputed Claims have been finally determined in accordance with the Claims Order.

- "Final Order" means an Order, ruling or judgment of the Court, or any other court of competent jurisdiction, which is not subject to any stay.
- "Financial Advisors" means financial advisors retained by the Applicants (or any of them) in accordance with an Order of the Court and includes Rothschild Inc.
- "Initial Distribution Date" means a Business Day to be chosen by Trident, in consultation with the Monitor, on which the first distribution shall, as soon as practicable after the Plan Implementation Date, be made in respect of Proven Claims.
- "Maximum Gross Distributable Amount" means \$20.4 million (USD).
- "Meeting" means the meeting of Affected Creditors held to consider the Plan.
- "Meeting Order" means the Order of the Court dated June 3, 2010 authorizing the filing of this Plan and setting out the procedures for the Meeting and dissemination of the documents relating thereto.
- "Monitor" means FTI Consulting Canada ULC, in its capacity as the monitor appointed by the CCAA Amended and Restated Initial Order.
- "Net Distributable Amount" means the Maximum Gross Distributable Amount less all amounts payable or paid to satisfy Secured Trade Claims.
- "Order" means an order of a court of competent jurisdiction being, unless otherwise specified, the Court.
- "Person" means an individual, partnership, joint venture, trust, corporation, group, firm, association, unincorporated organization, committee, government, or agency or instrumentality thereof, or any other juridical entity howsoever designated or constituted.
- "Plan" means this plan of arrangement and compromise effected under the CCAA, as may be amended, varied or supplemented from time to time in accordance with the provisions hereof.
- "Plan Implementation Date" means the Business Day on which the conditions to the Plan as set out in the Plan have been satisfied or waived and the Monitor files with the Court the certificate by the Monitor referred to in section 5.03.
- "Post-Filing Interest and Costs" means all interest accrued or accruing on or after the Filing Date on or in respect of an Affected Claim and all costs and expenses incurred on or after Filing Date pursuant to or in respect of an Affected Claim.
- "Prepetition Agents" has the meaning given to that term in the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan.
- "Proven Claim" means the amount of the Affected Claim of a Creditor against a Canadian Applicant finally determined in accordance with the provisions of the Claims Order and which has become a Proven Claim pursuant to and as defined in the Claims Order.

- "Required Backstop Parties" has the meaning given to that term in the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan.
- "Rights Offering" has the meaning given to that term in the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan.
- "Rights Offering Procedures" has the meaning given to that term in the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan.
- "Sanction Order" means an Order of the Court made under the CCAA in form and on terms acceptable to the Required Backstop Parties and Trident, approving and sanctioning the Plan and providing any other relief as described in section 4.02 of the Plan.
- "Second Lien Credit Agreement" means the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of April 25, 2006 as amended from time to time among Trident as borrower, certain of its subsidiaries as guarantors, Credit Suisse, Toronto Branch, as agent, (as succeeded by Wilmington Trust FSB, as agent) and the lenders party thereto.
- "Secured Claims" means all claims, or part thereof, of a Creditor which are secured by security validly liening, charging or encumbering any asset of a Canadian Applicant (including statutory and possessory liens and equipment leases which create security interests) up to the realizable value of the collateral so liened, charged or encumbered (but excluding Equipment Lease Claims) and which have been registered or recorded with the applicable personal property security registry, land registry or land titles office.
- "Secured Creditors" means Creditors holding Secured Claims with respect to, and to the extent of such Secured Claims.
- "Secured Non-Trade Claims" means Secured Claims that do not arise from the supply by a Secured Creditor of goods or services to a Canadian Applicant.
- "Secured Trade Claims" means Secured Claims that arise from the supply by a Secured Creditor of goods or services to a Canadian Applicant including any such supply which legally entitles the supplier to the benefit of a statutory lien or trust under the *Builders' Lien Act* (Alberta) or a similar statute in any other jurisdiction.
- "Tax Act" means the *Income Tax Act* (Canada).
- "TD Credit Agreement" means the agreement dated July 8, 2004 between The Toronto-Dominion Bank, as lender and Trident, as borrower, in respect of a revolving secured credit facility in the maximum principal amount of Cdn. \$10 million, as amended.
- "Trident" means Trident Exploration Corp.

"Unaffected Claims" means:

- (a) claims under the Second Lien Credit Agreement (including for certainty any claims arising thereunder after the Filing Date);
- (b) claims arising after the Filing Date, but excluding Claims arising after the Filing Date as a result of the termination or repudiation (including any deemed

termination pursuant to this Plan) by a Canadian Applicant on or before the Plan Implementation Date of any lease, executory contract, agreement or other arrangement in existence on the Filing Date;

- (c) claims of employees of a Canadian Applicant employed on or after the Filing Date and arising on or prior to the Filing Date in their capacities as employees for all amounts owing to them by statute with respect to accrued salary, wages, expense reimbursement obligations, vacation pay, medical and dental benefits, pension payments pursuant to a registered pension plan or retirement compensation arrangement to the extent that funds or other assets are held in trust for the purpose of making such pension payments, but excluding any unpaid bonuses payable to employees that, at the Filing Date, do not constitute wages pursuant to the Employment Standards Code (Alberta), but including, despite any of the foregoing, Claims of employees of a Canadian Applicant, who were employed by such Canadian Applicant on the Filing Date and who continued to be employed on implementation of the Plan, in respect of health and dental benefits provided by a Canadian Applicant to such employees as at the Filing Date provided such employees were, as at the Filing Date, receiving long term disability benefits;
- (d) all Secured Claims, whether Secured Trade Claims or Secured Non-Trade Claims, including Claims arising before the Filing Date of any subcontractor, any material supplier or any other Person to the extent, and only to the extent, that such subcontractor, material supplier or other Person is legally entitled to the benefit of a statutory lien or trust under the *Builders' Lien Act* (Alberta) or other similar statute in any other jurisdiction;
- (e) all amounts owing by a Canadian Applicant to a customer of such Canadian Applicant (that is not an affiliate of such Canadian Applicant or did not, as at the Filing Date, deal with such Canadian Applicant at other than arms length) which such Canadian Applicant would be legally entitled to set off against any amount owing by such customer to such Canadian Applicant whether such amount arises before, on or after the Filing Date, but excluding any Claims for or in respect of product or service warranties or liability;
- (f) all claims with respect to reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel of any Canadian Applicant, the Monitor, the Monitor's counsel, the Claims Officer, any Financial Advisor, a Financial Advisor's counsel, or any professional advisor retained by any of the foregoing, as approved by the Court to the extent required;
- (g) claims against a Canadian Applicant imposed by statute and referred to in section 3.09 of the Plan;
- (h) intercompany Claims between and among any of the Applicants;
- (i) claims by Backstop Parties pursuant to the Backstop Commitment Agreement;
- (j) Equipment Lease Claims;

- (k) claims by a lessor of real property leased to a Canadian Applicant pursuant to the lease of such real property;
- (l) claims of Alberta Energy; and
- (m) claims of a person pursuant to the employee retention plan approved by the Order made November 20, 2009.
- "U.S. Bankruptcy Court" means the United States Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware or such other court as may have jurisdiction over the Chapter 11 Cases.
- "U.S. Chapter 11 Plan" means the joint plan of reorganization of Trident Resources Corp. and certain of its affiliated debtors and debtors in possession filed in the Chapter 11 Cases and attached hereto as Exhibit 1 including all exhibits attached thereto or referred to therein as the same may be amended, varied or supplemented from time to time in accordance with the provisions thereof.
- "U.S. Confirmation Order" has the meaning given to the term "Confirmation Order" in the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan.
- "U.S. Debtors" means, collectively, Trident Resources Corp., Trident CBM Corp., Aurora Energy LLC, Nexgen Energy Canada, Inc. and Trident USA Corp.

1.02 Construction

In this Plan, unless otherwise expressly stated or the context otherwise requires:

- (a) the division of the Plan into Articles and sections and the use of headings are for convenience of reference only and do not affect the construction or interpretation of the Plan;
- (b) the words "hereunder", "hereof" and similar expressions refer to the Plan and not to any particular Article or section and references to "Articles" or "sections" are to Articles and sections of the Plan;
- (c) words importing the singular include the plural and *vice versa* and words importing any gender include all genders;
- (d) the word "including" means "including without limiting the generality of the foregoing";
- (e) a reference to any statute is to that statute as now enacted or as the statute may from time to time be amended, re-enacted or replaced and includes any regulation made thereunder;
- (f) references to dollar amounts are to Canadian dollars unless otherwise specified; and

(g) references to times are to local time in Calgary, Alberta.

1.03 <u>Determination of Claims</u>

For purposes of proofs of claim, voting and distribution, all Claims shall be determined as at the Filing Date in accordance with the Claims Order.

1.04 Successors and Assigns

The Plan shall be binding on and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs, administrators, executors, legal personal representatives, successors and assigns of each Person named in or subject to the Plan.

1.05 Governing Law

The Plan shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of Alberta and the federal laws of Canada applicable therein. Any disputes as to the interpretation or application of the Plan and all proceedings taken in connection with the Plan shall be subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Court.

ARTICLE 2 PURPOSE AND IMPACT OF THE PLAN

2.01 Purpose

The purpose of the Plan is to effect a compromise of Affected Claims against the Canadian Applicants in order to enable their businesses to continue in the expectation that all Persons with an economic interest in a Canadian Applicant will derive a greater benefit from its continued operation as a going concern than would result from the immediate sale or forced liquidation of its assets. The Plan will also facilitate the payment by the Applicants of, among other Unaffected Claims, claims under the Second Lien Credit Agreement in full with the funding of this Plan to be provided pursuant to the Exit Facility and through the proceeds of a Rights Offering being conducted by the U.S. Debtors pursuant to the Rights Offering Procedures and the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan. Any claims by Creditors against the Applicants that are U.S. Debtors will be dealt with exclusively pursuant to the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan.

2.02 Persons Affected

On the Plan Implementation Date, the Plan will be binding on each Canadian Applicant and on all Persons with Affected Claims against any Canadian Applicant to the extent of their Affected Claims.

2.03 Claims Not Affected

The Unaffected Claims of Creditors will not be affected by the compromises set out in the Plan.

2.04 Payments of Maximum Gross Distributable Amount and Net Distributable Amount

Any amounts required to satisfy or discharge any Secured Trade Claims shall be paid from the Maximum Gross Distributable Amount and all Affected Claims shall, subject to the provisions of the Plan, share the Net Distributable Amount. Any amounts required to satisfy or discharge any disputed Secured Trade Claims shall be held by the Monitor in a separate interest bearing trust account until such dispute is resolved and no such amount shall form part of the Net Distributable Amount unless it is finally determined that such amount is not payable with respect to such disputed Secured Trade Claims.

ARTICLE 3 TREATMENT OF AFFECTED CLAIMS

3.01 Single Class of Affected Creditors

All Affected Creditors shall constitute a single class under the Plan for all purposes.

3.02 Treatment of Affected Claims

All Affected Claims shall, subject to section 3.04 and the other provisions of the Plan, be treated as follows:

- a Person who, on the Plan Implementation Date, holds Affected Claims in an aggregate amount of \$5,000 or less or a Person who, on the Plan Implementation Date, holds Affected Claims in an aggregate amount in excess of \$5,000 and who, by providing an Election to Receive \$5,000 to the Monitor before the Election Deadline, reduced the aggregate amount of such Person's Affected Claims to \$5,000, will receive in accordance with the Plan after the Plan Implementation Date, in full and final satisfaction of all such Person's Affected Claims, an amount equivalent to the lesser of:
 - (i) \$5,000; and
 - (ii) the aggregate amount of such Person's Proven Claims; and
 - a Person who provided an Election to Receive \$5,000 to the Monitor and receives a distribution in accordance with this section shall not be entitled to any other payment or consideration with respect to such Person's Affected Claims; despite any other provision of the Plan, the total amount payable under section 3.01(a) shall not exceed the Net Distributable Amount; and
- (b) a Person who, on the Plan Implementation Date, holds Affected Claims in an aggregate amount in excess of \$5,000 but who did not provide the Monitor with an Election to Receive \$5,000 before the Election Deadline pursuant to section 3.02(a), will receive in accordance with the Plan after the Plan Implementation Date, in full and final satisfaction of such Person's Affected Claims, an amount equivalent to the lesser of:

- (i) the aggregate amount of such Person's Proven Claims multiplied by a fraction:
 - A. the numerator of which is the Net Distributable Amount less the total amount paid or payable pursuant to section 3.01(a); and
 - B. the denominator of which is the total amount of all Affected Claims (other than those Affected Claims being paid by a distribution pursuant to section 3.01(a); or
- (ii) the aggregate amount of such Person's Proven Claims.

3.03 <u>Voting by Affected Creditors</u>

Each holder of a Proven Claim or a Disputed Claim shall be entitled to vote on this Plan at the Meeting of Affected Creditors, to the extent of the amount of its Proven Claim or Disputed Claim. The Monitor shall keep a separate record and tabulation of any votes cast in respect of Disputed Claims. The Monitor shall report the result of the vote and the tabulation of votes of Proven Claims and Disputed Claims to the Court and, if the decision by Affected Creditors whether to approve or reject the Plan is affected by the votes cast in respect of the Disputed Claims, Trident shall seek direction from the Court in respect thereof. The fact that a Disputed Claim is allowed for voting purposes shall not preclude Trident or the Monitor from disputing the Disputed Claim for distribution purposes.

3.04 Entitlement of Affected Creditors

- (a) All cash payments made to an Affected Creditor pursuant to the Plan shall be applied firstly in satisfaction of the outstanding principal amount of the Proven Claims held by such Affected Creditor and the balance, if any, shall then be applied to accrued and unpaid interest which forms part of such Proven Claims.
- (b) No Affected Creditor shall receive any Post-Filing Interest and Costs and any claim for or in respect of Post-Filing Interest and Costs shall be released by the Sanction Order as provided by section 4.02(e) of this Plan.
- (c) Each Affected Creditor which is a non-resident of Canada shall pay non-resident withholding tax, if any, imposed under Part XIII of the Tax Act as a condition of receiving any distribution under the Plan. Trident or the Monitor on behalf of Trident may deduct from any cash payment under the Plan to the holder of a Proven Claim any amount claimed by or appearing to be properly remitted to CRA and such amount shall be remitted to CRA with notice to such holder.
- (d) Each Affected Creditor shall be liable to pay any tax exigible in respect of amounts received by such Affected Creditor pursuant to the Plan and the Applicants shall have no liability with respect thereto.

3.05 <u>Canadian Group Guarantee Liabilities Released on Implementation and no Distribution therefor</u>

Despite section 3.02 or any other provision of the Plan, the Canadian Group Guarantee Creditors shall not receive any distribution under the Plan in respect of Canadian Group Guarantee Liabilities and all Canadian Group Guarantee Liabilities and all claims (including Claims) with respect thereto shall be released at the Effective Time as provided by sections 4.02(g) and 5.01(g) of the Plan.

3.06 <u>Disputed Claims</u>

Affected Creditors with Disputed Claims on the Plan Implementation Date shall not be entitled to receive any distribution hereunder with respect to such Disputed Claims. A Disputed Claim shall be referred for resolution in the manner set out in the Claims Order. Distributions pursuant to section 6.04 of this Plan shall be paid in respect of any Disputed Claim that is finally resolved or settled and becomes a Proven Claim in accordance with the Claims Order.

3.07 <u>Extinguishment of Claims</u>

As of and from the Effective Time and in accordance with the provisions of the Sanction Order, the treatment of claims under the Plan (including Proven Claims and Disputed Claims) shall be final and binding on the Canadian Applicants and all Creditors affected thereby (and their respective heirs, executors, administrators, legal personal representatives, successors and assigns) and all Claims (including all Claims with respect to Canadian Group Guarantees and Canadian Group Guarantee Liabilities), other than Unaffected Claims, shall be released and discharged as against the Canadian Applicants and the Canadian Applicants shall thereupon be released from all Claims (including all Claims with respect to Canadian Group Guarantees and Canadian Group Guarantee Liabilities), other than Unaffected Claims and other than the obligations of the Canadian Applicants to make payments in the manner and to the extent provided for in the Plan; provided that such discharge and release shall be without prejudice to the right of a holder of a Disputed Claim to prove such Disputed Claim in accordance with the provisions of the Claims Order so that such Disputed Claim becomes a Proven Claim entitled to receive consideration under section 3.02 of the Plan.

3.08 <u>Set-Off</u>

Despite any other provision of the Plan, the law of set-off applies to all claims made by or against a Canadian Applicant (including Claims) to the same extent as if such Canadian Applicant were plaintiff or defendant, as the case may be. However, a Person may only set off as against a Claim an obligation of such Person to the Canadian Applicant (that is otherwise the proper subject of set-off) and that existed on or before the Filing Date and a Person may only set off as against a claim by such Person against a Canadian Applicant arising after the Filing Date, an obligation of such Person to such Canadian Applicant arising after the Filing Date (that is otherwise the proper subject of set-off).

3.09 Crown Priority Claims

Within six months after the date of the Sanction Order, each Canadian Applicant shall pay in full to Her Majesty in Right of Canada or of a province all amounts owing by it of a kind that could be subject to a demand under subsection 224(1.2) of the Tax Act or under any substantially similar provision of any provincial legislation and that were outstanding at the Filing Date and are of a kind that could be subject to a demand under:

- (a) subsection 224(1.2) of the ITA:
- (b) any provision of the Canada Pension Plan or of the Employment Insurance Act that refers to subsection 224(1.2) of the ITA and provides for the collection of a contribution, as defined in the Canada Pension Plan, or an employee's premium, or employer's premium, as defined in the Employment Insurance Act, and of any related interest, penalties or other amounts; or
- (c) any provision of provincial legislation that has a similar purpose to subsection 224(1.2) of the ITA, or that refers to that subsection, to the extent that it provides for the collection of a sum, and of any related interest, penalties or other amounts, where the sum:
 - (i) has been withheld or deducted by a person from a payment to another person and is in respect of a tax similar in nature to the income tax imposed on individuals under the ITA; or
 - (ii) is of the same nature as a contribution under the Canada Pension Plan if the province is a "province providing a comprehensive pension plan" as defined in subsection 3(1) of the Canada Pension Plan and the provincial legislation establishes a "provincial pension plan" as defined in that subsection.

ARTICLE 4 SANCTION ORDER

4.01 Application for Sanction Order

If Creditor Approval of the Plan is obtained, the Canadian Applicants shall apply to the Court for the Sanction Order. If Creditor Approval is not obtained, the Canadian Applicants shall so report to the Court as soon as reasonably practicable.

4.02 Sanction Order

The Applicants shall apply for a Sanction Order having effect on the Plan Implementation Date (or as may be otherwise provided in the Sanction Order) which shall, among other things:

(a) declare that the compromises contemplated by the Plan are approved, binding and effective as herein set out on all Persons affected by the Plan;

- (b) declare that the stay of proceedings contained in the CCAA Amended and Restated Initial Order continues until the Plan Implementation Date;
- (c) subject to section 6.01(a) of the Plan, discharge as at the Effective Time, all charges of assets of the Applicants granted by any Order in favour of the Monitor, the Monitor's counsel, the Canadian Applicants' counsel and others;
- (d) discharge as at the Effective Time all charges of assets of the Applicants granted by any Order of the Court in favour of the employees, directors, deemed directors and officers of the Applicants;
- (e) release as at the Effective Time all Post-Filing Interest and Costs;
- (f) declare that the U.S. Confirmation Order issued by the U.S. Bankruptcy Court confirming the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan is binding in Canada on all Applicants that are U.S. Debtors and on all creditors of all Applicants (and of any one or more of them);
- (g) release as at the Effective Time all Canadian Group Guarantee Liabilities and all claims (including Claims) with respect thereto;
- (h) declare that the appointment of the Claims Officer shall cease as at the Effective Time except with respect to matters to be completed pursuant to the Plan after the Effective Time (including the resolution of any Disputed Claims pursuant to the Claims Order);
- (i) declare that, as at and from the Effective Time and except to the extent, if any, expressly contemplated by the Plan or the Sanction Order, all obligations or agreements to which any of the Canadian Applicants is a party (including all equipment leases and real property leases) shall be and remain in full force and effect, unamended as at the Plan Implementation Date, unless terminated or repudiated by a Canadian Applicant pursuant to the CCAA Amended and Restated Initial Order, and no Person who is a party to any such obligation or agreement shall, on or after the Plan Implementation Date, accelerate, terminate, rescind, refuse to renew, refuse to perform or otherwise repudiate its obligations thereunder, or enforce or exercise, or purport to enforce or exercise, any right (including any right of set-off, combination of accounts, dilution, buy-out, divestiture, forced purchase or sale option or other remedy) or make any demand under or in respect of any such obligation or agreement, by reason of:
 - (i) any event or events which occurred on or before the Plan Implementation Date and is not continuing after the Plan Implementation Date or which is or continues to be suspended or waived under the Plan, which would have entitled any party thereto to enforce such rights or remedies (including defaults or events of default arising as a result of the insolvency of any Applicant);
 - (ii) any Applicant having sought or obtained relief under the CCAA; or

- (iii) any compromises, arrangements, reorganizations or transactions effected pursuant to the Plan;
- (j) declare that a director or employee of a Canadian Applicant or any other person shall not have any right or claim under any existing long-term incentive plan of such Canadian Applicant arising out of, or relating to any provision of such plan with respect to a change of control of a Canadian Applicant, a termination provision or any other provision of such plan which would entitle such person to be paid a greater amount or on a different time frame than the amount to which such person was entitled on the Filing Date under such plan, paid in cash in instalments over a three-year period as set out in a schedule agreed upon between the Backstop Parties and the Applicants pursuant to the Backstop Committee in the maximum aggregate amount of \$7,329,727.30 for all persons who are members of or entitled to payments under such long-term incentive plans, and that all such existing long-term incentive plans are terminated as of the Plan Implementation Date, subject only the right to receive such instalment payments;
- (k) declare that the releases contained in this Plan are effective and binding;
- (l) declare that the arrangements and compromises contained in this Plan are fair and are not oppressive;
- (m) direct the applicable land registrars to discharge all construction liens and mechanics' liens registered against title to real property of any Canadian Applicant upon such Canadian Applicant's request; and
- (n) declare that implementation of the Plan is conditional on the payment in full and in cash of all amounts owing by Trident pursuant to or in respect of the Second Lien Credit Agreement (including by payment into escrow with the Monitor of any such amounts disputed as owing).

ARTICLE 5 CONDITIONS OF PLAN IMPLEMENTATION

5.01 Conditions of Plan Implementation

The implementation of the Plan is conditional on the satisfaction or waiver on or before the Plan Implementation Date of the following conditions, in a manner satisfactory to Trident and the Required Backstop Parties (subject to section 5.02 of the Plan):

- (a) Creditor Approval of the Plan shall have been obtained;
- (b) the Court shall have issued the Sanction Order in accordance with section 4.02 and the Sanction Order shall be a Final Order;
- (c) the Exit Facility Agreement shall have been executed and delivered and funds are available thereunder to pay payments to be made pursuant to the Plan;

- (d) payment in full and in cash of all amounts owing by Trident pursuant to or in respect of the TD Credit Agreement (including by payment into escrow with the Monitor of any such amounts disputed as owing) and the discharge on or before implementation of all security with respect thereto;
- (e) payment in full and in cash of all amounts owing by Trident pursuant to or in respect of the Second Lien Credit Agreement (including by payment into escrow with the Monitor of any such amounts disputed as owing) and after such payment the discharge on implementation of all security with respect thereto;
- (f) the conditions to the effectiveness set out in section 12.2 of the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan, except for the conditions set out in sections 12.2 (h) and (i), have been satisfied or waived in accordance with section 12.4 of the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan, and the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan will have become effective in accordance with its terms;
- (g) the release pursuant to the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan of all amounts guaranteed by Canadian Group Guarantees and all Canadian Group Guarantee Liabilities shall have occurred upon the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan becoming effective;
- (h) all construction lien claims and mechanics' lien claims registered against title to real property of any Canadian Applicant are discharged from title on or before implementation of the Plan (either by being bonded off or by any other discharge mechanism satisfactory to Trident) or the Sanction Order contains an order directing the applicable land titles registrars to discharge such liens upon such Canadian Applicant's request;
- (i) all agreements and other documents and other instruments which are necessary to be executed and delivered by any Canadian Applicant to implement the Plan and perform its obligations hereunder, shall have been executed and delivered;
- (j) any applicable governmental, regulatory and judicial consents or orders, and other similar consents and approvals, and all filings with all governmental authorities, securities commissions and other regulatory authorities having jurisdiction, in each case to the effect deemed necessary or desirable for the completion of the transactions contemplated by the Plan or any aspect thereof, shall have been made, obtained or received;
- (k) all documents necessary to give effect to all material provisions of the Plan shall have been executed and delivered by all relevant Persons;
- (l) all steps, conditions and documents necessary to the implementation of the Plan (including without limitation those set out above) are capable of being implemented on or before the Plan Implementation Date;
- (m) arrangements satisfactory to the Required Backstop Parties shall have been made before the Meeting for the termination or amendment of existing long-term incentive plans with the senior management and directors of the Canadian

Applicants and such senior management and directors shall, before the Meeting, have granted releases and waivers, satisfactory in form and substance to the Required Backstop Parties, of all Claims thereunder, including any Claims arising out of or relating to any change of control, termination or any other provision of any agreement, that would entitle them to any payment or consideration other than payments in the maximum aggregate amount of \$7,329,727.30 as set out in a schedule agreed upon between the Backstop Parties and the Applicants pursuant to the Backstop Commitment Agreement; and

(n) the Effective Time occurs not later than 4:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on July 2, 2010.

5.02 <u>Waiver of Plan Implementation Conditions</u>

Any condition set forth in section 5.01 (other than sections 5.01 (a), (b), (e) and (n)) may be waived in whole or in part by the Canadian Applicants, with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties without any notice to any other parties in interest or the Court and without a hearing. The condition set forth in section 5.01 (n) may be waived by the Canadian Applicants with the consent of all Backstop Parties. Any condition so waived shall be deemed to have been satisfied for the purposes of the Plan.

5.03 Monitor's Certificate

Upon being advised in writing by an officer of Trident that the conditions set out in section 5.01 have been satisfied or waived in accordance with section 5.02 and that the Plan is capable of being implemented, the Monitor shall file with the Court a certificate stating that all conditions precedent set out in section 5.01 of the Plan have been satisfied or waived in accordance with the Plan and that the Plan is capable of being implemented forthwith.

5.04 Failure to Satisfy Plan Conditions

If the conditions contained in section 5.01 of the Plan are not satisfied or waived in accordance with section 5.02 of the Plan on or before the day which is 30 days after the date on which the Sanction Order is issued or such later date as may be specified by Trident (with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties the Plan shall not be implemented and the Plan and the Sanction Order shall cease to have any further force or effect.

ARTICLE 6 IMPLEMENTATION

6.01 Implementation of Plan

After and subject to the satisfaction or waiver (in accordance with section 5.02 of the Plan) of the conditions set out in section 5.01 of the Plan, the following shall occur in accordance with the Plan:

(a) on or before the Plan Implementation Date, Trident shall pay all reasonable fees and disbursements of the Canadian Applicants' counsel, the Monitor, the Monitor's counsel, the Financial Advisors, counsel to the Financial Advisors and

any professional advisors retained by any of the foregoing. In addition a reserve for the estimated amount of future costs of the Monitor and the Monitor's counsel shall be fully funded by Trident ("CCAA Professionals Reserve") prior to the Plan Implementation Date. The amount of the CCAA Professionals Reserve shall be agreed to by the Monitor, the Required Backstop Parties and Trident (or failing such agreement, the amount thereof shall be determined by the Court). The CCAA Professionals Reserve shall be held by and administered by the Monitor. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan, on the Plan Implementation Date, the Administration Charge (as defined by the CCAA Amended and Restated Initial Order) shall attach to and charge the CCAA Professionals Reserve; any amounts remaining in the CCAA Professionals Reserves on account of interest or otherwise shall, after such future costs have been paid, be remitted to Trident;

- (b) on or before the Plan Implementation Date, Trident shall pay all amounts as contemplated in the Backstop Commitment Agreement approved by an Order of the Court made February 18, 2010; and
- (c) as soon as practicable following the Plan Implementation Date, Trident shall fund the payments required by the Plan in accordance with the Plan.

6.02 Procedure for Payments and Distributions

- (a) On the Plan Implementation Date, Trident shall provide the Net Distributable Amount to the Monitor by wire transfer.
- (b) The Monitor shall hold the Net Distributable Amount in a separate interest bearing trust account pending distribution in accordance with the provisions of the Plan.

6.03 <u>Distributions for Proven Claims on the Initial Distribution Date</u>

On the Initial Distribution Date, all Affected Creditors with Proven Claims will receive distributions in accordance with section 3.02 hereof.

6.04 <u>Calculation of Distribution when Disputed Claims Outstanding</u>

In the event that there are Disputed Claims on the Initial Distribution Date then, for the sole purpose of the calculation of the amount to be distributed in accordance with section 3.02, Disputed Claims shall be treated as though they were Proven Claims. For greater certainty, no distribution will be made on account of Disputed Claims unless and until such Disputed Claims become Proven Claims, but the aggregate amount of the distribution so calculated that is attributable to such Disputed Claims shall be held in reserve by the Monitor in a separate interest bearing trust account (the "Disputed Claims Reserve").

6.05 <u>Distributions for Proven Claims on the Final Distribution Date</u>

On the Final Distribution Date, the Disputed Claims Reserve shall be distributed to Affected Creditors with Proven Claims, such that the total distributions made to each Affected Creditor with a Proven Claim shall be the applicable amount specified by section 3.02.

6.06 <u>Distributions by the Monitor</u>

All cash distributions to be made under this Plan shall be made by the Monitor by cheque and will be sent, via regular mail, to an Affected Creditor to the last known address for such Affected Creditor provided pursuant to the Claims Order.

6.07 <u>Uncashed Distributions</u>

If any distribution cheque issued pursuant to this Plan remains uncashed on the date that is seven months after the Final Distribution Date, the amount of such distribution shall be returned by the Monitor to Trident for Trident's use and the Affected Creditor shall have no further claim to such distribution.

ARTICLE 7 EFFECT OF THE PLAN

7.01 Binding Effect of Plan

On the Plan Implementation Date, the Plan shall be implemented by the Applicants and shall be fully effective and binding on the Applicants and all Persons affected by the Plan. Without limitation, the treatment of Claims under the Plan and under the Claims Order shall be final and binding on the Canadian Applicants, the Creditors and all Persons affected by the Plan and their respective heirs, executors, administrators, legal representatives, successors and assigns.

7.02 Releases of the Monitor, Applicants and Others with respect to the Plan and the CCAA Proceedings

Effective on the Plan Implementation Date, counsel to the Applicants, the Monitor, counsel to the Monitor, the Applicants, the direct and indirect shareholders of the Applicants, the Financial Advisors, counsel to the Financial Advisors, the Backstop Parties, counsel to the Backstop Parties, the financial advisors to the Backstop Parties, the lenders and Agent pursuant to the Second Lien Credit Agreement and each of their counsel and agents, such agents' counsel and financial advisors, such financial advisors' counsel, any professional advisors retained by any of the foregoing and each of their respective present and former affiliates, officers, directors, shareholders, advisory affiliates, members, employees, agents, attorneys, counsel, investment bankers, successors and assigns shall be released and discharged from any and all demands, claims, actions, causes of action, counterclaims, suits, debts, sums of money, accounts, covenants, damages, judgments, expenses, executions, liens and other recoveries on account of any claim, liability, obligation, demand or cause of action of any nature which any of the Applicants, any Creditor or any other Person, as applicable, may have or be entitled to assert, whether known or unknown, matured or unmatured, foreseen or unforeseen, existing or hereafter

arising, based in whole or in part on any act or omission, transaction, dealing or other occurrence existing or taking place on or prior to the date of issue of the Sanction Order in any way relating to, arising out of or in respect of the Plan, the CCAA Proceedings, the Rights Offering or the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan other than Unaffected Claims.

7.03 Releases of Officers, Directors, Deemed Directors and Employees of Applicants

Effective on the Plan Implementation Date, each and every current and former director, officer, deemed director and employee of each Applicant shall, to the extent permitted by the CCAA, be released and discharged from any and all demands, claims, actions, causes of action, counterclaims, suits, debts, sums of money, accounts, covenants, damages, judgments, expenses, executions, liens and other recoveries on account of any claim, liability, obligation, demand or cause of action of any nature which such Applicant, any Creditor or any other Person may have or be entitled to assert, whether known or unknown, matured or unmatured, foreseen or unforeseen, existing or hereafter arising, based in whole or in part on any act or omission, transaction, dealing or other occurrence existing or taking place on or before the date of issue of the Sanction Order or in any way relating to, arising out of or in respect of the Plan, the CCAA Proceedings, the Rights Offering or the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan or in any way relating to, arising out of, or in respect of any claim or claims against such directors, officers, deemed directors or employees that relate to any obligations of such Applicant including for or in respect of:

- (a) statutory liabilities which may be imposed on them, or any of them, by reason of an Applicant's failure to pay any amounts which are required to be deducted from employees' wages including, without limitation, amounts in respect of employment insurance, Canada pension plan, Quebec pension plan and income taxes;
- (b) employee claims for wages, vacation pay, severance pay, termination pay and benefits;
- (c) employee claims or the claims of third parties in respect of pension plans or pensions; or
- (d) claims for any amounts in the form of damages or fines relating to environmental matters.

7.04 Releases by the Applicants

As at the Plan Implementation Date, the Applicants will be deemed to forever release, waive and discharge all demands, claims, actions, causes of action, counterclaims, suits, debts, sums of money, accounts, covenants, damages, judgments, expenses, executions, liens and other recoveries on account of any claim, liability, obligation, demand or cause of action of any nature which any of the Applicants may have or be entitled to assert, whether known or unknown, matured or unmatured, foreseen or unforeseen, existing or hereafter arising, based in whole or in part on any act or omission, transaction, dealing or other occurrence existing or taking place on or prior to the date of issue of the Sanction Order in any way relating to, arising out of or in respect of the Plan, the CCAA Proceedings, the Rights Offering or the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan, against: (a) the Prepetition Agents, each in such capacity; (b) the Backstop Parties, each in such

capacity; and (c) the lenders pursuant to the Second Lien Credit Agreement and their agents thereunder, each in such capacity, the present and former affiliates, officers, directors, shareholders, advisory affiliates, members, employees, agents, attorneys, counsel, advisors, accountants, financial advisors, investment bankers, successors and assigns (including any professionals retained by such persons and entities) of the entities identified in (a), (b) and (c); provided, however, that the foregoing releases shall not apply to any Person who, in connection with any act or omission by such Person in connection with or relating to the Applicants or their businesses, has been or is hereafter found by any court or tribunal by Final Order to have acted with gross negligence or willful misconduct.

7.05 Compliance with Order dated May 7, 2010

Pursuant to order granted by this Court on May 7, 2010 (the "May 7 Order"), the inclusion of the lenders under the Second Lien Credit Agreement, the Agent (as defined under the Second Lien Credit Agreement) and of their respective counsel and financial advisors in the releases set out in section 7.02 hereof shall be conditional upon the Required Lenders not objecting to the approval of this Plan and the confirmation of the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan and the Sanction Order and the confirmation order in respect of the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan, (other than as set out in paragraph 14 of the May 7 Order).

ARTICLE 8 GENERAL

8.01 Waiver of Breaches and Defaults

From and after the Plan Implementation Date, all Persons shall be deemed to have permanently waived any and all breaches and defaults of any Applicant then existing or previously committed by such Applicant, caused by such Applicant, or non-compliance with any covenant, warranty, representation, term, provision, condition or obligation, expressed or implied, in any contract, lease or other agreement, written or oral, (including all joint venture agreements and other similar agreements) or any or all amendments or supplements thereto, between such Person and such Applicant, and any and all notices of breach or default and demands for payment under any instrument or agreement, including any guarantee by an Applicant, shall be deemed to have been rescinded. In the event that the implementation of this Plan or the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan or any transaction or step contemplated by this Plan or the Chapter 11 Plan would result in the breach of or a default under any term or covenant of any contract, lease or other agreement of any Canadian Applicant or would otherwise give rise to or any Person to any Claim thereunder including in respect of any severance payment, change of control payment or similar payment or right, all parties to such contracts, leases and other agreements shall be deemed to have consented to such breaches and defaults and waived and released any Claims in respect thereof including in respect of any severance payment, change of control payment or similar payment or right, in consideration for the ongoing benefit to be derived by such parties from such contracts, leases or other agreements and on the understanding that such transactions and steps are necessary for the implementation of the Plan for the benefit of the Applicants' Creditors and other stakeholders. In the event that any party to any such contract, lease or other agreement objects to the consent and waiver set out in this section, it shall notify the Monitor and the Canadian Applicants in writing of such objection prior to the date of the Meeting, in which case such contract, lease or other agreement shall be deemed to have been disclaimed and resiliated prior to the Plan Implementation Date and any Claim which such party may have shall be an Affected Claim under this Plan.

8.02 Amendments to Plan

The Canadian Applicants shall be entitled, at any time and from time to time, with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties or as otherwise ordered by the Court, to amend, restate, modify or supplement the Plan (other than an amendment to section 4.02(n) or section 5.01(e)), provided that any such amendment, restatement, modification or supplement is contained in a written document which is filed with the Court and:

- (a) if made prior to the Meeting, is communicated to the Affected Creditors in the manner required by the Court (if so required) or at the Meeting; or
- (b) if made following the Meeting, is made with the approval of the Court and of the Affected Creditors which may be adversely affected by the amendment,

provided, however, that any such alteration, amendment, modification or supplement may be made unilaterally by the Canadian Applicants before or after the Sanction Order is issued if it concerns only a matter which, in the opinion of the Canadian Applicants, Monitor and Required Backstop Parties is of an administrative nature required to give better effect to implementation of this Plan and is not adverse to the financial or economic interests of the Affected Creditors.

8.03 Working in Conjunction with the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan and Further Assurances

This Plan is intended to work in conjunction with the U.S. Chapter 11 Plan in order to implement the transactions contemplated by the Backstop Commitment Agreement and, unless this Plan is terminated in accordance with its terms, the Applicants shall work with the Required Backstop Parties in good faith to implement such transactions. Notwithstanding that some of the transactions and events set out in the Plan may be deemed to occur without any additional act or formality other than as set out herein, each of the Persons affected by the Plan shall, and shall be deemed to make, do and execute, or cause to be made, done or executed, all such further acts, deeds, agreements, transfers, assurances, instruments or documents as may be reasonably required by the Canadian Applicants in order to better implement the Plan.

8.04 Guarantees and Similar Covenants

No Person who has a claim as a guarantor, surety, indemnitor or similar covenant or in respect of any Claim which is compromised under the Plan or who has any right to claim over in respect of or to be subrogated to the rights of any Person in respect of a Claim which is compromised under the Plan shall be entitled to any greater rights than the applicable Creditor whose Claim was compromised under the Plan.

8.05 Consents and Waivers

Upon the implementation of the Plan on the Plan Implementation Date, each Creditor shall be deemed to have consented and agreed to all of the provisions of the Plan as an entirety. In particular, each Creditor shall be deemed:

- (a) to have executed and delivered to the Applicants all consents, releases, assignments and waivers, statutory or otherwise, required to implement and carry out the Plan in its entirety; and
- (b) to have waived any non-compliance by each Applicant with any provision, express or implied, in any agreement or other arrangement, written or oral, existing between such Creditor and such that occurred on or before the Plan Implementation Date.

8.06 <u>Different Capacities</u>

Persons who are affected by the Plan may be affected in more than one capacity. Unless expressly provided herein to the contrary, a Person will be entitled to participate hereunder in each such capacity. Any action taken by a Person in one capacity will not affect such Person in any other capacity, unless expressly agreed by the Person in writing or unless its Claims overlap or are otherwise duplicative.

8.07 Paramountcy

From and after the Plan Implementation Date, if there is any conflict between any provision of the Plan and any provision of any other contract, document, agreement or arrangement, written or oral, between any Creditor and any Applicant in existence on the Plan Implementation Date, such provision of the Plan shall govern.

8.08 <u>Termination</u>

At any time prior to the Plan Implementation Date, the Canadian Applicants, with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties, or by Order of the Court, may determine not to proceed with this Plan notwithstanding the obtaining of the Sanction Order, provided that if such termination has not been consented to by the Required Backstop Parties in writing, such termination shall be without prejudice to the rights of the Required Backstop Parties to seek such Orders as may be necessary or advisable to compel the Canadian Applicants to implement this Plan. If the conditions precedent to implementation of this Plan are not satisfied or waived, if the Canadian Applicants determine not to proceed with this Plan, with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties or by Order of the Court, or if the Sanction Order is not issued by the Court: (a) this Plan shall be null and void in all respects, (b) any settlement or compromise embodied in this Plan, and any document or agreement executed pursuant to this Plan shall be deemed null and void, and (c) nothing contained in this Plan, and no act taken in preparation of the consummation of this Plan, shall: (i) constitute or be deemed to constitute a waiver or release of any Claims or any defences thereto by or against any of the Affected Creditors or any other Person, (ii) prejudice in any manner the rights of any of the Affected Creditors or any other

Person in any further proceedings involving the Applicants, or (iii) constitute an admission of any sort by the Applicants, the Affected Creditors or any other Person.

8.09 Responsibilities of Monitor

The Monitor is acting in its capacity as Monitor in the CCAA Proceedings and the Monitor will not be responsible or liable for any obligations of the Canadian Applicants hereunder. The Monitor will have only those powers granted to it by this Plan, by the CCAA and by any Order of the Court in the CCAA Proceedings, including the CCAA Amended and Restated Initial Order.

DATED as of the 31st day of May, 2010.

TRIDENT EXPLORATION CORP.

FORT ENERGY CORP.

FENERGY CORP.

981384 ALBERTA LTD

981405 ALBERTA LTD

981422 ALBERTA LTD

Exhibit 1

Copy of U.S. Chapter 11 Plan

IN THE UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT FOR THE DISTRICT OF DELAWARE

	2-4	X			
In re:		:	Chapte	r 11	
TRIDENT RESOURCES CORP., et al.,		: Case No. 09-13150 (MFW)			
æ a	Debtors.		(Jointly	ly Administered)	
		:			
		: :		95 58	

SECOND AMENDED JOINT PLAN OF REORGANIZATION OF TRIDENT RESOURCES CORP. AND CERTAIN AFFILIATED DEBTORS AND DEBTORS IN POSSESSION

Ira S. Dizengoff (admitted pro hac vice)
David A. Kazlow (admitted pro hac vice)
AKIN GUMP STRAUSS HAUER & FELD LLP
One Bryant Park
New York, NY 10036
(212) 872-1000 (Telephone)
(212) 872-1002 (Facsimile)

Scott L. Alberino (admitted pro hac vice)
Joanna F. Newdeck (admitted pro hac vice)
Daniel J. Harris (admitted pro hac vice)
AKIN GUMP STRAUSS HAUER & FELD LLP
1333 New Hampshire Avenue, N.W.
Washington, DC 20036
(202) 887-4000 (Telephone)
(202) 887-4288 (Facsimile)

Mark D. Collins (No. 2981)
Paul N. Heath (No. 3704)
RICHARDS, LAYTON & FINGER, P.A.
One Rodney Square
920 North King Street
Wilmington, Delaware 19801
(302) 651-7700 (Telephone)
(302) 651-7701 (Facsimile)

Attorneys for the Debtors and Debtors in Possession.

Dated: May 5, 2010

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		<u>Page</u>
EXHI	BITS	iv
ARTI	CLE I DEFINITIONS, RULES OF INTERPRETATION, AND	
12112	COMPUTATION OF TIME	3
Α.	Scope of Definitions.	
В.	Definitions.	
C.	Rules of Interpretation.	
D.	Computation of Time.	
E.	References to Monetary Figures.	
F.	Plan Supplement.	
Γ.	I iau Supplement.	10
ARTIC	CLE II ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES AND PRIORITY TAX CLAIMS	
2.1	Administrative Claims.	17
2.2	Priority Tax Claims.	
	•	
ARTI	CLE III CLASSIFICATION OF CLAIMS AND INTERESTS	18
3.1	General Rules of Classification.	18
3.2	Classification of Claims and Interests.	18
ARTI	CLE IV TREATMENT OF CLAIMS AND INTERESTS	19
4.1	Class 1 (Other Priority Claims).	19
4.2	Class 2 (Other Secured Claims).	19
4.3	Class 3 (General Unsecured Claims).	20
4.4	Class 4 (2006 Credit Agreement Claims).	
4.5	Class 5 (2007 Loan Agreement Claims).	
4.6	Class 6 (Interests in TRC).	
4.7	Class 7 (Affiliated Debtor Interests).	21
4.8	Class 8 (Intercompany Claims).	
ARTIC	CLE V ACCEPTANCE OR REJECTION OF THE PLAN	21
5.1	Impaired Classes of Claims Entitled to Vote.	21
5.2	Classes Deemed to Accept the Plan.	
5.3	Acceptance by Impaired Classes.	
5.4	Classes Deemed to Reject the Plan.	
5.5	Confirmation without Acceptance by All Impaired Classes.	
	2	
	CLE VI MEANS FOR IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PLAN	
6.1	Continued Corporate Existence.	
6.2	Limited Consolidation for Voting, Confirmation and Distribution Purposes	
6.3	Restructuring Transactions.	
6.4	Corporate Governance.	
6.5	Directors and Officers	
6.6	Long-Term Incentive Plan.	
6.7	The Rights Offering.	
6.8	Issuance of New Equity	26

6.9		Issuance and Distribution of New Equity.	26
6.10		Use of Proceeds from Rights Offering; Treatment of Second Lien Credit Agreement	
		Obligations.	26
6.11		Registration Rights Agreement.	
6.12		Exemptions for Issuance of New Equity.	26
6.13		Cancellation of Securities and Agreements.	27
6.14		Preservation of Causes of Action.	27
6.15		Management Equity Incentive Plan.	27
6.16		Exclusivity Period.	28
6.17		Corporate Action.	28
6.18		Effectuating Documents; Further Transactions	28
6.19		Exemption from Certain Transfer Taxes and Recording Fees	28
ART	ICI	LE VII TREATMENT OF EXECUTORY CONTRACTS AND	
		UNEXPIRED LEASES	29
7.1		General Treatment.	29
7.2		Cure of Defaults	
7.3		Rejection Claims.	30
7.4		Mineral Leases.	
7.5		Survival of Indemnification Provisions.	30
7.6		Survival of Other Employment Arrangements.	30
7.7		Insurance Policies.	31
7.8		Nonoccurrence of Effective Date.	31
ART	ICI	LE VIII PROVISIONS GOVERNING DISTRIBUTIONS	32
8.1		Record Date for Distributions.	32
8.2		Timing and Calculation of Amounts to Be Distributed.	
8.3		Disbursing Agent.	
8.4		Rights and Powers of Disbursing Agent.	
8.5		Distributions on Account of Claims Allowed After the Effective Date.	
8.6		Delivery of Distributions and Undeliverable or Unclaimed Distributions	
8.7		Withholding and Reporting Requirements.	
8.8		Setoffs.	
8.9		Claims Paid or Payable by Third Parties.	
8.10		No Interest on Disputed Claims.	
8.11		Postpetition Interest on Claims.	
8.12		Allocation of Plan Distributions Between Principal and Interest.	
ART	ICI	LE IX PROCEDURES FOR RESOLVING DISPUTED, CONTINGENT,	
		AND UNLIQUIDATED CLAIMS	36
9.1		Objections to Claims.	36
9.2		No Distributions Pending Allowance.	36
9.3		Estimation of Claims.	
9.4		Distributions Relating to Disputed Claims.	
9.5		Disallowed Claims.	
<i>-</i>			
ART	ICI	LE X ALLOWANCE AND PAYMENT OF CERTAIN ADMINISTRATIVE	
		CLAIMS	
10.1		Professional Claims.	37

10.2	Post-Confirmation Date Retention.	38
10.3	Bar Date for Other Administrative Claims.	
ARTIC	CLE XI EFFECT OF PLAN CONFIRMATION	38
11.1	Revesting of Assets.	38
11.2	Discharge of the Debtors.	39
11.3	Compromises and Settlements.	
11.4	Release by the Debtors of Certain Parties.	
11.5	Release by the Holders of Claims and Interests.	
11.6	Exculpation.	
11.7	Injunction.	
ARTIC	CLE XII CONFIRMATION OF THE PLAN	41
12.1	Conditions to Confirmation.	41
12.2	Conditions to the Effective Date.	42
12.3	Effect of Failure of Conditions to Effective Date.	
12.4	Waiver of Conditions to Confirmation or Consummation	43
12.5	Effective Date.	43
ARTIC	CLE XIII RETENTION OF JURISDICTION	43
ARTIC	CLE XIV MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	45
14.1	Binding Effect.	45
14.2	Payment of Statutory Fees.	
14.3	Payment of Fees and Expenses of Prepetition Agents, Backstop Parties and Backstop Party Professionals.	
14.4	Post-Confirmation Reporting.	
14.5	Modification and Amendments.	45
14.6	Substantial Consummation.	
14.7	Request for Expedited Determination of Taxes.	
14.8	Withholding and Reporting Requirements	
14.9	Revocation, Withdrawal, or Non-Consummation.	
14.10	Notices.	
14.11	Term of Injunctions or Stays	
14.12	Severability.	
14.13	Governing Law.	
14.14	Entire Agreement.	
14.15	Waiver or Estoppel.	
14.16	Conflicts.	

EXHIBITS

Exhibit A Canadian Plan

Exhibit B-1 Original Commitment Letter

Exhibit B-2 Amendment to the Original Commitment Letter

Exhibit C Rights Offering Procedures

INTRODUCTION

Trident Resources Corp. and its affiliated debtors and debtors in possession in the above-captioned jointly administered Chapter 11 Cases hereby propose this joint plan of reorganization for the resolution of the outstanding Claims against and Interests in the Debtors. Capitalized terms used herein shall have the meanings ascribed to them in ARTICLE IB of the Plan.

Each of the Debtors is pursuing a parallel reorganization in Canada through the Canadian Proceedings along with the Canadian Petitioners. The Debtors are also petitioners in the Canadian Proceedings in order to secure the benefit of the stay under the CCAA. Effectiveness of the Plan will be conditioned upon the effectiveness of the Canadian Plan in the Canadian Proceedings, and effectiveness of the Canadian Plan will be conditioned upon the effectiveness of the Plan.

The Chapter 11 Cases have been consolidated for procedural purposes only and are being jointly administered pursuant to an order of the Bankruptcy Court. The Debtors are the proponents of the Plan within the meaning of section 1129 of the Bankruptcy Code. The distributions to be made to holders of Claims and Interests under the Plan are set forth herein.

The Plan contemplates that voting on and confirmation of the Plan, and distributions to holders of Claims against and Interests in the Debtors in the Chapter 11 Cases under the Plan, shall be effected as if the Estates of the Debtors were consolidated for such purposes. The Plan contemplates that solely for such voting, confirmation and distribution purposes, (i) each and every Claim against any Debtor in the Chapter 11 Cases will be treated as if it were a single Claim against all the Debtors and (ii) to the extent that a creditor has a Claim in respect of the same underlying obligation against one or more Debtors in the Chapter 11 Cases, such creditor will receive a single recovery in respect of such Claim, which Claim shall be satisfied as set forth herein. The Debtors' ability to confirm the Plan with respect to rejecting Classes of claims pursuant to the cramdown standards of section 1129(b) of the Bankruptcy Code will be determined by reference to the treatment to which the holders of Claims in such Class would be entitled were (i) their Claims limited to the specific Debtor(s) that are liable for such Claims, and (ii) the Debtors not treated as if they were consolidated for distribution and confirmation purposes. For the avoidance of doubt, the Debtors are not seeking, and neither the Plan nor the Confirmation Order shall effectuate, substantive consolidation of the Debtors' Estates.

Under section 1125(b) of the Bankruptcy Code, a vote to accept or reject the Plan cannot be solicited from a holder of a Claim or Interest until the Disclosure Statement has been approved by the Bankruptcy Court and distributed to holders of Claims and Interests. The Disclosure Statement relating to the Plan was approved by the Bankruptcy Court on May [5], 2010, and has been distributed simultaneously with the Plan to all parties whose votes are being solicited. The Disclosure Statement contains, among other things, a discussion of the Debtors' history, businesses, properties and operations, consolidated projections for those operations, risk factors associated with the Debtors' consolidated businesses and Plan, a summary and analysis of the Plan, and certain related matters including, among other things, the securities to be issued in connection with the implementation of the Plan and the Canadian Plan. ALL HOLDERS OF CLAIMS WHO ARE ENTITLED TO VOTE ARE ENCOURAGED TO READ THIS PLAN AND THE DISCLOSURE STATEMENT IN THEIR ENTIRETY BEFORE VOTING TO ACCEPT OR REJECT THIS PLAN.

¹All parties reserve the right to assert any and all claims against any of the Debtors in the Chapter 11 Cases and the Canadian Proceedings and receive distributions on account of any and all such claims in the event that this Plan is not confirmed.

Subject to the restrictions and requirements set forth in section 1127 of the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rule 3019 and those restrictions on modifications set forth in ARTICLE XIV of the Plan, each of the Debtors expressly reserves its respective rights to alter, amend, modify, revoke, or withdraw the Plan with respect to such Debtor, one or more times, prior to the Plan's substantial consummation.

A complete list of the Debtors is set forth below. The list identifies each Debtor by its case number in the Chapter 11 Cases.

THE DEBTORS

Number
09-13150 (MFW)
09-13152 (MFW)
09-13154 (MFW)
09-13151 (MFW)
09-13153 (MFW)

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS, RULES OF INTERPRETATION, AND COMPUTATION OF TIME

A. Scope of Definitions.

For purposes of the Plan, except as expressly provided otherwise or unless the context requires otherwise, all capitalized terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings ascribed to them in Article I.B of the Plan. Any term used in the Plan that is not defined herein, but is defined in the Bankruptcy Code or the Bankruptcy Rules, shall have the meaning ascribed to that term in the Bankruptcy Code or the Bankruptcy Rules, as the case may be.

B. Definitions.

- 1. "2006 Agent" means Credit Suisse, Toronto Branch, as administrative agent and collateral agent under the 2006 Credit Agreement.
- 2. "2006 Backstop Commitment" means the portion of the Equity Put Commitment to which the 2006 Backstop Parties, severally and not jointly, have committed, pursuant to the Commitment Letter.
- 3. "2006 Backstop Parties" means those parties holding 2006 Credit Agreement Claims who are signatories to the Commitment Letter.
- 4. "2006 Credit Agreement" means that certain Secured Credit Facility dated as of November 24, 2006, as amended from time to time, among TRC, certain of its subsidiaries, Credit Suisse, Toronto Branch, as administrative agent and collateral agent, and the lenders party thereto.
- 5. "2006 Credit Agreement Claims" means those Claims against the Debtors arising under or in connection with the 2006 Credit Agreement.
- 6. "2006 New Equity" means 40% of the New Equity, prior to giving effect to dilution resulting from the Equity Put Fee (to the extent such fee is not waived by any of the Backstop Parties), the Management Equity Issuance and the Contingent Value Rights.
- 7. "2007 Agent" means Wells Fargo, N.A., as administrative agent under the 2007 Loan Agreement.
- 8. "2007 Backstop Commitment" means the portion of the Equity Put Commitment to which the 2007 Backstop Parties, severally and not jointly, have committed, pursuant to the Commitment Letter.
- 9. "2007 Backstop Parties" means the parties who are signatories to the Commitment Letter and do not hold 2006 Credit Agreement Claims.
- 10. "2007 Loan Agreement" means that certain Subordinated Loan Agreement dated as of August 20, 2007, as amended from time to time, among TRC, certain of its subsidiaries, Wells Fargo, N.A., as administrative agent, and the lenders party thereto.

- 11. "2007 Loan Agreement Claims" means those Claims against the Debtors arising under or in connection with the 2007 Loan Agreement.
- 12. "Accredited Investor" means an accredited investor as defined in Rule 501 of Regulation D of the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
- 13. "Administrative Claim" means a Claim against a Debtor or its Estate arising on or after the Petition Date and prior to the Effective Date for a cost or expense of administration in the Chapter 11 Cases of a kind that is entitled to priority or superpriority under sections 364(c)(1), 503(b), 503(c), 507(a)(2), 507(b) or 1114(e)(2) of the Bankruptcy Code, including: (a) the actual and necessary costs and expenses incurred on or after the Petition Date of preserving the Estates and operating the businesses of the Debtors (such as wages, salaries, commissions for services and payments for inventories, leased equipment and premises); (b) compensation for legal, financial advisory, accounting and other services and reimbursement of expenses awarded or allowed under sections 330(a) or 331 of the Bankruptcy Code, including Professional Claims; (c) the Equity Put Fee, Backstop Indemnification Obligations and Expense Reimbursement; and (d) all fees and charges assessed against the Estates pursuant to section 1930 of chapter 123 of the Judicial Code.
- 14. "Administrative Claims Bar Date" means the deadline for filing an Administrative Claim (other than an Administrative Claim for the Equity Put Fee, Backstop Indemnification Obligations, or Expense Reimbursement or any other claim under the Commitment Letter), which Claims must be filed so as to actually be received on or before 5 p.m. prevailing Eastern time on the date that is 30 calendar days after the Effective Date, unless otherwise ordered by the Bankruptcy Court.
- 15. "Affiliated Debtors" means all of the Debtors other than Trident Resources Corp.
- 16. "Affiliate" has the meaning given such term by section 101(2) of the Bankruptcy Code.
 - 17. "Allowed Claim" means a Claim, or any portion thereof,
- (a) that has been allowed by a Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court (or such other court or forum as the Reorganized Debtors and the holder of such Claim agree may adjudicate such Claim and objections thereto);
- (b) as to which a proof of claim has been timely filed with the Bankruptcy Court pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code, or is allowed by any Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court or by other applicable non-bankruptcy law, but only to the extent that such claim is identified in such proof of claim in a liquidated and noncontingent amount, and either (i) no objection to its allowance has been filed within the periods of limitation fixed by the Plan, the Bankruptcy Code, or by any order of the Bankruptcy Court, or (ii) any objection as to its allowance has been settled or withdrawn or has been denied by a Final Order;
- (c) as to which no proof of claim has been filed with the Bankruptcy Court and (i) which is Scheduled as liquidated in an amount other than zero and not contingent or disputed, but solely to the extent of such liquidated amount and (ii) no objection to its allowance has been filed by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, or any other party in interest, within the periods of limitation fixed by the Plan, the Bankruptcy Code, or by any order of the Bankruptcy Court; or

- (d) that is expressly allowed in a liquidated amount in the Plan.
- 18. "Allowed Class... Claim" or "Allowed Class... Interest" means an Allowed Claim or an Allowed Interest in the specified Class.
- 19. "Allowed Interest" means an Interest in any Debtor, which has been or hereafter is listed by such Debtor in its books and records as liquidated in an amount and not disputed or contingent; provided, however, that to the extent an Interest is a Disputed Interest, the determination of whether such Interest shall be allowed and/or the amount of any such Interest shall be determined, resolved, or adjudicated, as the case may be, in the manner in which such Interest would have been determined, resolved, or adjudicated if the Chapter 11 Cases had not been commenced; provided further, that proofs of Interest need not and should not be filed in the Bankruptcy Court with respect to any Interests; and provided further, that the Reorganized Debtors, in their discretion, may bring an objection or motion with respect to a Disputed Interest before the Bankruptcy Court for resolution.
- 20. "Amendment to Original Commitment Letter" means that certain letter amendment to the Original Commitment Letter, dated May 5, 2010, among the Debtors and the Backstop Parties, a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit B-2.
- 21. "Approval Order" means that order entered by the Bankruptcy Court on February 23, 2010, authorizing and approving (I) the Debtors' Entry into the Commitment Letter, (II) the Equity Put Fee, Expense Reimbursement, and Indemnification Obligations, (III) the Procedures for the Sale and Investor Solicitation Process, and (IV) the Form and Manner of Notice Thereof.
- 22. "Auction" means the auction, pursuant to the SISP, held for the sale of Trident's assets that will take place on June 7, 2010 at 9:30 a.m. (prevailing Eastern Time) at the offices of Akin Gump Strauss Hauer & Feld LLP located at One Bryant Park, New York, New York 10036, or such other location.
- 23. "Avoidance Claims" means Causes of Action or defenses arising under any of sections 502, 510, 541, 542, 543, 544, 545, 547, 548, 549, 550, 551, or 553 of the Bankruptcy Code, or under similar or related state or federal statutes and common law, including fraudulent transfer laws, whether or not litigation has been commenced as of the Confirmation Date to prosecute such Causes of Action.
- 24. "Backstop Indemnification Obligations" means the Indemnification Obligations, as defined in the Commitment Letter.
- 25. "Backstop Parties" means the 2006 Backstop Parties and the 2007 Backstop Parties.
- 26. "Backstop Party Professionals" has the meaning ascribed to such term in the Commitment Letter.
- 27. "Ballot" means the ballot distributed with the Disclosure Statement or Information Circular, as applicable, for voting on the Plan.
- 28. "Bankruptcy Code" means title 11 of the United States Code, 11 U.S.C. §§101 et seq.

- 29. "Bankruptcy Court" means the United States Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware or such other court as may have jurisdiction over the Chapter 11 Cases.
- 30. "Bankruptcy Rules" means the Federal Rules of Bankruptcy Procedure and the Official Bankruptcy Forms, as amended, the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure, as amended, as applicable to the Chapter 11 Cases or proceedings therein, and the Local Rules of the Bankruptcy Court, as applicable to the Chapter 11 Cases or proceedings therein, as the case may be.
- 31. "Bar Date" means the deadlines set by the Bankruptcy Court pursuant to the Bar Date Order or other Final Order for filing proofs of claim in the Chapter 11 Cases, as the context may require.
- 32. "Bar Date Order" means the order entered by the Bankruptcy Court on March 23, 2010 that established the Bar Date, and any subsequent order supplementing such initial order or relating thereto.
- 33. "Business Day" means any day other than Saturday, Sunday and any day that is a legal holiday or a day on which banking institutions in New York, New York are authorized by law or other governmental action to close.
- 34. "Canadian Bar Date Order" means the order entered by the Canadian Court on March 30, 2010 that established the Canadian bar date, and any subsequent order supplementing such initial order or relating thereto.
- 35. "Canadian Court" means the Court of Queen's Bench of the Province of Alberta, Judicial District of Calgary.
- 36. "Canadian Petitioners" means Trident Exploration Corp., Fort Energy Corp., Fenergy Corp., 981405 Alberta Ltd and 981422 Alberta Ltd.
- 37. "Canadian Plan" means the Plan of Arrangement and Compromise, a copy of which is attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u>, as such plan may be amended, varied or supplemented from time to time in accordance with its terms and the order approving the same. For the avoidance of doubt, the Canadian Plan and all amendments, modifications, and/or supplements thereto shall be in form and on terms acceptable to the Required Backstop Parties.
- 38. "Canadian Proceedings" means the proceedings currently pending before the Canadian Court under the CCAA commenced by the Canadian Petitioners and the Debtors on September 8, 2009, action number 0901-13483.
- 39. "Cash" means legal tender of the United States of America and equivalents thereof.
- 40. "Causes of Action" means any and all actions, proceedings, causes of action, suits, accounts, demands, controversies, agreements, promises, rights to legal remedies, rights to equitable remedies, rights to payment, and claims, whether known, unknown, reduced to judgment, not reduced to judgment, liquidated, unliquidated, fixed, contingent, non-contingent, matured, unmatured, now-owned, hereafter acquired, disputed, undisputed, secured, or unsecured, and whether asserted or assertable directly or derivatively in law, equity, or otherwise, including Avoidance Claims, unless otherwise waived or released by the Debtors, with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties, or the Reorganized

Debtors to the extent such Cause of Action is a Cause of Action held by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors.

- 41. "CCAA" means the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act (Canada), R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, as amended.
- 42. "Chapter 11 Cases" means the cases commenced under chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code by the Debtors on the Petition Date in the Bankruptcy Court and being jointly administered with one another under Case No. 09-13150 (MFW), and the phrase "Chapter 11 Case" when used with reference to a particular Debtor means the particular case under chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code that such Debtor commenced on the Petition Date in the Bankruptcy Court.
 - 43. "Claims and Noticing Agent" means The Garden City Group, Inc.
- 44. "Claims/Interests Objection Deadline" means, as applicable (except for Administrative Claims), (a) the day that is the latest of (i) the first Business Day that is at least 180 days after the Effective Date, (ii) as to proofs of claim filed after the Bar Date, the first Business Day that is at least 180 days after a Final Order is entered deeming the late filed claim to be treated as timely filed, or (iii) 30 days after entry of a Final Order overruling all pending objections to such Claim, or (b) such later date as may be established by the Bankruptcy Court upon request of the Reorganized Debtors, without any further notice to other parties-in-interest.
- 45. "Class" means a category of holders of Claims or Interests as described in ARTICLE III of the Plan.
- 46. "Commitment Letter" means the Original Commitment Letter and the Amendment to the Original Commitment Letter, as each may be amended from time to time.
 - 47. "Company" means the Debtors and the Canadian Petitioners.
 - 48. "Confirmation Date" means the date of entry of the Confirmation Order.
- 49. "Confirmation Hearing" means the hearing before the Bankruptcy Court held under section 1128 of the Bankruptcy Code to consider confirmation of the Plan and related matters, as such hearing may be adjourned or continued from time to time.
- 50. "Confirmation Order" means the order entered by the Bankruptcy Court confirming the Plan under section 1129 of the Bankruptcy Code.
- 51. "Contingent Value Rights" means the right of each Backstop Party, or its designee, that is a holder of 2007 Loan Agreement Claims, to receive its Pro Rata share of 6% of the New Equity issued or issuable upon the Effective Date (on a fully diluted basis subject solely to Pro Rata dilution for any units issuable under any Management Equity Issuance) upon the earlier of (i) the occurrence of certain triggering events (to be agreed between the Backstop Parties that are not holders of 2007 Loan Agreement Claims, the Backstop Parties that are holders of the 2007 Loan Agreement Claims, and the Company) or (ii) the fifth year anniversary of the Effective Date, subject to the condition that the Debtors' total enterprise value at the time of such triggering event or such fifth year anniversary is at least \$966 million.
- 52. "Contingent Value Rights Certificates" means the certificates for the Contingent Value Rights issued on the Distribution Date, in form and substance satisfactory to the 2007

Backstop Parties which have committed to provide the majority of the 2007 Backstop Commitment and the 2006 Backstop Parties that have committed to provide the majority of the 2006 Backstop Commitment.

- 53. "Cross-Border Protocol" means that certain protocol, approved by final order of the Bankruptcy Court on April 6, 2010 and the Canadian Court on February 23, 2010, which implements basic administrative procedures necessary to coordinate certain activities between the Canadian Proceedings and Chapter 11 Cases to ensure the maintenance of each courts' respective independent jurisdiction and to give effect to the doctrines of comity.
- 54. "Data Room" means the virtual data room operated by Akin Gump Strauss Hauer & Feld LLP entitled "Trident/Advisor".
- 55. "Debtors" means, collectively, the debtors and debtors-in-possession identified on page 2 hereof, and "Debtor" means any one of the Debtors.
- 56. "Disallowed Claim" means (a) a Claim, or any portion thereof, that has been disallowed by a Final Order or a settlement, (b) a Claim or any portion thereof that is Scheduled at zero or as contingent, disputed, or unliquidated and as to which a proof of claim bar date has been established but no proof of claim has been timely filed or deemed timely filed with the Bankruptcy Court pursuant to either the Bankruptcy Code or any Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court or otherwise deemed timely filed under applicable law, or (c) a Claim or any portion thereof that is not Scheduled and as to which a proof of claim bar date has been established but no proof of claim has been timely filed or deemed timely filed with the Bankruptcy Court pursuant to either the Bankruptcy Code or any Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court or otherwise deemed timely filed under applicable law.
- 57. "Disallowed Interest" means an Interest or any portion thereof that has been disallowed by a Final Order or a settlement.
- 58. "Disbursing Agent" means Reorganized Debtors, or any Person designated by them, in their sole discretion, to serve as a disbursing agent, or to assist in the making of disbursements, under the Plan.
- 59. "Disclosure Statement" means the written disclosure statement (including all schedules thereto or referenced therein) that relates to the Plan, as such disclosure statement may be amended, modified, or supplemented from time to time, all as approved by the Bankruptcy Court pursuant to section 1125 of the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rule 3017.
- 60. "Disputed Claim" or "Disputed Interest" means, in the case of Claims, a Claim or any portion thereof that is neither an Allowed Claim nor a Disallowed Claim, and in the case of Interests, an Interest or any portion thereof that is neither an Allowed Interest nor a Disallowed Interest.
- 61. "Distribution Date" means the date, selected by the Reorganized Debtors, upon which distributions to holders of Allowed Claims entitled to receive distributions under the Plan shall commence; provided, however, that the Distribution Date shall occur on or as soon as reasonably practicable after the Effective Date.
- 62. "Distribution Record Date" means the date that the Confirmation Order is entered by the Bankruptcy Court.

- specified by the Debtors on which (i) no stay of the Confirmation Order is in effect and (ii) the conditions to the effectiveness of the Plan specified in ARTICLE XII hereof have been satisfied or waived, which date shall be no later than five (5) business days after such conditions have been satisfied or waived; provided, however, that the Debtors, with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties, may defer the occurrence of the Effective Date for a period of no more than fifteen (15) days beyond such date in order to facilitate the closing of the Exit Financing; provided further, however, that the Effective Date shall be no later than July 2, 2010, unless otherwise agreed by (a) the Debtors and (b) each Backstop Party.
- 64. "Eligible 2006 Holder" means each holder, as of the Record Date, of 2006 Credit Agreement Claims who is an Accredited Investor.
- 65. "Eligible 2007 Holder" means each holder, as of the Record Date, of 2007 Loan Agreement Claims who is an Accredited Investor.
- 66. "Equity Put Commitment" has the meaning ascribed to such term in the Original Commitment Letter.
- 67. "Equity Put Fee" has the meaning ascribed to such term in the Commitment Letter.
- 68. "Estates" means the bankruptcy estates of the Debtors created pursuant to section 541 of the Bankruptcy Code.
- 69. "Exhibit" means an exhibit annexed either to the Plan or to the Disclosure Statement.
- 70. "Exit Financing" means the credit facility to be entered into pursuant to the Exit Financing Agreement, along with any other financing commitment or agreement (including but not limited to any asset based loan) entered into prior to or as of the Effective Date.
- 71. "Exit Financing Agreement" means that agreement to be executed by Reorganized TRC on or before the Effective Date, including all agreements, amendments, supplements or documents related thereto, which provides for an exit credit facility in an aggregate principal amount of not less than \$410 million, which, if not filed as part of the Plan Supplement, the substantially final form of which shall be consistent with the Exit Financing Term Sheet or Commitment Letter filed as part of the Plan Supplement and acceptable to the Debtors and the Required Backstop Parties.
- 72. "Exit Financing Term Sheet" means the term sheet, which sets forth the Exit Financing commitment and the terms and conditions thereof, which may be filed as part of the Plan Supplement and shall be acceptable to the Required Backstop Parties.
- 73. "Expense Reimbursement" has the meaning ascribed to it in the Original Commitment Letter.
- 74. "Face Amount" means, (a) when used in reference to a Disputed Claim or Disallowed Claim, the full stated liquidated amount claimed by the holder of a Claim in any proof of claim timely filed with the Bankruptcy Court or otherwise deemed timely filed by any Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court or other applicable bankruptcy law, and (b) when used in reference to an Allowed Claim, the allowed amount of such Claim.

- 75. "Fee Claim" means a Claim under sections 328, 330(a), 331, 503 OR 1103 of the Bankruptcy Code.
- 76. "Final Order" means an order or judgment of the Bankruptcy Court, or other court of competent jurisdiction, as entered on the docket in the Chapter 11 Cases or the docket of any other court of competent jurisdiction, that has not been reversed, stayed, vacated, modified or amended, and as to which the time to appeal or petition for certiorari or move for a new trial, reargument or rehearing has expired, and as to which no appeal or petition for certiorari or other proceeding for a new trial, reargument or rehearing that has been timely taken is pending, or as to which any appeal that has been taken or any petition for certiorari that has been timely filed has been withdrawn or resolved by the highest court to which the order or judgment was appealed or from which certiorari was sought or the new trial, reargument or rehearing shall have been denied or resulted in no modification of such order.
- 77. "Guarantee" means each guarantee under the 2006 Credit Agreement and 2007 Loan Agreement.
- 78. "General Unsecured Claims" means all general unsecured claims against the Debtors, excluding any deficiency claims under the 2006 Credit Agreement.
- 79. "Impaired" refers to any Claim or Interest that is impaired within the meaning of section 1124 of the Bankruptcy Code.
- 80. "Incremental Purchase Price" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in the Amendment to the Original Commitment Letter, which shall range from \$0.00 to \$55 million, calculated in accordance with the Amendment to the Original Commitment Letter.
- 81. "Indemnification Provisions" means the indemnification provisions currently in place for directors and officers whether in the bylaws, certificates of incorporation or other formation documents in the case of a limited liability company, board resolutions or indemnification agreements, provided that such documents are identified in the Data Room as of 20 calendar days prior to the Confirmation Hearing.
- 82. "Intercompany Claim" means a Claim by a Debtor against another Debtor or affiliated non-Debtor.
- 83. "Interim Compensation Order" means that certain order of the Bankruptcy Court allowing Professionals to seek interim compensation in accordance with the compensation procedures approved therein, as may have been modified by a Bankruptcy Court order approving the retention of Professionals.
- 84. "Interest" means the legal, equitable, contractual, and other rights of any Person with respect to the common stock, preferred stock or any other equity securities of, or ownership interests in, each of the Debtors.
 - 85. "IRC" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.
 - 86. "Judicial Code" means title 28 of the United States Code, 28 U.S.C. §§ 1-4001.
 - 87. "Junior Creditor Rights" has the meaning ascribed to it in Article 6.7(c).

- 88. "Management Equity Issuance" means up to 7.5% of the equity of Reorganized TRC or Newco on a fully diluted basis as of the Effective Date reserved for issuance under the Management Equity Incentive Plan.
- 89. "Management Equity Incentive Plan" means that certain post-Effective Date management equity incentive plan, the form of which shall be included in the Plan Supplement, which shall consist of the Management Equity Issuance.
- 90. "Mineral Leases" means any leases by which the Debtors are granted the right to explore for and produce minerals, including liquid or gaseous hydrocarbons, oil and gas.
- 91. "Monitor" means FTI Consulting, Canada ULC in its capacity as the monitor appointed by the Canadian Court in the Canadian Proceedings.
- 92. "New Board" means the initial board of directors of Reorganized TRC which shall be disclosed in the Plan Supplement and which shall be constituted as provided in Article VI of this Plan.
- 93. "New Equity" means newly issued shares or membership interests (as applicable) of Reorganized TRC (or, if applicable, Newco), par value \$0.01 per unit, to be issued on the Effective Date.
- 94. "New Governance Documents" means the corporate governance documents of the Reorganized Debtors, and, if applicable, Newco, which may include new certificates of incorporation, new bylaws and/or other organizational documents, as applicable, which shall be acceptable to the Required Backstop Parties, the forms of which will be included in the Plan Supplement.
- 95. "New Money Investor" means each Eligible 2006 Holder and Eligible 2007 Holder that exercises its Subscription Rights in connection with the Rights Offering.
- 96. "New Equity Agreement" means a new shareholders' agreement, membership agreement, or such other similar agreement to be executed on or before the Effective Date providing for, among other things, the rights and obligations of the holders of the New Equity, the form of which will be included in the Plan Supplement and acceptable to the Required Backstop Parties.
- 97. "Newco" means a newly formed entity that may be created by TRC or Reorganized TRC pursuant to the Restructuring Transactions, to which TRC (or Reorganized TRC, as applicable) would contribute all of its assets (including equity interests) or which would become the owner of all the equity interests of Reorganized TRC.
- 98. "Ordinary Course Professionals Order" means the order entered by the Bankruptcy Court on October 5, 2009 authorizing the retention of professionals utilized by the Debtors in the ordinary course of business.
- 99. "Original Commitment Letter" means that certain agreement, dated February 22, 2010, among the Debtors and the Backstop Parties, copies of which are attached hereto as Exhibit B-1.
- 100. "Other Priority Claims" means all claims against the Debtors accorded priority in right of payment under section 507(a) of the Bankruptcy Code, other than Administrative Claims or Priority Tax Claims.

- 101. "Other Secured Claims" means a Secured Claim against the Debtors, other than Priority Tax Claims and 2006 Credit Agreement Claims.
- 102. "Person" means an individual, corporation, partnership, joint venture, association, joint stock company, limited liability company, limited liability partnership, trust, estate, unincorporated organization, governmental unit (as defined in section 101(27) of the Bankruptcy Code), or other entity.
 - 103. "Petition Date" means September 8, 2009.
- 104. "Plan" means this second amended joint plan of reorganization for the Debtors, including all exhibits attached hereto or referenced herein, as the same may be amended, modified or supplemented in accordance with its terms.
- 105. "Plan Supplement" means the compilation of documents and forms of documents, schedules, attachments and exhibits to the Plan, to be filed by the Debtors, each of which shall be satisfactory to the Required Backstop Parties, by the Plan Supplement Filing Date, comprised of, without limitation, the following: (a) the New Governance Documents; (b) the identity of the members of the new boards of directors for the Debtors and the Canadian Petitioners and the nature and compensation for any director who is an "insider" under the Bankruptcy Code; (c) the Rejected Executory Contract and Unexpired Lease List; (d) the New Equity Agreement; (e) the Registration Rights Agreement; (f) the Exit Financing Agreement, Exit Financing Term Sheet or a commitment letter to provide the Exit Financing; (g) a list of retained Causes of Action; (h) the Contingent Value Rights Certificates; (i) the Management Equity Incentive Plan; and (j) a schedule of those employment agreements with members of existing senior management and/or other employees that shall be assumed, which shall include the existing employments with the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer; and all exhibits, attachments, supplements, annexes, schedules, and ancillary documents related to each of the foregoing.
- 106. "Plan Supplement Filing Date" means the date on which the Plan Supplement shall be filed with the Bankruptcy Court, which date shall be at least ten days prior to the Voting Deadline or such later date as may be approved by the Bankruptcy Court without further notice.
 - 107. "Prepetition Agents" means, collectively, the 2006 Agent and the 2007 Agent.
- 108. "Priority Tax Claim" means any unsecured Claim entitled to priority pursuant to section 507(a)(8) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- 109. "Professional Fees Bar Date" means the Business Day that is thirty (30) days after the Effective Date or such other date as approved by order of the Bankruptcy Court.
- 110. "Pro Rata" means, at any time, the proportion that the Face Amount of an Allowed Claim in a particular Class bears to the aggregate Face Amount of all Allowed Claims in such Class, unless the Plan provides otherwise. Until all Disputed Claims in any Class are resolved, such Disputed Claims shall be treated as Allowed Claims in their Face Amount for the purposes of calculating the Pro Rata distribution of property to the holders of Allowed Claims in such Class.
- 111. "Professional" means (a) any Person retained in the Chapter 11 Cases by separate Bankruptcy Court order pursuant to sections 327 and 1103 of the Bankruptcy Code or (b) any Person seeking compensation or reimbursement of expenses in connection with the Chapter 11 Cases pursuant to section 503(b)(4) of the Bankruptcy Code; provided, however, that Professional does not include any Person retained pursuant to the Ordinary Course Professionals Order.

- 112. "Professional Claim" means an Administrative Claim of a Professional for compensation for services rendered or reimbursement of costs, expenses, or other charges and disbursements incurred relating to services rendered or expenses incurred on or after the Petition Date and prior to and including the Effective Date.
- 113. "Professional Fee Order" means the order entered by the Bankruptcy Court on January 28, 2010, authorizing the interim payment of Professional Claims.
- 114. "Record Date" means the date for determining which holders of Claims and Interests are entitled to receive the Disclosure Statement and vote to accept or reject the Plan, as applicable, which date is May [5], 2010, as set forth in the Order approving the Disclosure Statement.
- 115. "Registration Rights Agreement" means the Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of the Effective Date, among certain holders of New Equity and Reorganized TRC, the form of which will be included in the Plan Supplement and shall be acceptable to the Required Backstop Parties.
- 116. "Reinstated" or "Reinstatement" means rendering a Claim or Interest Unimpaired. Unless the Plan specifies a particular method of Reinstatement, when the Plan provides that a Claim or Interest will be Reinstated, such Claim or Interest will be Reinstated, at the Debtors' sole discretion, in accordance with one of the following: (a) the legal, equitable and contractual rights to which such Claim or Interest entitles the holder will be unaltered; or (b) notwithstanding any contractual provisions or applicable law that entitles the holder of such Claim or Interest to demand or receive accelerated payment of such Claim or Interest after the occurrence of a default; (i) any such default that occurred before or after the commencement of the applicable Chapter 11 Case, other than a default of a kind specified in section 365(b)(2) of the Bankruptcy Code, will be cured; (ii) the maturity of such Claim or Interest as such maturity existed before such default will be reinstated; (iii) the holder of such Claim or Interest will be compensated for any damages incurred as a result of any reasonable reliance by such holder on such contractual provision or such applicable law; (iv) if such Claim arises from any failure to perform a nonmonetary obligation, other than a default arising from failure to operate a nonresidential real property lease subject to section 365(b)(1)(A) of the Bankruptcy Code, the holder of such Claim will be compensated for any actual pecuniary loss incurred by such holder as a result of such failure; and (v) the legal, equitable or contractual rights to which such Claim or Interest entitles the holder of such Claim or Interest will not otherwise be altered.
- 117. "Rejected Executory Contract and Unexpired Lease List" means the list (as may be amended), as determined by the Debtors and acceptable to the Required Backstop Parties of executory contracts and unexpired leases (including any amendments or modifications thereto) that will be rejected by the Debtors pursuant to the provisions of Article VII hereof.
 - 118. "Release Obligor" has the meaning ascribed to it in Article 11.5 of the Plan.
- 119. "Released Parties" means, collectively, (a) each current and former officer of the Debtors, all members of the boards of directors of the Debtors, current employees of the Debtors, and current professional advisors to the Debtors, in each case in their respective capacities; (b) all Professionals retained by the Debtors in the Chapter 11 Cases; (c) the Prepetition Agents, in their capacity as such; (d) the Backstop Parties, in their capacity as such; (e) the New Money Investors, in their capacity as such; (f) all holders of Claims who vote to accept the Plan; and (g) with respect to each of the Debtors and the above-named Persons, such Person's affiliates, advisors, principals, employees, officers, directors, representatives, members, financial advisors, attorneys, accountants, investment bankers, consultants, agents, and other representatives and professionals, solely in such capacity.

- 120. "Reorganized Debtor" or "Reorganized Debtors" means, individually, any Debtor and, collectively, all Debtors, as reorganized under and pursuant to the Plan, or any successor thereto, by merger, consolidation, transfer of substantially all assets or otherwise, on and after the Effective Date.
- 121. "Reorganized TRC" means Trident Resources Corp., as reorganized under and pursuant to the Plan, or any successor thereto, by merger, consolidation, transfer of substantially all assets or otherwise, on and after the Effective Date.
- 122. "Required Backstop Parties" means the Backstop Parties that have committed to provide, in aggregate, at least 80% of the Equity Put Commitment pursuant to the Commitment Letter.
- by, contemplated by, or necessary to effectuate the Plan, including, but not limited to, the consolidation, merger, recapitalization, contribution of assets, formation of Newco, the liquidation or dissolution of a Debtor, loan or infusion of capital into any parent or subsidiary corporation, the Rights Offering, or other transaction in which a Debtor or Newco merges with, transfers some or substantially all of its assets or liabilities to, or issues stock or indebtedness to, another Debtor or Newco, entity or affiliate (including but not limited to Newco), on or following the Confirmation Date.
- 124. "Retained Actions" means all Claims, Causes of Action, rights of action, suits, and proceedings, whether in law or in equity, whether known or unknown, which any Debtor or any Debtor's Estate may hold against any Person, other than the Released Parties.
- 125. "Rights Offering" means the offering of the Subscription Rights by the Debtors to the Holders of the 2006 Credit Agreement Claims and 2007 Loan Agreement Claims in accordance with the Rights Offering Procedures and the Plan.
- 126. "Rights Offering Amount" means the aggregate purchase price of (a) \$200 million plus (b) the Incremental Purchase Price.
- 127. "Rights Offering Equity" means 60% of the New Equity, subject to dilution resulting from the Equity Put Fee (to the extent such fee is not waived by any of the Backstop Parties), the Management Equity Issuance and the Contingent Value Rights.
- 128. "Rights Offering Procedures" means those certain Rights Offering Procedures, setting forth the terms and conditions of the Rights Offering, in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit C.
- 129. "Sanction Order" means the order of the Canadian Court under the CCAA approving the Canadian Plan in the Canadian Proceedings which shall be in form and on terms acceptable to the Required Backstop Parties.
- 130. "Scheduled" means, with respect to any Claim, the status, priority, and amount, if any, of such Claim as set forth in the Schedules.
- 131. "Schedules" means the schedules of assets and liabilities and the statements of financial affairs filed in the Chapter 11 Cases by the Debtors, which incorporate by reference the global notes and statement of limitations, methodology, and disclaimer regarding the Debtors' schedules and statements, as such schedules or statements have been or may be further modified, amended, or

supplemented from time to time in accordance with Bankruptcy Rule 1009 or orders of the Bankruptcy Court.

- 132. "Second Lien Credit Agreement" means that certain Secured Term Loan Agreement dated as of April 25, 2006, as amended from time to time, among TEC, certain of its subsidiaries, Credit Suisse, Toronto Branch, as administrative agent and collateral agent, and the lenders party thereto.
- 133. "Second Lien Credit Agreement Obligations" means the obligations arising under the Second Lien Credit Agreement.
- 134. "Secured Claim" means a Claim, secured by a security interest in or a lien on property in which a Debtor's Estate has an interest, which security interest or lien is valid, perfected and enforceable pursuant to applicable law or by reason of a Final Order, or that is subject to setoff under section 553 of the Bankruptcy Code, to the extent of the value, as of the Effective Date or such other date as is established by the Bankruptcy Court, of such Claim holder's interest in the applicable Estate's interest in such property or to the extent of the amount subject to setoff, as applicable, as determined by a Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court pursuant to section 506(a) of the Bankruptcy Code or, in the case of setoff, pursuant to section 553 of the Bankruptcy Code.
- 135. "Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933, as now in effect or hereafter amended.
 - 136. "Senior Creditor Rights" has the meaning ascribed to it in Article 6.7.
- 137. "SISP" means that certain sale and investor solicitation process approved by the Bankruptcy Court and the Canadian Court on February 23, 2010.
- Court on May [5], 2010 approving the Disclosure Statement and authorizing the procedures by which solicitation of votes on the Plan is to take place, among other matters. For the avoidance of doubt, the Solicitation Procedures Order and all amendments, modifications, and/or supplements thereto shall be in form and substance acceptable to the Required Backstop Parties and shall provide that each holder of an Allowed Claim in Class 4 or Class 5 shall have the right to change its vote based upon the results of the Auction until 72 hours after the conclusion of the Auction in accordance with the order approving the Solicitation Procedures.
- 139. "Subscription Rights" means the non-certified subscription rights to purchase units of New Equity in connection with the Rights Offering on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in Article 6.7.
- 140. "Tail Coverage" means, reasonable and customary tail liability policies for the directors and officers of the Company obtained prior to the Effective Date on terms and conditions set forth in the Term Sheet.
 - 141. "TEC" means Trident Exploration Corp.
- 142. "Term Sheet" means that certain restructuring term sheet attached as an exhibit to the Commitment Letter.

- 143. "TRC" means Trident Resources Corp.
- 144. "Unimpaired" means, with respect to a Claim, any Claim that is not Impaired.
- 145. "Unsubscribed Units" means those units of New Equity issued in connection with the Rights Offering that are not subscribed for pursuant to the Rights Offering.
- 146. "Voting Deadline" means June 4, 2010, at 4:00 p.m. (prevailing Eastern Time), provided that any holder of claims in Classes 4 or 5 shall have the right to change its vote by providing written notice to the Voting Agent and the Debtors within 72 hours of the conclusion of the Auction, as provided in the Solicitation Procedures Order.

C. Rules of Interpretation.

For purposes of the Plan, unless otherwise provided herein: (a) whenever from the context it is appropriate, each term, whether stated in the singular or the plural, shall include both the singular and the plural; (b) each pronoun stated in the masculine, feminine, or neuter includes the masculine, feminine, and neuter; (c) any reference in the Plan to an existing document or schedule filed or to be filed means such document or schedule, as it may have been or may be amended, modified, or supplemented; (d) any reference to an entity as a holder of a Claim or Interest includes that entity's successors and assigns; (e) all references in the Plan to Sections, Articles, and Exhibits are references to Sections, Articles, and Exhibits of or to the Plan; (f) the words "herein," "hereunder," and "hereto" refer to the Plan in its entirety rather than to a particular portion of the Plan; (g) captions and headings to Articles and Sections are inserted for convenience of reference only and are not intended to be a part of or to affect the interpretation of the Plan; (h) subject to the provisions of any contract, certificates of incorporation, bylaws, instrument, release, or other agreement or document entered into in connection with the Plan, the rights and obligations arising under the Plan shall be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, federal law, including the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rules; and (i) the rules of construction set forth in section 102 of the Bankruptcy Code shall apply.

D. Computation of Time.

In computing any period of time prescribed or allowed by the Plan, unless otherwise expressly provided, the provisions of Bankruptcy Rule 9006(a) shall apply.

E. References to Monetary Figures.

All references in the Plan to monetary figures shall refer to currency of the United States of America, unless otherwise expressly provided.

F. Plan Supplement.

All Plan Supplement documents are incorporated into and are a part of the Plan as if set forth in full herein. All Plan Supplement documents shall be filed with the Bankruptcy Court on or before the Plan Supplement Filing Date. After the Plan Supplement Filing Date, copies of the Plan Supplement documents may be obtained upon written request to: TRD Bankruptcy Administration, c/o The Garden City Group, Inc., P.O. Box 9545, Dublin, OH 43017-4845 or by downloading such exhibits from the Debtors' informational website at http://www.tridentrestructuring.com. To the extent any Plan Supplement document is inconsistent with the terms of the Plan and unless otherwise provided for in the Confirmation Order, the terms of the Plan Supplement document shall control as to the transactions

contemplated thereby and the terms of the Plan shall control as to any Plan provision that may be required under the Plan Supplement document.

ARTICLE II

ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES AND PRIORITY TAX CLAIMS

In accordance with section 1123(a)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code, Administrative Claims and Priority Tax Claims have not been classified and thus are excluded from the Classes of Claims set forth in ARTICLE III.

2.1 Administrative Claims.

Except to the extent that a holder of an Allowed Administrative Claim agrees to a less favorable treatment, the Debtors shall pay to such holder Cash in an amount equal to such Claim on, or as soon thereafter as is reasonably practicable, the earlier of (a) the Distribution Record Date or (b) the date when an Administrative Claim becomes payable pursuant to an order of the Bankruptcy Court or any agreement between a Debtor (or a Reorganized Debtor) and the holder of such Administrative Claim, or in either case, such other date as the holder of such Allowed Administrative Claim and the applicable Reorganized Debtor may agree; provided, however, that Allowed Administrative Claims representing liabilities incurred in the ordinary course of business by the Debtors, as debtors in possession, or liabilities arising under loans or advances to or other obligations incurred by the Debtors, as debtors in possession, whether or not incurred in the ordinary course of business, shall be paid by the Debtors in the ordinary course of business, consistent with past practice and in accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions of any agreements governing, instruments evidencing, or other documents relating to such transactions; provided further, that in no event shall a post-petition obligation that is contingent or disputed and subject to liquidation through pending or prospective litigation, including, but not limited to, alleged obligations arising from personal injury, property damage, products liability, consumer complaints, employment law (excluding claims arising under workers' compensation law), secondary payor liability, or any other disputed legal or equitable claim based on tort, statute, contract, equity, or common law, be considered to be an obligation which is payable in the ordinary course of business.

2.2 Priority Tax Claims.

Commencing on the Distribution Date occurring after the later of (a) the date a Priority Tax Claim becomes an Allowed Priority Tax Claim or (b) the date a Priority Tax Claim first becomes payable pursuant to any agreement between a Debtor (or a Reorganized Debtor) and the holder of such Priority Tax Claim, at the sole option of the Debtors (or the Reorganized Debtors), such holder of an Allowed Priority Tax Claim shall be entitled to receive, on account of such Priority Tax Claim, in full satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for, such Priority Tax Claim, (i) Cash equal to the unpaid portion of such Allowed Priority Tax Claim, (ii) treatment in any other manner such that its Allowed Priority Tax Claims shall not be Impaired, including periodic payments on a quarterly basis over a period ending not later than 5 years after the Petition Date, in accordance with the provisions of sections 511 and 1129(a)(9)(C) of the Bankruptcy Code, or (iii) such other treatment as to which the Reorganized Debtor and such holder shall have agreed upon in writing.

ARTICLE III

CLASSIFICATION OF CLAIMS AND INTERESTS

3.1 General Rules of Classification.

(a) Pursuant to section 1122 of the Bankruptcy Code, set forth below is a designation of Classes of Claims against and Interests in the Debtors. In accordance with section 1123(a)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code, Administrative Claims and Priority Tax Claims, as described above, have not been classified and are not entitled to vote on the Plan. A Claim or Interest is placed in a particular Class only to the extent that the Claim or Interest falls within the description of that Class and is classified in other Classes to the extent that any portion of the Claim or Interest falls within the description of such other Classes. A Claim or Interest is also placed in a particular Class for the purpose of receiving distributions pursuant to the Plan only to the extent that such Claim or Interest is an Allowed Claim in that Class and such Claim or Interest has not been paid, released, or otherwise settled prior to the Effective Date.

(b) The Debtors shall be treated as if they were consolidated solely for Plan voting, confirmation and distribution purposes as described in Article 6.2; provided, however, that if any Class of Impaired Claims votes to reject the Plan, the Debtors' ability to confirm the Plan with respect to such rejecting Class pursuant to the cramdown standards of section 1129(b) of the Bankruptcy Code will be determined by reference to the treatment to which the holders of Claims in such Class would be entitled were (i) their Claims limited to the specific Debtor(s) that are liable for such Claims, and (ii) the Debtors not treated as consolidated for distribution and confirmation purposes. This limited consolidation treatment is designed to consensually pool the assets and liabilities by the Debtors solely to implement the settlements and compromises reached by the primary constituencies in the Chapter 11 Cases and the Canadian Proceedings.

3.2 Classification of Claims and Interests.

The following table designates the classes of Claims against and Interests in the Debtors and specifies which of those classes are (i) Impaired or Unimpaired by the Plan, (ii) entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan, and (iii) either deemed to accept or reject the Plan. A Claim or Interest is designated in a particular class only to the extent it falls within the description of that class, and is classified in any other class to the extent that a portion thereof falls within the description of such other class.

Glass	Designation	i i danaman	់ ការាយ៉ាន់ប ិហាច
1	Other Priority Claims	Unimpaired	No (deemed to accept)
2	Other Secured Claims	Unimpaired	No (deemed to accept)
3	General Unsecured Claims	Impaired	No (deemed to reject)
4	2006 Credit Agreement Claims	Impaired .	Yes
5	2007 Loan Agreement Claims	Impaired	Yes
6	Interests in TRC	Impaired	No (deemed to reject)

Class Designation Treatment Entitled to Vote				
7	Affiliated Debtor Interests	Unimpaired	No	
			(deemed to accept)	
8	Intercompany Claims	Unimpaired	No	
			(deemed to accept)	

ARTICLE IV

TREATMENT OF CLAIMS AND INTERESTS

4.1 Class 1 (Other Priority Claims).

- (a) Classification: Class 1 consists of Other Priority Claims.
- (b) Treatment: Except to the extent that a holder of an Allowed Other Priority Claim (i) has been paid by the Debtors, in whole or in part, prior to the Effective Date or (ii) agrees to a less favorable treatment, each holder of an Allowed Other Priority Claim shall receive, in full satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for such Other Priority Claim, Cash in the full amount of such Allowed Other Priority Claim.
- (c) Voting: Class 1 is Unimpaired, and the holders of Other Priority Claims are conclusively presumed to have accepted the Plan pursuant to section 1126(f) of the Bankruptcy Code. Therefore, holders of Other Priority Claims are not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

4.2 Class 2 (Other Secured Claims).

- (a) Classification: Class 2 consists of the Other Secured Claims.
- Secured Claim agrees to a less favorable treatment, at the option of the Debtors (with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld) or the Reorganized Debtors, (i) each Allowed Other Secured Claim shall be reinstated and Unimpaired in accordance with section 1124(2) of the Bankruptcy Code, or (ii) each holder of an Allowed Other Secured Claim shall receive, in full satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for, such Other Secured Claim, either (w) Cash in the full amount of such Allowed Other Secured Claim, including any postpetition interest accrued pursuant to section 506(b) of the Bankruptcy Code, (x) the proceeds of the sale or disposition of the collateral securing such Allowed Other Secured Claim to the extent of the value of the holder's secured interest in such collateral, (y) the collateral securing such Allowed Other Secured Claim and any interest on such Allowed Other Secured Claim required to be paid pursuant to section 506(b) of the Bankruptcy Code, or (z) such other distribution as necessary to satisfy the requirements of section 1129 of the Bankruptcy Code.
- (c) Voting: Class 2 is Unimpaired, and the holders of Other Secured Claims are conclusively presumed to have accepted the Plan pursuant to section 1126(f) of the Bankruptcy Code. Therefore, holders of Other Secured Claims are not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

4.3 Class 3 (General Unsecured Claims).

- (a) Classification: Class 3 consists of General Unsecured Claims.
- (b) Treatment: Holders of General Unsecured Claims shall receive no property under the Plan and such General Unsecured Claims shall be deemed cancelled as of the Effective Date.
- (c) Voting: Holders of General Unsecured Claims are Impaired. Each holder of a General Unsecured Claim is deemed to have rejected the Plan pursuant to section 1126(g) of the Bankruptcy Code, and is not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

4.4 Class 4 (2006 Credit Agreement Claims).

- (a) Classification: Class 4 consists of 2006 Credit Agreement Claims.
- (b) Allowance: The 2006 Credit Agreement Claims shall be Allowed and be deemed Allowed in an amount of no less than \$422.34 million on account of outstanding loans under the 2006 Credit Agreement.
- (c) Treatment: Each holder of 2006 Credit Agreement Claims shall receive, on the Distribution Date, in full and final satisfaction of the 2006 Credit Agreement Claims, its Pro Rata share of (a) the 2006 New Equity and (b) the Senior Creditor Rights.
- (d) Voting: Holders of 2006 Credit Agreement Claims are Impaired. Therefore, each holder of a 2006 Credit Agreement Claim is entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

4.5 Class 5 (2007 Loan Agreement Claims).

- (a) Classification: Class 5 consists of 2007 Loan Agreement Claims.
- (b) Allowance: The 2007 Loan Agreement Claims shall be Allowed and be deemed Allowed in an amount of no less than \$137.1 million on account of outstanding loans under the 2007 Loan Agreement.
- (c) Treatment: Each holder of 2007 Loan Agreement Claims shall receive, on the Distribution Date, in full and final satisfaction of the 2007 Loan Agreement Claims, its Pro Rata share of the Junior Creditor Rights.
- (d) Voting: Holders of 2007 Loan Agreement Claims are Impaired. Each holder of a 2007 Loan Agreement Claim is entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

4.6 Class 6 (Interests in TRC).

- (a) Classification: Class 6 consists of Interests in TRC.
- (b) Treatment: Holders of Interests in Class 6 shall receive no property under the Plan and such Interests shall be cancelled as of the Effective Date.
- (c) Voting: Holders of Interests in TRC are Impaired. Holders of Interests in TRC are deemed to have rejected the Plan pursuant to section 1126(g) of the Bankruptcy Code, and are not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

4.7 Class 7 (Affiliated Debtor Interests).

- (a) Classification: Class 7 consists of Interests in the Affiliated Debtors.
- (b) Treatment: On the Effective Date, the Affiliated Debtor Interests shall remain effective and outstanding and, except as otherwise expressly provided in this Plan, be owned and held by the same applicable Person(s) that held and/or owned such Affiliated Debtor Interests immediately prior to the Effective Date.
- (c) Voting: Class 7 is Unimpaired, and the holders of Affiliated Debtor Interests are conclusively presumed to have accepted the Plan pursuant to section 1126(f) of the Bankruptcy Code. Therefore, holders of Affiliated Debtor Interests are not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

4.8 Class 8 (Intercompany Claims).

- (a) Classification: Class 8 consists of all Intercompany Claims.
- (b) Treatment: On the Effective Date, each Allowed Intercompany Claim shall be Reinstated except as otherwise agreed to by the Debtors, with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties. After the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall have the right to resolve or compromise Allowed Intercompany Claims without approval of the Bankruptcy Court.
- (c) Voting: Class 8 is Unimpaired, and the holders of Intercompany Claims are conclusively presumed to have accepted the Plan pursuant to section 1126(f) of the Bankruptcy Code. Therefore, holders of Intercompany Claims are not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

ARTICLE V

ACCEPTANCE OR REJECTION OF THE PLAN

5.1 Impaired Classes of Claims Entitled to Vote.

Except as otherwise provided in order(s) of the Bankruptcy Court pertaining to solicitation of votes on the Plan and Article 5.4 of the Plan, holders of Claims in each Impaired Class are entitled to vote in their respective classes as a class to accept or reject the Plan.

5.2 Classes Deemed to Accept the Plan.

Class 1 (Other Priority Claims), Class 2 (Other Secured Claims), Class 7 (Affiliated Debtor Interests), and Class 8 (Intercompany Claims) are Unimpaired under the Plan. Therefore, such Classes are conclusively presumed to have accepted the Plan. The votes of holders of Claims and Interests in such Classes shall not be solicited.

5.3 Acceptance by Impaired Classes.

Classes 4 and 5 are Impaired and entitled to vote under the Plan. Pursuant to section 1126(c) of the Bankruptcy Code, and except as provided in section 1126(e) of the Bankruptcy Code, an Impaired Class of Claims has accepted the Plan if the Plan is accepted by the holders of at least two-thirds in dollar

amount and more than one-half in number of the Allowed Claims of such Class that have timely and properly voted to accept or reject the Plan.

5.4 Classes Deemed to Reject the Plan.

Classes 3 and 6 will not receive or retain any property under the Plan on account of their Claims or Interests. Pursuant to section 1126(g) of the Bankruptcy Code, these classes will be conclusively presumed to have rejected the Plan.

5.5 Confirmation without Acceptance by All Impaired Classes.

The Debtors request Confirmation under section 1129(b) of the Bankruptcy Code with respect to any Impaired Class that has not accepted or is deemed not to have accepted the Plan pursuant to section 1126 of the Bankruptcy Code. The Debtors' ability to confirm the Plan with respect to rejecting Classes pursuant to the cramdown standards of section 1129(b) of the Bankruptcy Code shall be determined as if the Debtors have not been treated as if consolidated for voting, distribution or confirmation purposes, with all Claims (including Intercompany Claims) against each Debtor and all Interests in each Debtor treated as separate and distinct Claims or Interests against or in such Debtor, as applicable (in each case, entitled to a separate recovery with respect to each such Debtor, as applicable) but not as Claims against any other Debtor not otherwise liable on account of such Claims or as Interests in any other Debtor, as applicable.

ARTICLE VI

MEANS FOR IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PLAN

6.1 Continued Corporate Existence.

Purposes.

Subject to any Restructuring Transaction, each of the Debtors and, if applicable, Newco, shall continue to exist after the Effective Date as a separate entity, with all the powers of a corporation, limited liability company, or partnership, as the case may be, under applicable law in the jurisdiction in which each applicable Debtor is incorporated or otherwise formed and pursuant to its certificate of incorporation and bylaws or other organizational documents in effect prior to the Effective Date, except to the extent such certificate of incorporation and bylaws or other organizational documents are amended and restated or reorganized by the Plan or the Canadian Plan, as applicable, without prejudice to any right to terminate such existence (whether by merger or otherwise) under applicable law after the Effective Date. There are certain Affiliates of the Debtors that are not Debtors in these Chapter 11 Cases. Affiliates that are not Debtors in these chapter 11 cases have no independent debt obligations and do not serve as guarantors for any obligations of any Debtor or non-Debtor Affiliate. The continued existence, operation, and ownership of such non-Debtor Affiliates is a component of the Debtors' businesses, and, unless otherwise provided herein, all of the Debtors' equity interests and other property interests in such non-Debtor Affiliates shall revest in the applicable Reorganized Debtor or its successor on the Effective Date.

6.2 Limited Consolidation for Voting, Confirmation and Distribution

(a) Pursuant to the Confirmation Order, and subject to the provisions of Article 5.5 of the Plan, the Bankruptcy Court shall approve the Debtors' election to treat the Estates as if they were consolidated solely for the purpose of voting, confirmation and distributions to be made under the Plan. Accordingly, for purposes of implementing the Plan, pursuant to such order: (1) all assets and liabilities of the Debtors shall be treated as if they are pooled; and (2) with respect to any guarantees by

one Debtor of the obligations of any other Debtor, and with respect to any joint or several liability of any Debtor with any other Debtor, the holder of any Claims for such obligations will receive a single recovery on account of any such joint obligations of the Debtors.

- (b) Such election to treat the Estates as if they were consolidated solely for the purpose of implementing the Plan shall not affect: (1) the legal and corporate structures of the Debtors, subject to the right of the Debtors to effect the Restructuring Transactions contemplated pursuant to the Plan; (2) pre- and post-Effective Date guarantees, liens and security interests that are required to be maintained (a) in connection with contracts or leases that were entered into during the Chapter 11 Cases or executory contracts and unexpired leases that have been or will be assumed or (b) pursuant to the Plan; (3) Interests between and among the Debtors; (4) distributions from any insurance policies or proceeds of such policies; (5) preservation of the separate Estates for purposes of confirmation to the extent provided in Article 5.5 of the Plan and (6) the revesting of assets in the separate Reorganized Debtors pursuant to Article 11.1 of the Plan. In addition, such election to treat the Estates as consolidated for the purpose of implementing the Plan will not constitute a waiver of the mutuality requirement for setoff under section 553 of the Bankruptcy Code, except to the extent otherwise expressly waived by the Debtors.
- (c) The Plan serves as a motion seeking entry of an order allowing the Debtors to treat the Estates as if consolidated solely for purposes of voting, confirmation and distributions under the Plan, and to that end, pooling the assets and liabilities of the Debtors solely for the purposes of implementing the Plan, as described and to the limited extent set forth in Article 6.2(a) and (b) of the Plan. Unless an objection to such election is made in writing by any creditor affected by the Plan, filed with the Bankruptcy Court and served on the parties listed in Article 14.10 of the Plan on or before five days before either the Voting Deadline or such other date as may be fixed by the Bankruptcy Court, such order (which may be the Confirmation Order) may be entered by the Bankruptcy Court. In the event any such objections are timely filed, a hearing with respect thereto will occur at or before the Confirmation Hearing. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Plan, nothing therein shall affect the obligation of each and every Debtor to pay quarterly fees to the Office of the United States Trustee in accordance with 28 U.S.C. §1930.
- (d) In the event that the Bankruptcy Court does not approve the Debtors' election to treat the Estates as if they are consolidated solely for voting, confirmation and distribution purposes, (a) the Plan shall be treated as a separate plan of reorganization for each Debtor, and (b) the Debtors shall not be required to re-solicit votes with respect to the Plan.

6.3 Restructuring Transactions.

On or following the Confirmation Date, the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as the case may be, shall take such actions as may be necessary or appropriate to effect the Restructuring Transactions. Such actions may include, without limitation: (a) the execution and delivery of appropriate agreements or other documents of merger, consolidation, or reorganization containing terms that are consistent with the terms of the Plan and that satisfy the requirements of applicable law (and, in all events, that are satisfactory to the Required Backstop Parties); (b) the execution and delivery of appropriate instruments of transfer, assignment, assumption, guaranty, or delegation of any property, right, liability, duty, or obligation on terms consistent with the terms of the Plan and acceptable to the Required Backstop Parties; (c) the filing of appropriate certificates of incorporation, merger, or consolidation with the appropriate governmental authorities under applicable law which, in all events, are acceptable to the Required Backstop Parties; (d) the formation of Newco, if applicable, subject to the consent of the Required Backstop Parties; and (e) all other actions that such Debtors, with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties, or the Reorganized Debtors, determine are necessary or appropriate, including, without limitation, the making of appropriate filings and/or recordings in respect of the Restructuring Transactions, including

without limitation, with respect to the Rights Offering; provided, however, the Company shall have arranged for the applicable proceeds of the Rights Offering and/or Exit Financing that are to be loaned or contributed to TEC pursuant to the Restructuring Transactions to be loaned or contributed in tax efficient manner acceptable to the Required Backstop Parties. The form of each Restructuring Transaction shall be determined by the boards of directors of the Debtors with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties, or the Reorganized Debtors. For the avoidance of doubt, any Restructuring Transaction that would result in a change in the corporate or legal structure of any Debtor, the creation of Newco, the liquidation or dissolution of any Debtor, or the consolidation, merger, recapitalization, or contribution of assets of a Debtor into another Debtor, Newco, or other entity must be acceptable to the Required Backstop Parties. In the event a Restructuring Transaction is a merger transaction, upon the consummation of such Restructuring Transaction, each party to such merger shall cease to exist as a separate corporate entity and thereafter the surviving Reorganized Debtor or affiliate of any of the Debtors organized as part of the Restructuring Transactions shall assume and perform the obligations of each merged Debtor under the Plan. In the event a Reorganized Debtor is liquidated, the Reorganized Debtor(s) which owned the equity interests of such liquidating Debtor prior to such liquidation shall assume and perform the obligations of such liquidating Debtor. Implementation of the Restructuring Transactions shall not affect the distributions under the Plan. On the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall be authorized to execute and deliver the Exit Financing Agreement, as well as execute, deliver, file, record and issue any notes, guarantees, documents (including, Uniform Commercial Code financing statements) or agreements in connection therewith, in each case without further notice to or order of the Bankruptcy Court, act or action under applicable law, regulation or rule or the vote, consent, authorization or approval of any Person.

6.4 Corporate Governance.

(a) New Governance Documents.

On or immediately before the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors and, if applicable, Newco, will file their respective organizational documents with the applicable secretaries of state and/or other applicable authorities in their respective states of incorporation or formation in accordance with the laws in the respective states of incorporation or formation. The New Governance Documents shall amend or succeed the certificates or articles of incorporation, by-laws, membership agreements, partnership agreements and/or other organizational documents of the Debtors to satisfy the provisions of this Plan and the Bankruptcy Code, and shall (i) include, among other things, pursuant to section 1123(a)(6) of the Bankruptcy Code, a provision prohibiting the issuance of non-voting equity securities, but only to the extent required by section 1123(a)(6) of the Bankruptcy Code; (ii) authorize the issuance of New Equity in a amount not less than the amount necessary to permit the distributions thereof required or contemplated by this Plan; (iii) to the extent necessary or appropriate, include restrictions on the transfer of New Equity; and (iv) to the extent necessary to appropriate, include such provisions as may be needed to effectuate and consummate this Plan and the transactions contemplated herein. After the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors may amend and restate their respective New Governance Documents as permitted by the laws of their respective states of incorporation or formation and their respective New Governance Documents.

(b) New Equity Agreement.

Upon the Effective Date and as a condition to receiving their units of New Equity, all holders of New Equity shall enter into the New Equity Agreement. Prior to any subsequent initial public offering of the New Equity, future equity holders of TRC, including holders of units to be issued pursuant to the Management Equity Issuance and / or Contingent Value Rights (on or after the Effective Date), shall be required to execute a joinder to the New Equity Agreement, as amended from time to time.

6.5 Directors and Officers.

The initial directors and officers shall be designated in the Plan Supplement. The New Board shall consist of 9 members. One of the directors shall be the Chief Executive Officer of TRC. Jennison Associates LLC shall appoint two (2) directors. The remaining six (6) directors shall be appointed by agreement of the 2006 Backstop Parties providing at least 80% of the Equity Put Commitment in respect of the Senior Creditor Rights. The existing board of directors of TRC shall be deemed to have resigned on and as of the Effective Date, in each case without further notice to or order of the Bankruptcy Court, act or action under applicable law, regulation, order, or rule or the vote, consent, authorization or approval of any Person.

On the Effective Date, the New Board shall cause such individuals as are acceptable to the Required Backstop Parties to be appointed as directors of the Canadian Petitioners and the existing board of directors at each of the Canadian Debtors shall be deemed to have resigned on and as of the Effective Date.

6.6 Long-Term Incentive Plan.

The compensation committee of the New Board shall approve a new long-term incentive plan. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, obligations of the Debtors under the long-term incentive plan (the "LTIP") in effect prior to the commencement of the Chapter 11 Cases shall be paid in full, in cash, in installments over a three-year period as currently set forth in the LTIP as if the LTIP had been assumed, and all LTIP beneficiaries shall waive any claims arising out of or relating to any "change of control", termination, or any other provision that could or would otherwise entitle such director to be paid a greater amount or on a different time frame.

6.7 The Rights Offering.

(a) General Description.

Pursuant to the Rights Offering, TRC will offer and sell, for the Rights Offering Amount, the Rights Offering Equity to the Eligible 2006 Holders and the Eligible 2007 Holders. Each Eligible 2006 Holder shall be offered the right to purchase up to its pro rata share of 75% of the Rights Offering Equity (the "Senior Creditor Rights") and each Eligible 2007 Holder will be offered the right to purchase up to its pro rata share of 25% of the Rights Offering Equity (the "Junior Creditor Rights"). The Rights Offering Equity shall be subject to the New Equity Agreement.

(b) Rights Offering Procedures.

Eligible 2006 Holders and Eligible 2007 Holders will be entitled to exercise the Senior Creditor Rights and Junior Creditor Rights, respectively in order to subscribe for and acquire their pro rata share of the Rights Offering Equity, calculated prior to giving effect to dilution resulting from the Equity Put Fee (to the extent such fee is not waived by any of the Backstop Parties), Management Equity Issuance and the Contingent Value Rights being offered pursuant to the Rights Offering, subject to the Commitment Letter and in accordance with the terms of the Rights Offering Procedures.

(c) The Equity Put Commitment.

In order to facilitate the Rights Offering and implementation of the Plan, the Backstop Parties have agreed to acquire any Unsubscribed Units in accordance with and subject to the terms and conditions of the Commitment Letter and as more fully described in the Disclosure Statement. On the Effective

Date, (i) the Company will reimburse or pay the documented and reasonable fees, costs and expenses of the Backstop Parties, the Backstop Party Professionals and the Prepetition Agents relating to the Equity Put Commitment and the Restructuring Transactions (the "Expense Reimbursement"), and (ii) the Backstop Parties will receive the Equity Put Fee and be entitled to the Backstop Indemnification Obligations.

(d) Contingent Value Rights.

On the Effective Date, in consideration for its Equity Put Commitment, each 2007 Backstop Party or its designee that is a holder of 2007 Loan Agreement Claims shall receive its percentage of the Contingent Value Rights as set forth in the Commitment Letter.

6.8 Issuance of New Equity.

The issuance of New Equity, including the units of the New Equity reserved for the Management Equity Issuance, is authorized without the need for any further corporate action or without any further action by a Holder of Claims of Interests.

6.9 Issuance and Distribution of New Equity.

The New Equity, when issued and distributed as provided in the Plan, will be duly authorized, validly issued, and not subject to any preemptive rights. In addition, the New Equity will be issued as fully paid and non-assessable units. Each distribution and issuance under the Plan shall be governed by the terms and conditions set forth in the Plan applicable to such distribution or issuance and by the terms and conditions of the instruments evidencing or relating to such distribution or issuance, which terms and conditions shall bind each person or entity receiving such distribution or issuance.

6.10 Use of Proceeds from Rights Offering; Treatment of Second Lien Credit Agreement Obligations.

On the Effective Date, the proceeds of the Rights Offering shall be used for general corporate purposes and/or shall, in accordance with the Restructuring Transactions, be loaned or contributed to TEC and used by TEC to pay a portion of the Second Lien Credit Agreement Obligations. The remaining Second Lien Credit Agreement Obligations shall be paid in full from the proceeds of the exit financing being arranged by TEC:

6.11 Registration Rights Agreement.

Upon the Effective Date, Reorganized TRC and certain holders of New Equity shall enter into the Registration Rights Agreement, providing such holders with the right to have Reorganized TRC register their units of New Equity with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the <u>SEC</u>) under certain circumstances.

6.12 Exemptions for Issuance of New Equity.

Pursuant to section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code and applicable non-bankruptcy law, the issuance of the 2006 New Equity pursuant to Article 4.4(c) of the Plan will be exempt from registration under the Securities Act and all rules and regulations promulgated thereunder. The New Equity and the Contingent Value Rights issued pursuant to the Rights Offering, the Management Equity Incentive Plan and on account of the Equity Put Fee will be issued and exempt from registration pursuant to section 4(2) of the Securities Act or another exemption from registration under the Securities Act.

6.13 Cancellation of Securities and Agreements.

On the Effective Date, (1) the obligations of the Debtors and non-Debtor Affiliates (which includes their respective obligations under the Guarantees) under the 2006 Credit Agreement, 2007 Loan Agreement, and any other Certificate, share, note, bond, indenture, purchase right, option, warrant, or other instrument or document directly or indirectly evidencing or creating any indebtedness or obligation of or ownership interest in the Debtors giving rise to any Claim or Interest (except such Certificates, notes, or other instruments or documents evidencing indebtedness or obligations of the Debtors, if any, that are specifically and expressly reinstated pursuant to the Plan), shall be cancelled solely as to the Debtors, and the Reorganized Debtors shall not have any continuing obligations thereunder; and (2) the obligations of the Debtors pursuant, relating, or pertaining to any agreements, indentures, certificates of designation, bylaws, or certificate or articles of incorporation or similar documents governing the units, Certificates, notes, bonds, purchase rights, options, warrants, or other instruments or documents evidencing or creating any indebtedness or obligation of the Debtors (except such agreements, Certificates, notes, or other instruments evidencing indebtedness or obligations of the Debtors, if any, that are specifically and expressly reinstated pursuant to the Plan) shall be released and discharged; provided, however, notwithstanding Confirmation or the occurrence of the Effective Date, any such indenture or agreement that governs the rights of the Holder of a Claim shall continue in effect solely for purposes of allowing (a) Holders of 2006 Credit Agreement Claims, 2007 Loan Agreement Claims or their respective Prepetition Agents to receive distributions under the Plan as provided herein; (b) the Prepetition Agents to make distributions, or to assist in the making of distributions by the Disbursing Agent, under the Plan as provided herein and (c) the Prepetition Agents to seek compensation and/or reimbursement of fees and expenses in accordance with the terms of this Plan. Any reasonable fees and expenses of the Prepetition Agents remaining unpaid on the Effective Date shall be paid in full in cash on the Effective Date, or within ten (10) days after receipt by the Reorganized Debtors of invoices therefor; provided, however, any disputes over the reasonableness of such fees and expenses shall be determined by the Bankruptcy Court. On and after the Effective Date, all duties and responsibilities of the Prepetition Agents shall be discharged unless otherwise specifically set forth in or provided for under this Plan.

6.14 Preservation of Causes of Action.

In accordance with section 1123(b)(3) of the Bankruptcy Code and except as otherwise provided in the Plan, the Debtors (with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld) and the Reorganized Debtors shall retain and may (but are not required to) enforce all Retained Actions and all other similar claims arising under applicable state laws, including, without limitation, fraudulent transfer claims, if any, and all other Causes of Action of a trustee and debtor-in-possession under the Bankruptcy Code. The Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, in their sole and absolute discretion, shall determine whether to bring, settle, release, compromise, or enforce any such Retained Actions (or decline to do any of the foregoing), and shall not be required to seek further approval of the Bankruptcy Court for such action. The Debtors (with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld), the Reorganized Debtors, or any successors may pursue such litigation claims in accordance with the best interests of the Reorganized Debtors or any successors holding such rights of action.

6.15 Management Equity Incentive Plan.

The Management Equity Incentive Plan shall be established and adopted by the New Board and shall consist of the Management Equity Issuance. The terms of the Management Equity Incentive Plan shall be set forth in the Plan Supplement and subject to the approval of the New Board.

6.16 Exclusivity Period.

The Debtors, with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties, (or each of the Backstop Parties, to the extent required in the Term Sheet), shall retain the exclusive right to amend or modify the Plan, and to solicit acceptances of any amendments to or modifications of the Plan, through and until the Effective Date.

6.17 Corporate Action.

Upon the Effective Date, all actions contemplated by the Plan shall be deemed authorized and approved in all respects, including (i) the Restructuring Transactions; (ii) the adoption of the New Governance Documents for the Reorganized Debtors; (iii) the initial selection of directors and officers for the Reorganized Debtors; (iv) the issuance of the New Equity; (v) the distribution of the New Equity, the Contingent Value Rights, the Senior Creditor Rights, the Junior Creditor Rights and Cash pursuant to the Plan; (vi) the execution and entry into the Exit Financing Agreement; and (vii) all other actions contemplated in the Plan (whether to occur before, on, or after the Effective Date, including, if applicable, the formation of Newco). All matters provided for under the Plan involving the corporate structure of the Debtors and Reorganized Debtors or corporate action to be taken by or required of a Debtor, a Reorganized Debtor or Newco will be deemed to occur and be effective as of the Effective Date, if no such other date is specified in such other documents, and shall be authorized, approved, adopted and, to the extent taken prior to the Effective Date, ratified and confirmed in all respects and for all purposes without any requirement of further action by holders of Claims or Interests, directors of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, or any other Person.

6.18 Effectuating Documents; Further Transactions.

On and after the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors and/or Newco and the managers, officers and members of the boards of directors thereof, are authorized to execute, deliver, file, or record such contracts, instruments, releases, indentures, and other agreements or documents, and take such actions as may be necessary or appropriate to effectuate and further evidence the terms and conditions of the Plan or the Restructuring Transactions or to otherwise comply with applicable law, without the need for any approvals, authorization or consents except for those expressly required pursuant to the Plan.

6.19 Exemption from Certain Transfer Taxes and Recording Fees.

Pursuant to section 1146(a) of the Bankruptcy Code, the issuance, transfer, or exchange of a security, or the making or delivery of an instrument of transfer from a Debtor to a Reorganized Debtor or any other Person or entity pursuant to the Plan or the Canadian Plan (including, for this purpose, in connection with the Restructuring Transactions), shall not be subject to any document recording tax, stamp tax, conveyance fee, intangibles or similar tax, mortgage tax, real estate transfer tax, mortgage recording tax, or other similar tax or governmental assessment, and the Confirmation Order shall direct the appropriate state or local governmental officials or agents to forego the collection of any such tax or governmental assessment and to accept for filing and recordation any of the foregoing instruments or other documents without the payment of any such tax or governmental assessment.

ARTICLE VII

TREATMENT OF EXECUTORY CONTRACTS AND UNEXPIRED LEASES

7.1 General Treatment.

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, or in any contract, instrument, release, indenture or other agreement or document entered in connection with the Plan, as of the Effective Date, all executory contracts and unexpired leases (if any) to which any of the Debtors are parties are hereby assumed except for an executory contract or unexpired lease that (i) previously has been assumed or rejected prior to the Effective Date, (ii) previously expired or terminated by its own terms, (iii) is specifically designated as a contract or lease to be rejected on the Rejected Executory Contract and Unexpired Lease List, or (iv) is the subject of a separate motion to assume or reject such executory contract or unexpired lease filed by the Debtors under section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code prior to the Confirmation Date. For the avoidance of doubt, the Rejected Executory Contract and Unexpired Lease List must be acceptable to the Required Backstop Parties. The Confirmation Order shall operate as an order authorizing the Debtors' (i) assumption of all assumed executory contracts and unexpired leases and (ii) rejection of the executory contracts or unexpired leases listed on the Rejected Executory Contract and Unexpired Lease List pursuant to sections 365(a) and 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code.

7.2 Cure of Defaults.

Any monetary defaults under each executory contract and unexpired lease to be assumed pursuant to the Plan shall be satisfied, pursuant to section 365(b)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code, by payment of the default amount in Cash on the Effective Date, subject to the limitation described below, or on such other terms as the parties to such executory contracts or unexpired leases may otherwise agree. In the event of a dispute regarding (1) the amount of any payments to cure such a default, (2) the ability of the Reorganized Debtors or any assignee to provide "adequate assurance of future performance" (within the meaning of section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code) under the executory contract or unexpired lease to be assumed, or (3) any other matter pertaining to assumption, the cure payments required by section 365(b)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code shall be made following the entry of a Final Order or orders resolving the dispute and approving the assumption. At lease 20 days prior to the Confirmation Hearing, the Debtors shall provide for notices of proposed assumption and proposed cure amounts to be sent to applicable third parties and for procedures for objecting thereto and resolution of disputes by the Bankruptcy Court. Any objection by a counterparty to an executory contract or unexpired lease to a proposed assumption or related cure amount must be filed, served, and actually received by the Debtors at least three days prior to the Confirmation Hearing. Any counterparty to an executory contract and unexpired lease that fails to object timely to the proposed assumption or cure will be deemed to have assented to such matters, and any subsequent or additional requests for cure, other payments or assurances of future performance shall be disallowed, automatically and forever barred from assertion and shall not be enforceable against any Reorganized Debtor, without the need for any objection by the Reorganized Debtors or further notice to or action, order, or approval of the Bankruptcy Court, and any Claim for cure shall be deemed fully satisfied, released and discharged, notwithstanding anything included in the Schedules or in any proof of claim to the contrary.

Assumption of any executory contract or unexpired lease pursuant to the Plan or otherwise shall result in the full release and satisfaction of any Claims or defaults, whether monetary or nonmonetary, including defaults of provisions restricting the change in control or ownership interest composition or other bankruptcy-related defaults, arising under any assumed executory contract or unexpired lease at any time prior to the effective date of assumption. Any Proofs of Claim filed with respect to an executory

contract or unexpired lease that has been assumed shall be deemed disallowed and expunged, without further notice to or action, order, or approval of the Bankruptcy Court.

The Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, reserve the right, either to reject or nullify, the assumption of any executory contract or unexpired lease no later than thirty (30) days after entry of any Final Order determining the cure or any request for adequate assurance of future performance required to assume such executory contract or unexpired lease.

7.3 Rejection Claims.

In the event that the rejection of an executory contract or unexpired lease by any of the Debtors pursuant to the Plan results in damages to the other party or parties to such contract or lease, a Claim for such damages, if not heretofore evidenced by a timely filed proof of claim, shall be forever barred and shall not be enforceable against the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, or their respective properties or interests in property as agents, successors, or assigns, unless a proof of claim is filed with the Bankruptcy Court and served on counsel for the Debtors and the Reorganized Debtors on or before the date that is thirty (30) days after the Confirmation Date or such later rejection date that occurs as a result of a dispute concerning amounts necessary to cure any defaults. Rejection Claims will be treated as General Unsecured Claims under the Plan.

7.4 Mineral Leases.

To the extent any of the Reorganized Debtors' Mineral Leases constitute executory contracts or unexpired leases of real property under section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code, such Mineral Leases will be assumed by the Reorganized Debtors. To the extent any of the Reorganized Debtors' Mineral Leases constitute contracts or other property rights not assumable under section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code, except as provided in the Plan or Confirmation Order, such Mineral Leases shall pass through the Chapter 11 Cases for the benefit of the Reorganized Debtors and the counterparties to such Mineral Leases.

If there is a dispute as to any cure obligation (including cure payments) between the applicable Reorganized Debtor and the lessor of a Mineral Lease, the applicable Reorganized Debtor shall only have to pay or perform the non-disputed cure obligation with the balance of the cure payment or cure performance to be made or performed after resolution of such dispute either by (i) agreement of the parties or (ii) resolution by the Bankruptcy Court under a Final Order.

7.5 Survival of Indemnification Provisions.

The Indemnification Provisions and the Backstop Indemnification Obligations shall not be discharged or impaired by confirmation of the Plan and such obligations shall be deemed and treated as executory contracts assumed by the Debtors hereunder and shall continue as obligations of the Reorganized Debtors. Any Indemnification Provisions not identified in the Data Room 20 calendar days prior to the Confirmation Date shall be deemed rejected. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any indemnification obligations in favor of any entity or person who is not a director or officer shall be deemed rejected.

7.6 Survival of Other Employment Arrangements.

On and after the Effective Date, and except as otherwise provided in the Plan, the Reorganized Debtors may but shall not be required to: (1) honor, in the ordinary course of business, any contracts, agreements, policies, programs, and plans, in each case to the extent disclosed in the Disclosure

Statement or the first day pleadings, for, among other things, compensation, health care benefits, disability benefits, deferred compensation benefits, travel benefits, savings, severance benefits, retirement benefits, welfare benefits, workers' compensation insurance, and accidental death and dismemberment insurance for the managers, officers, and employees of any of the Debtors who served in such capacity at any time and (2) honor, in the ordinary course of business, Claims of employees employed as of the Effective Date for accrued vacation time arising prior to the Commencement Date; provided, however, that the Debtors' or the Reorganized Debtors' performance of any employment agreement will not entitle any person to any benefit or alleged entitlement under any policy, program, or plan that has expired or been terminated before the Effective Date, or restore, reinstate, or revive any such benefit or alleged entitlement under any such policy, program, or plan; provided further, however, that the Debtors, with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties, will designate as part of the Plan Supplement those employment agreements with other members of existing senior management and/or other employees that shall be assumed as of the Effective Date, which list shall include the existing employment agreements with its Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, respectively, and to the extent such agreements are not so designated, they will be deemed rejected as of the Effective Date.

Nothing in the Plan shall limit, diminish, or otherwise alter the Reorganized Debtors' defenses, claims, causes of action, or other rights with respect to any such contracts, agreements, policies, programs, and plans. Notwithstanding the foregoing, pursuant to section 1129(a)(13) of the Bankruptcy Code, on and after the Effective Date, all retiree benefits (as that term is defined in section 1114 of the Bankruptcy Code), if any, shall continue to be paid in accordance with applicable law.

7.7 Insurance Policies.

All insurance policies identified in the Data Room as of 20 calendar days prior to the Confirmation Hearing pursuant to which the Debtors have any obligations in effect as of the date of the Confirmation Order shall be deemed and treated as executory contracts pursuant to the Plan and shall be assumed by the respective Debtors and Reorganized Debtors and shall continue in full force and effect. All insurance policies not identified in the Data Room as of 20 calendar days prior to the Confirmation Hearing pursuant to which the Debtors have any obligations in effect as of the date of the Confirmation Order shall be deemed rejected. Notwithstanding anything herein, the Tail Coverage shall be deemed and treated as executory contracts pursuant to the Plan and shall be assumed by the respective Debtors and Reorganized Debtors and shall continue in full force and effect.

TRC has obtained, or, will obtain consistent with the terms of the Term Sheet, reasonably sufficient Tail Coverage under a directors and officers' liability insurance policy for the current and former directors and officers of the Debtors. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, Confirmation of the Plan shall not discharge, impair, or otherwise modify any indemnification obligations assumed by the foregoing assumption of any director and officer liability insurance policies, and each such indemnity obligation, but only to the extent such obligation is contained in the Indemnification Provisions and/or the insurance policies identified in the Data Room 20 calendar days prior to the Confirmation Hearing, shall be deemed and treated as an executory contract that has been assumed by the Debtors under the Plan as to which no proof of claim need be filed.

7.8 Nonoccurrence of Effective Date.

In the event that the Effective Date does not occur, the Bankruptcy Court shall retain jurisdiction with respect to any consensual request to extend the deadline for assuming or rejecting unexpired leases pursuant to section 365(d)(4) of the Bankruptcy Code.

ARTICLE VIII

PROVISIONS GOVERNING DISTRIBUTIONS

8.1 Record Date for Distributions.

As of the Confirmation Date, the various transfer registers for each of the Classes of Claims or Interests as maintained by the Debtors or their respective agents shall be deemed closed, and there shall be no further changes made to reflect any new record holders of any Claims or Interests occurring on or after the Distribution Record Date.

8.2 Timing and Calculation of Amounts to Be Distributed.

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, on the Effective Date or as soon as reasonably practicable thereafter (or if a Claim is not an Allowed Claim on the Effective Date, on the date that such a Claim becomes an Allowed Claim, or as soon as reasonably practicable thereafter), each Holder of an Allowed Claim against the Debtors shall receive the full amount of the distributions that the Plan provides for Allowed Claims in the applicable Class and in the manner provided herein. In the event that any payment or act under the Plan is required to be made or performed on a date that is not a Business Day, then the making of such payment or the performance of such act may be completed on the next succeeding Business Day, but shall be deemed to have been completed as of the required date. If and to the extent that there are Disputed Claims, distributions on account of any such Disputed Claims shall be made pursuant to the provisions set forth in ARTICLE IX hereof. Except as otherwise provided herein, Holders of Claims shall not be entitled to interest, dividends, or accruals on the distributions provided for herein, regardless of whether such distributions are delivered on or at any time after the Effective Date.

8.3 Disbursing Agent.

Except as otherwise provided herein, all distributions under the Plan shall be made by the Reorganized Debtors as Disbursing Agent or such other Entity designated by the Reorganized Debtors to assist the Disbursing Agent on the Effective Date. A Disbursing Agent shall not be required to give any bond or surety or other security for the performance of its duties unless otherwise ordered by the Bankruptcy Court. In the event that a Disbursing Agent is so ordered, all costs and expenses of procuring any such bond or surety shall be borne by the Reorganized Debtors.

8.4 Rights and Powers of Disbursing Agent.

(a) Powers of the Disbursing Agent.

The Reorganized Debtors as Disbursing Agent shall be empowered to: (a) effect all actions and execute all agreements, instruments, and other documents necessary to perform its duties under the Plan; (b) make all distributions contemplated hereby; (c) employ professionals to represent it with respect to its responsibilities; and (d) exercise such other powers as may be vested in the Disbursing Agent by order of the Bankruptcy Court, pursuant to the Plan, or as deemed by the Disbursing Agent to be necessary and proper to implement the provisions hereof.

(b) Expenses Incurred on or After the Effective Date.

Except as otherwise ordered by the Bankruptcy Court, the amount of any reasonable fees and expenses incurred by the Disbursing Agent, or such other Entity designated by the Reorganized Debtors to assist the Disbursing Agent, on or after the Effective Date (including taxes) and any reasonable

compensation and expense reimbursement claims (including reasonable attorney fees and expenses) made by the Disbursing Agent shall be paid in Cash by the Reorganized Debtors.

8.5 Distributions on Account of Claims Allowed After the Effective Date.

(a) Payments and Distributions on Disputed Claims.

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, no distributions shall be made under the Plan on account of any Disputed Claim, unless and until such Claim becomes an Allowed Claim. Distributions made after the Effective Date to Holders of Disputed Claims that are not Allowed Claims as of the Effective Date but which later become Allowed Claims shall be deemed to have been made on the Effective Date.

(b) Special Rules for Distributions to Holders of Disputed Claims.

Notwithstanding any provision otherwise in the Plan and except as may be agreed to by the Debtors (with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld) or the Reorganized Debtors, on the one hand, and the Holder of a Disputed Claim, on the other hand, no partial payments and no partial distributions shall be made with respect to any Disputed Claim until all Disputed Claims held by the Holder of such Disputed Claim have become Allowed Claims or have otherwise been resolved by settlement or Final Order.

8.6 Delivery of Distributions and Undeliverable or Unclaimed Distributions.

(a) Delivery of Distributions in General.

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, distributions to Holders of Allowed Claims shall be made to Holders of record as of the Distribution Record Date by the Reorganized Debtors or the applicable Disbursing Agent, as appropriate: (a) to the signatory set forth on any of the Proofs of Claim filed by such Holder or other representative identified therein (or at the last known addresses of such Holder if no proof of claim is filed or if the Debtors have been notified in writing of a change of address); (b) at the addresses set forth in any written notices of address changes delivered to the Reorganized Debtors or the applicable Disbursing Agent, as appropriate, after the date of any related proof of claim; (c) at the addresses reflected in the Schedules if no proof of claim has been filed and the Reorganized Debtors or the applicable Disbursing Agent, as appropriate, has not received a written notice of a change of address; or (d) on any counsel that has appeared in the Chapter 11 Cases on the Holder's behalf. Distributions under the Plan on account of Allowed Claims shall not be subject to levy, garnishment, attachment, or like legal process, so that each Holder of an Allowed Claim shall have and receive the benefit of the distributions in the manner set forth in the Plan. The Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, the Backstop Parties, the Prepetition Agents and the applicable Disbursing Agent, as applicable, shall not incur any liability whatsoever on account of any distributions under the Plan except for gross negligence or willful misconduct.

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, all distributions to Holders of 2006 Credit Agreement Claims and 2007 Loan Agreement Claims shall be governed by the 2006 Credit Agreement and the 2007 Loan Agreement, respectively, and shall be deemed completed when made to the Prepetition Agents, who shall in turn make distributions in accordance with the 2006 and 2007 Loan Agreements, for further distribution to the Holders of 2006 Credit Agreement Claims and 2007 Loan Agreement Claims, but subject to the charging liens of the Prepetition Agents.

(b) Fractional Securities.

Payments of fractions of units of New Equity shall not be made. Fractional units of New Equity that would otherwise be distributed under the Plan shall be rounded to the nearest whole number, with any fractional units of .50 or less being rounded down.

(c) Undeliverable Distributions and Unclaimed Property.

If any distribution to a holder of a Claim is returned as undeliverable, no further distributions to such holder of such Claim shall be made unless and until the Disbursing Agent is notified of the then-current address of such holder of the Claim, at which time all missed distributions shall be made to such holder of the Claim without interest. Amounts in respect of undeliverable distributions shall be returned to the Reorganized Debtors until such distributions are claimed. The Reorganized Debtors shall make reasonable efforts to locate holders of undeliverable distributions. Such undeliverable distributions shall be deemed unclaimed property under section 347(b) of the Bankruptcy Code and forfeited at the expiration of six months from the Effective Date. After such date, all "unclaimed property" or interests in property shall revert to the Reorganized Debtors (notwithstanding any applicable federal or state escheat, abandoned, or unclaimed property laws to the contrary), and the Claim of any Holder to such property or Interest in property shall be discharged and forever barred.

8.7 Withholding and Reporting Requirements.

In connection with the Plan and all instruments issued in connection therewith, the Disbursing Agent shall comply with all applicable withholding and reporting requirements imposed by any federal, state or local taxing authority, and all distributions under the Plan shall be subject to any such withholding or reporting requirements.

8.8 Setoffs.

Without altering or limiting any of the rights and remedies of the Debtors and the Reorganized Debtors under section 502(d) of the Bankruptcy Code, all of which rights and remedies are hereby reserved, the Debtors and the Reorganized Debtors may withhold (but not set off except as set forth below) from the distributions called for under the Plan on account of any Allowed Claim an amount equal to any claims, equity interests, rights, and Causes of Action of any nature that the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors may hold against the Holder of any such Allowed Claim. In the event that any such claims, equity interests, rights, and Causes of Action of any nature that the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors may hold against the Holder of any such Allowed Claim are adjudicated by Final Orde or otherwise resolved, the Debtors may, pursuant to section 553 of the Bankruptcy Code or applicable nonbankruptcy law, set off against any Allowed Claim and the distributions to be made pursuant hereto on account of such Allowed Claim (before any distribution is made on account of such Allowed Claim) the amount of any adjudicated or resolved claims, equity interests, rights, and Causes of Action of any nature that the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors may hold against the Holder of any such Allowed Claim, but only to the extent of such adjudicated or resolved amount. Neither the failure to effect such a setoff nor the allowance of any Claim under the Plan shall constitute a waiver or release by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors of any such claims, equity interests, rights, and Causes of Action that the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors may possess against any such Holder, except as specifically provided herein.

8.9 Claims Paid or Payable by Third Parties.

(a) Claims Paid by Third Parties.

The Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, shall reduce in full a Claim, and such Claim shall be disallowed without a Claim objection having to be filed and without any further notice to or action, order, or approval of the Bankruptcy Court, to the extent that the Holder of such Claim receives payment in full on account of such Claim from a party that is not a Debtor or Reorganized Debtor. To the extent a Holder of a Claim receives a distribution on account of such Claim and receives payment from a party that is not a Debtor or a Reorganized Debtor on account of such Claim, such Holder shall, within two weeks of receipt thereof, repay or return the distribution to the applicable Reorganized Debtor, to the extent the Holder's total recovery on account of such Claim from the third party and under the Plan exceeds the amount of such Claim as of the date of any such distribution under the Plan.

(b) Claims Payable by Third Parties.

No distributions under the Plan shall be made on account of an Allowed Claim that is payable pursuant to one of the Debtors' insurance policies until the Holder of such Allowed Claim has exhausted all remedies with respect to such insurance policy. To the extent that one or more of the Debtors' insurers agrees to satisfy in full a Claim (if and to the extent adjudicated by a court of competent jurisdiction), then immediately upon such insurers' agreement, such Claim may be expunged without a Claims objection having to be Filed and without any further notice to or action, order, or approval of the Bankruptcy Court.

(c) Applicability of Insurance Policies.

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, distributions to Holders of Allowed Claims shall be in accordance with the provisions of any applicable insurance policy. Nothing contained in the Plan shall constitute or be deemed a waiver of any Cause of Action that the Debtors or any Entity may hold against any other Entity, including insurers under any policies of insurance, nor shall anything contained herein constitute or be deemed a waiver by such insurers of any defenses, including coverage defenses, held by such insurers.

8.10 No Interest on Disputed Claims.

Unless otherwise specifically provided for in the Plan or as otherwise required by sections 506(b), 511 or 1129(a)(9)(C)-(D) of the Bankruptcy Code, interest shall not accrue or be paid on any Disputed Claim in respect of the period from the Effective Date to the date a final distribution is made when and if such Disputed Claim becomes an Allowed Claim.

8.11 Postpetition Interest on Claims.

Except as expressly provided in the Plan, the Confirmation Order or any contract, instrument, release, settlement or other agreement entered into in connection with the Plan, or as required by applicable bankruptcy law, including sections 511 and 1129(a)(9)(C)-(D) of the Bankruptcy Code, postpetition interest shall not be treated as accruing on account of any Claim for purposes of determining the allowance of, and distribution on account of, such Claim.

8.12 Allocation of Plan Distributions Between Principal and Interest.

To the extent that any Allowed Claim to which a distribution under this Plan relates is comprised of indebtedness and accrued but unpaid interest thereon, such distribution shall, to the extent permitted by applicable law, be allocated for all purposes (including for United States and Canadian federal income tax purposes) to the principal amount of the Claim (including the secured and unsecured portion of the principal amount of such Claim) first and then, to the extent that the consideration exceeds the principal amount of the Claim, to the portion of such Claim representing accrued but unpaid interest (including interest in respect of any secured portion of such Claim). For the avoidance of doubt, this Article 8.12 shall not apply to any claims that are not indebtedness, including, without limitation, any Priority Tax Claims or Administrative Claims pursuant to section 503(b)(1)(B) and (C) of the Bankruptcy Code.

ARTICLE IX

PROCEDURES FOR RESOLVING DISPUTED, CONTINGENT, AND UNLIQUIDATED CLAIMS

9.1 Objections to Claims.

The Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors shall be entitled to object to Claims. Any objections to Claims shall be served and filed on or before the later of (i) one hundred twenty (120) days after the Effective Date or (ii) such date as may be fixed by the Bankruptcy Court, whether fixed before or after the date specified in clause (i) above. Notwithstanding any authority to the contrary, an objection to a Claim shall be deemed properly served on the holder of the Claim if the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors effect service in any of the following manners: (i) in accordance with Federal Rule of Civil Procedure 4, as modified and made applicable by Bankruptcy Rule 7004; (ii) to the extent counsel for a holder of a Claim is unknown, by first class mail, postage prepaid, on the signatory on the proof of claim or other representative identified on the proof of claim or any attachment thereto (or at the last known addresses of such holders of Claims if no proof of claim is filed or if the Debtors have been notified in writing of a change of address); or (iii) by first class mail, postage prepaid, on any counsel that has appeared on behalf of the holder of the Claim in the Chapter 11 Cases and has not withdrawn such appearance.

9.2 No Distributions Pending Allowance.

Notwithstanding any other provision hereof, if any portion of a Claim is a Disputed Claim, no payment or distribution provided hereunder shall be made on account of such Claim unless and until such Disputed Claim becomes an Allowed Claim.

9.3 Estimation of Claims.

The Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors may at any time request that the Bankruptcy Court estimate any contingent, unliquidated, or Disputed Claim pursuant to section 502(c) of the Bankruptcy Code or other applicable law regardless of whether the Debtors previously objected to such Claim or whether the Bankruptcy Court has ruled on any such objection, and the Bankruptcy Court will retain jurisdiction to estimate any Claim at any time during litigation concerning any objection to any Claim, including, without limitation, during the pendency of any appeal relating to any such objection. In the event that the Bankruptcy Court estimates any contingent, unliquidated, or Disputed Claim, the amount so estimated shall constitute either the Allowed amount of such Claim or a maximum limitation on such Claim, as determined by the Bankruptcy Court. If the estimated amount constitutes a maximum

limitation on the amount of such Claim, the Reorganized Debtors may pursue supplementary proceedings to object to the allowance of such Claim. All of the aforementioned objection, estimation, and resolution procedures are intended to be cumulative and not exclusive of one another. Claims may be estimated and subsequently compromised, settled, withdrawn, or resolved by any mechanism approved by the Bankruptcy Court.

9.4 Distributions Relating to Disputed Claims.

At such time as a Disputed Claim becomes an Allowed Claim, the Disbursing Agent shall distribute to the holder of such Claim, such holder's pro rata portion of the property distributable with respect to the Class in which such Claim belongs. To the extent that all or a portion of a Disputed Claim is disallowed, the holder of such Claim shall not receive any distribution on account of the portion of such Claim that is disallowed and any property withheld pending the resolution of such Claim shall be reallocated pro rata to the holders of Allowed Claims in the same class.

9.5 Disallowed Claims.

All Claims held by Persons or entities against whom or which any Debtor or Reorganized Debtor has commenced a proceeding asserting a cause of action under sections 542, 543, 544, 545, 547, 548, 549, and/or 550 of the Bankruptcy Code shall be deemed Disallowed Claims pursuant to section 502(d) of the Bankruptcy Code and holders of such Claims shall not be entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan. Claims that are deemed disallowed pursuant to this section shall continue to be disallowed for all purposes until the avoidance action against such party has been settled or resolved by Final Order and any sums due to the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors from such party have been paid.

EXCEPT AS OTHERWISE AGREED, ANY AND ALL PROOFS OF CLAIM FILED AFTER THE APPLICABLE CLAIMS BAR DATE SHALL BE DEEMED DISALLOWED AND EXPUNGED AS OF THE EFFECTIVE DATE WITHOUT ANY FURTHER NOTICE TO OR ACTION, ORDER OR APPROVAL OF THE BANKRUPTCY COURT, AND HOLDERS OF SUCH CLAIMS MAY NOT RECEIVE ANY DISTRIBUTIONS ON ACCOUNT OF SUCH CLAIMS, UNLESS SUCH LATE PROOF OF CLAIM IS DEEMED TIMELY FILED BY A BANKRUPTCY COURT ORDER ON OR BEFORE THE LATER OF (1) THE CONFIRMATION HEARING AND (2) 45 DAYS AFTER THE APPLICABLE CLAIMS BAR DATE.

ARTICLE X

ALLOWANCE AND PAYMENT OF CERTAIN ADMINISTRATIVE CLAIMS

10.1 Professional Claims.

Professionals or other entities asserting a Professional Claim for services rendered before the Confirmation Date must file and serve on the Reorganized Debtors and such other entities who are designated by the Bankruptcy Rules, the Confirmation Order, or other order of the Bankruptcy Court an application for final allowance of such Professional Claim no later than the Professional Fees Bar Date; provided that, the Reorganized Debtors shall pay Professionals in the ordinary course of business for any work performed after the Confirmation Date, including those fees and expenses incurred by Professionals in connection with the implementation and consummation of this Plan, in each case without further application or notice to or order of the Bankruptcy Court; provided further, that any professional who may receive compensation or reimbursement of expenses pursuant to the Ordinary Course Professionals Order may continue to receive such compensation and reimbursement of expenses for services rendered before the Confirmation Date, without further Bankruptcy Court order, pursuant to the Ordinary Course

Professionals Order. Objections to any Professional Claim must be filed and served on the Reorganized Debtors and the requesting party by the later of (a) 50 days after the Effective Date and (b) 20 days after the filing of the applicable request for payment of the Professional Claim. Each Holder of an Allowed Professional Claim shall be paid by the Reorganized Debtors in Cash within five Business Days of entry of the order approving such allowed Professional Claim.

10.2 Post-Confirmation Date Retention.

Upon the Confirmation Date, any requirement that Professionals comply with sections 327 through 331 of the Bankruptcy Code in seeking retention or compensation for services rendered after such date shall terminate, and the Reorganized Debtors shall employ and pay professionals in the ordinary course of business. For the avoidance of doubt, after the Confirmation Date, Professionals will no longer be required to file fee applications and the Professional Fee Order will no longer be in effect; provided, however, for any fees and expenses incurred prior to the Confirmation Date, Professionals will be required to file a fee application and comply with the Professional Fee Order in all respects.

10.3 Bar Date for Other Administrative Claims.

Except as otherwise provided herein, unless otherwise previously filed, requests for payment of Administrative Claims (other than claims in respect of the Equity Put Fee, the Expense Reimbursement, the Backstop Indemnification Obligations or any other fee or expense payable by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors under the Commitment Letter) must be filed and served on the Reorganized Debtors by no later than the Administrative Claims Bar Date. Holders of such Administrative Claims that are required to file and serve a request for payment of such Administrative Claims that do not file and serve such a request by the Administrative Claims Bar Date shall be forever barred, estopped and enjoined from asserting such Administrative Claims against the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors or their Estates and such Administrative Claims shall be deemed discharged as of the Effective Date. All such Claims shall, as of the Effective Date, be subject to the permanent injunction set forth in Article 11.7 hereof. Objections to such requests must be filed and served on the Reorganized Debtors and the requesting party by the later of (a) sixty (60) days after the Effective Date and (b) thirty (30) days after the filing of the applicable request for payment of Administrative Claims, if applicable, as the same may be modified or extended from time to time by the Bankruptcy Court and/or on motion of a party in interest approved by the Bankruptcy Court.

ARTICLE XI

EFFECT OF PLAN CONFIRMATION

11.1 Revesting of Assets.

Except as otherwise explicitly provided in the Plan or pursuant to the Restructuring Transactions, on the Effective Date, all property comprising the Estates, subject to the Restructuring Transactions, shall revest in each of the Reorganized Debtors which owned such property or interest in property as of the Effective Date, free and clear of all Claims, liens, charges, encumbrances, rights, and interests of creditors and equity security holders. As of and following the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors may operate their businesses and use, acquire, and dispose of property and settle and compromise Claims or Interests without supervision of the Bankruptcy Court, free of any restrictions of the Bankruptcy Code or Bankruptcy Rules, other than those restrictions expressly imposed by the Plan and the Confirmation Order.

11.2 Discharge of the Debtors.

Pursuant to section 1141(d) of the Bankruptcy Code, except as otherwise specifically provided in the Plan or in the Confirmation Order, the distributions and rights that are provided in the Plan shall be in complete satisfaction, discharge, and release, effective as of the Effective Date, of Claims and Causes of Action (whether known or unknown) against, liabilities of, liens on, obligations of, rights against, and Interests in the Debtors or any of their assets or properties, regardless of whether any property shall have been distributed or retained pursuant to the Plan on account of such Claims, rights, and Interests, including, but not limited to, Claims and Interests that arose before the Effective Date, any liability (including withdrawal liability) to the extent such Claims relate to services performed by employees of the Debtors prior to the Petition Date and that arise from a termination of employment or a termination of any employee or retiree benefit program which occurred prior to the Effective Date, and all debts of the kind specified in sections 502(g), 502(h), or 502(i) of the Bankruptcy Code, in each case whether or not (a) a proof of claim or interest based upon such Claim, debt, right, or Interest is filed or deemed filed under section 501 of the Bankruptcy Code, (b) a Claim or Interest based upon such Claim, debt, right, or Interest is allowed under section 502 of the Bankruptcy Code, or (c) the holder of such a Claim, right, or Interest accepted the Plan. The Confirmation Order shall be a judicial determination of the discharge of all Claims against and Interests in the Debtors, subject to the occurrence of the Effective Date.

11.3 Compromises and Settlements.

Pursuant to section 363 of the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rule 9019 and in consideration for the distributions and other benefits provided pursuant to the Plan, the provisions of the Plan shall constitute a good faith compromise of all Claims, Interests, and controversies relating to the contractual, legal, and subordination rights that a holder of a Claim may have with respect to any Allowed Claim or Interest, or any distribution to be made on account of such Allowed Claim or Interest. The entry of the Confirmation Order shall constitute the Bankruptcy Court's approval of the compromise or settlement of all such Claims, Interests, and controversies, as well as a finding by the Bankruptcy Court that such compromise or settlement is in the best interests of the Debtors, their Estates, and holders of Claims and Interests and is fair, equitable, and reasonable. In accordance with the provisions of the Plan, pursuant to section 363 of the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rule 9019(a), without any further notice to or action, order, or approval of the Bankruptcy Court, after the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors may compromise and settle Claims against them and Causes of Action against other entities.

11.4 Release by the Debtors of Certain Parties.

Pursuant to section 1123(b)(3) of the Bankruptcy Code, effective as of the Effective Date, each Debtor, in its individual capacity and as a debtor in possession for and on behalf of its Estate, shall release and discharge and be deemed to have conclusively, absolutely, unconditionally, irrevocably, and forever released and discharged all Released Parties for and from any and all claims or Causes of Action existing as of the Effective Date in any manner arising from, based on, or relating to, in whole or in part, the Debtors, the subject matter of, or the transactions or events giving rise to, any Claim or Interest that is treated in the Plan or the Canadian Plan, the business or contractual arrangements between any Debtor and any Released Party, the restructuring of Claims and Interests prior to or in the Chapter 11 Cases or the Canadian Proceedings, or any act, omission, occurrence, or event in any manner related to any such Claims, Interests, restructuring, or the Chapter 11 Cases or the Canadian Proceedings, including, but not limited to, any claim relating to, or arising out of the Chapter 11 Cases or the Canadian Proceedings, the negotiation and filing of the Plan or the Canadian Plan, the filing of the Chapter 11 Cases or the Canadian Proceedings, the formulation, preparation, negotiation, dissemination, filing, implementation,

administration, confirmation, or consummation of the Plan or the Canadian Plan, the Disclosure Statement, any document filed by the Debtors in respect of the Canadian Plan, Exhibits, any document filed by the Debtors in respect of the Canadian Plan, the Plan Supplement, any employee benefit plan, instrument, release, or other agreement or document created, modified, amended or entered into in connection with the Plan or the Canadian Plan. The Reorganized Debtors and any newly-formed entities that will be continuing the Debtors' businesses after the Effective Date shall be bound, to the same extent the Debtors are bound, by the releases and discharges set forth above.

11.5 Release by the Holders of Claims and Interests.

On the Effective Date, each Person who votes to accept the Plan in its capacity as the holder of any Claim or Interest and each entity (other than a Debtor), which has held, holds, or may hold a Claim against or Interest in the Debtors in its capacity as the holder of any Claim or Interest, in consideration for the obligations of the Debtors and the Reorganized Debtors under the Plan and Cash, New Equity, and other contracts, instruments, releases, agreements, or documents to be delivered in connection with the Plan or the Canadian Plan (each, a "Release Obligor"), shall have conclusively, absolutely, unconditionally, irrevocably, and forever released and discharged the Reorganized Debtors, the Debtors and all Released Parties for and from any claim or Cause of Action existing as of the Effective Date in any manner arising from, based on, or relating to, in whole or in part, any or all of the Debtors, the subject matter of, or the transaction or event giving rise to, the claim of such Release Obligor, the business or contractual arrangements between or among any Debtor and Release Obligor or any Released Party, the restructuring of the claim prior to or in the Chapter 11 Cases or the Canadian Proceedings, or any act, omission, occurrence, or event in any manner related to such subject matter, transaction, obligation, restructuring or the Chapter 11 Cases or the Canadian Proceedings, including, but not limited to, any claim relating to, or arising out of the Debtors' Chapter 11 Cases or the Canadian Proceedings, the negotiation and filing of the Plan or the Canadian Plan, the filing of the Chapter 11 Cases or the Canadian Proceedings, the formulation, preparation, negotiation, dissemination, filing, implementation, administration, confirmation, or consummation of the Plan or the Canadian Plan, the Disclosure Statement, any document filed by the Debtors in respect of the Canadian Plan, the Exhibits, the Plan Supplement, any employee benefit plan, instrument, release, or other agreement or document created, modified, amended or entered into in connection with the Plan or the Canadian Plan.

11.6 Exculpation.

Except as otherwise specifically provided in the Plan, the Plan Supplement or related documents, the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors and the Released Parties shall neither have, nor incur any liability to any entity for any prepetition or postpetition act taken or omitted to be taken in connection with, or related to, or arising out of the Chapter 11 Cases, the negotiation and filing of the Plan, the filing of the Chapter 11 Cases, the formulation, preparation, negotiation, dissemination, filing, implementation, administration, confirmation or consummation of the Plan, the Disclosure Statement, the Exhibits, the Plan Supplement documents, any employee benefit plan, instrument, release or other agreement or document created, modified, amended or entered into in connection with the Plan, except for their willful misconduct or gross negligence and except with respect to obligations arising under confidentiality agreements, joint interest agreements, and protective orders, if any, entered during the Chapter 11 Cases; provided, however, each Released Party shall be entitled to rely upon the advice of counsel with respect to their duties and responsibilities pursuant to, or in connection with, the above referenced documents, actions, or inactions.

11.7 Injunction.

The satisfaction, release, and discharge pursuant to this <u>ARTICLE XI</u> shall act as an injunction against any Person commencing or continuing any action, employment of process, or act to collect, offset, or recover any Claim, Interest, or Cause of Action satisfied, released, or discharged under the Plan to the fullest extent authorized or provided by the Bankruptcy Code, including, without limitation, to the extent provided for or authorized by sections 524 and 1141 thereof.

ARTICLE XII

CONFIRMATION OF THE PLAN

12.1 Conditions to Confirmation.

It shall be a condition to confirmation of the Plan that the following conditions shall have been satisfied or waived pursuant to the provisions of <u>Article 12.3</u> hereof:

- (a) The Bankruptcy Court shall have entered an order by May 14, 2010 in form and substance satisfactory to the Required Backstop Parties, approving the Disclosure Statement with respect to this Plan as containing adequate information within the meaning of section 1125 of the Bankruptcy Code.
- (b) The Plan, the Plan Supplement and all of the schedules, documents, and exhibits contained therein (including, but not limited to, the Exit Financing) shall have been filed in form and substance acceptable to the Required Backstop Parties, without prejudice to the Reorganized Debtors' rights under the Plan to alter, amend, or modify certain of the schedules, documents, and exhibits contained in the Plan Supplement consistent with Article 14.5 of this Plan.
- (c) The proposed Confirmation Order shall be in form and substance acceptable to the Required Backstop Parties.

(d) The Confirmation Order shall:

- (i) authorize the Debtors and the Reorganized Debtors to take all actions necessary or appropriate to enter into, implement and consummate any contracts and other agreements or documents created in connection with the Plan;
- (ii) decree that the provisions of the Confirmation Order, the Plan and the Plan Supplement are nonseverable and mutually dependent;
- (iii) authorize the Reorganized Debtors to issue the New Equity pursuant to the exemption from registration under the Securities Act provided by Section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code or some other exemption from such registration;
- (iv) decree that the Confirmation Order shall supersede any Bankruptcy Court orders issued prior to the Confirmation Date that may be inconsistent with the Confirmation Orders; and
- (v) authorize the implementation of the Plan in accordance with its terms.

12.2 Conditions to the Effective Date.

- (a) Unless the Bankruptcy Court orders otherwise, the Confirmation Order, in form and substance satisfactory to the Debtors and the Required Backstop Parties, shall have been entered on or before June 18, 2010 and shall be a Final Order.
- (b) The Reorganized Debtors shall have entered into the Exit Financing Agreement, in form and substance satisfactory to the Required Backstop Parties, and such agreement shall be consummated.
- (c) The Company shall have arranged and paid for Tail Coverage as set forth in Article 7.7 of the Plan and the Tail Coverage shall be in full force and effect.
- (d) The Debtors shall have received all authorizations, consents, regulatory approvals, rulings, letters, no-action letters, opinions or documents that are necessary to implement the Plan and required by law, regulation, or order.
- (e) All actions, documents, certificates, and agreement necessary to implement this Plan shall have been effected and delivered to the required parties and, to the extent required, filed with the applicable governmental units in accordance with applicable laws.
- (f) The Debtors shall have conducted the Rights Offering consistent with this Plan and the Rights Offering Procedures.
- (g) All fees and expenses relating to the Commitment Letter (expressly including the fees and expenses of the Prepetition Agents) shall have been paid as required by the Approval Order, this Plan and the Commitment Letter.
- (h) The Sanction Order, in form and substance satisfactory to the Required Backstop Parties, shall have been entered on or before June 18, 2010 and not be subject to any stay.
- (i) The Canadian Plan, in form and substance satisfactory to the Required Backstop Parties, shall have become effective in accordance with its terms, the Sanction Order and the CCAA, which shall include the repayment of the Second Lien Credit Agreement Obligations in full in cash on the Effective Date.
- (j) The Effective Date shall occur on or before July 2, 2010, unless otherwise agreed in writing by each of the Backstop Parties.

12.3 Effect of Failure of Conditions to Effective Date.

If the conditions precedent specified in Article 12.2 have not been satisfied or waived (i) the Confirmation Order shall be vacated, (ii) no distributions under the Plan shall be made, (iii) the Debtors and all holders of Claims and Equity Interests shall be restored to the status quo ante as of the day immediately preceding the Confirmation Date as though the Confirmation Date never occurred, and (iv) all the Debtors' obligations with respect to the Claims and the Interests shall remain unchanged and nothing contained herein shall be deemed to constitute a waiver or release of any claims by or against the Debtors or any other entity or to prejudice in any manner the rights of the Debtors or any other entity in any further proceedings involving the Debtors or otherwise.

12.4 Waiver of Conditions to Confirmation or Consummation.

Unless otherwise specified in the Plan, the conditions set forth in <u>Articles 12.1 and 12.2</u> of the Plan may be waived, in whole or in part, by the Debtors and the Required Backstop Parties, without any notice to any other parties-in-interest or the Bankruptcy Court and without a hearing. The failure of the Debtors to exercise any of the foregoing rights shall not be deemed a waiver of any other rights, and each such right shall be deemed an ongoing right, which may be asserted at any time.

12.5 Effective Date.

The Effective Date shall be a Business Day, specified by the Debtors, that is no more than five (5) days after the day on which all of the conditions specified in <u>Articles 12.1 and 12.2</u> have been satisfied or waived; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that the Effective Date shall be no later than July 2, 2010.

ARTICLE XIII

RETENTION OF JURISDICTION

Pursuant to sections 105(a) and 1142 of the Bankruptcy Code, subject to the terms of the Cross-Border Protocol, the Bankruptcy Court shall have exclusive jurisdiction of all matters arising out of, and related to, the Chapter 11 Cases and the Plan, including, among others, the following matters:

- (a) to hear and determine motions for (i) the assumption or rejection or (ii) the assumption and assignment of executory contracts or unexpired leases to which any of the Debtors are a party or with respect to which any of the Debtors may be liable, and to hear and determine the allowance of Claims resulting therefrom including the amount of cure, if any, required to be paid;
- (b) to adjudicate any and all adversary proceedings, applications, and contested matters that may be commenced or maintained pursuant to the Chapter 11 Cases, the Plan, or that were the subject of proceedings before the Bankruptcy Court prior to the Effective Date, proceedings to adjudicate the allowance of Disputed Claims and Disputed Interests, and all controversies and issues arising from or relating to any of the foregoing;
- (c) to adjudicate any and all disputes arising from or relating to the distribution or retention pursuant to the Plan of the New Equity or other consideration under the Plan;
- (d) to ensure that distributions to holders of Allowed Claims and Allowed Interests are accomplished as provided herein;
- (e) to hear and determine any and all objections to the allowance or estimation of Claims or Interests filed, both before and after the Confirmation Date, including any objections to the classification of any Claim or Interest, and to allow or disallow any Claim or Interest, in whole or in part;
- (f) to enter and implement such orders as may be appropriate if the Confirmation Order is for any reason stayed, revoked, modified, and/or vacated;
- (g) to issue orders in aid of execution, implementation, or consummation of the Plan;

- (h) to consider any modifications of the Plan, to cure any defect or omission, or to reconcile any inconsistency in any order of the Bankruptcy Court, including, without limitation, the Confirmation Order;
- (i) to hear and determine all applications for allowance of compensation and reimbursement of Professional Claims under the Plan or under sections 328, 330(a), 331, or 503 of the Bankruptcy Code;
- (j) to determine requests for the payment of Claims entitled to priority under section 507(a)(2) of the Bankruptcy Code, including compensation and reimbursement of expenses of parties entitled thereto;
- (k) to hear and determine disputes arising in connection with the interpretation, implementation, or enforcement of the Plan or the Confirmation Order, including disputes arising under agreements, documents, or instruments executed in connection with the Plan;
- (1) to hear and determine all suits or adversary proceedings to recover assets of any of the Debtors and property of their Estates, wherever located;
- (m) to hear and determine matters concerning state, local, and federal taxes in accordance with sections 346, 505, and 1146 of the Bankruptcy Code;
- (n) to resolve any matters relating to the pre- and post-confirmation sales of the Debtors' assets:
 - (o) to hear any other matter not inconsistent with the Bankruptcy Code;
- (p) to hear and determine all disputes involving the existence, nature or scope of the Debtors' discharge, including any dispute relating to any liability arising out of the termination of employment or the termination of any employee or retiree benefit program, regardless of whether such termination occurred prior to or after the Effective Date;
 - (q) to enter a final decree closing the Chapter 11 Cases; and
 - (r) to enforce all orders previously entered by the Bankruptcy Court;

provided, however, that the foregoing is not intended to (1) expand the Bankruptcy Court's jurisdiction beyond that allowed by applicable law, (2) impair the rights of (i) any governmental unit to invoke the jurisdiction of a court, commission or tribunal with respect to matters relating to such governmental unit's police and regulatory powers and (ii) any Person to contest the invocation of any such jurisdiction. Nothing herein shall impair the rights of any Person to (i) seek the withdrawal of the reference in accordance with 28 U.S.C. § 157(d) and (ii) contest any request for the withdrawal of reference in accordance with 28 U.S.C. § 157(d).

ARTICLE XIV

MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

14.1 Binding Effect.

Upon the Effective Date, the Plan shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, all current and former holders of Claims, all current and former holders of Interests, and all other parties-in-interest and their respective heirs, successors, and assigns.

14.2 Payment of Statutory Fees.

All fees payable pursuant to section 1930 of title 28 of the United States Code, as of the entry of the Confirmation Order as determined by the Bankruptcy Court at the Confirmation Hearing, shall be paid on the Effective Date. The Reorganized Debtors shall continue to pay fees pursuant to section 1930 of title 28 of the United States Code until the earlier of the entry of an order dismissing, converting or closing the Chapter 11 Cases.

14.3 Payment of Fees and Expenses of Prepetition Agents, Backstop Parties and Backstop Party Professionals.

Any and all outstanding reasonable and documented fees and expenses of the Prepetition Agents, the Backstop Parties and the Backstop Party Professionals shall be paid in full in Cash by the Debtors on the Effective Date; provided, however, to the extent not otherwise reimbursed for reasonable fees and expenses incurred in connection with distributions made under the Plan, on the Effective Date or as soon as reasonably practicable thereafter (and, thereafter, upon request by a Prepetition Agent with respect to fees and expenses of such Prepetition Agent relating to post-Effective Date service under this Plan), the Reorganized Debtors shall pay in full in Cash all outstanding reasonable and documented fees and expenses of the Prepetition Agents and their respective counsel and other advisors, the Backstop Parties and the Backstop Party Professionals that are incurred in connection with making such distributions under the Plan.

14.4 Post-Confirmation Reporting.

The Reorganized Debtors shall file reports of their respective activities and financial affairs with the Bankruptcy Court on a quarterly basis, within thirty (30) days after the conclusion of each such period, or within such other period as they may agree mutually with the Office of the United States Trustee until the close of the Chapter 11 Cases. In consultation with the Office of the United States Trustee, the Reorganized Debtors shall prepare such reports substantially consistent with (both in terms of content and format) the applicable Bankruptcy Court and United States Trustee guidelines.

14.5 Modification and Amendments.

The Debtors, with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties, may alter, amend, or modify the Plan under section 1127(a) of the Bankruptcy Code at any time prior to the Confirmation Hearing. The Debtors, with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties, may alter, amend, or modify any Exhibits to the Plan and Plan Supplement documents under section 1127(a) of the Bankruptcy Code at any time prior to the Confirmation Date. After the Confirmation Date and prior to substantial consummation of the Plan with respect to any Debtor as defined in section 1101(2) of the Bankruptcy Code, any Debtor may, under section 1127(b) of the Bankruptcy Code, institute proceedings in the Bankruptcy Court to remedy any defect or omission or reconcile any inconsistencies in the Plan, the

Disclosure Statement, or the Confirmation Order, and such matters as may be necessary to carry out the purposes and effects of the Plan, subject to the consent of the Required Backstop Parties.

14.6 Substantial Consummation.

On the Effective Date, the Plan shall be deemed to be substantially consummated under sections 1001 and 1127(b) of the Bankruptcy Code.

14.7 Request for Expedited Determination of Taxes.

The Reorganized Debtors shall have the right to request an expedited determination under section 505(b) of the Bankruptcy Code with respect to tax returns (other than federal income tax returns) filed by it, or to be filed by it, for any and all taxable periods ending after the Petition Date through the Effective Date. The Reorganized Debtors or the Disbursing Agent shall be authorized to take any and all actions that may be necessary or appropriate to comply with such withholding and reporting requirements.

14.8 Withholding and Reporting Requirements.

In connection with the Plan and all instruments issued in connection therewith and distributions thereunder, the Debtors shall comply with all withholding and reporting requirements imposed by any federal, state, local, or foreign taxing authority, and all distributions hereunder shall be subject to any such withholding and reporting requirements.

14.9 Revocation, Withdrawal, or Non-Consummation.

- (a) Right to Revoke or Withdraw. Each of the Debtors reserves the right to revoke or withdraw the Plan with respect to such Debtor at any time prior to the Effective Date.
- Effect of Withdrawal, Revocation, or Non-Consummation. If any of the Debtors revokes or withdraws the Plan as to such Debtor prior to the Effective Date, or if the Confirmation Date or the Effective Date does not occur, then the Plan, any settlement or compromise embodied in the Plan with respect to such Debtor or Debtors (including the fixing or limiting to an amount certain any Claim or Class of Claims with respect to such Debtor or Debtors, or the allocation of the distributions to be made hereunder), the assumption or rejection of executory contracts or leases effected by the Plan with respect to such Debtor or Debtors, and any document or agreement executed pursuant to the Plan with respect to such Debtor or Debtors shall be null and void as to such Debtor or Debtors. In such event, nothing contained herein or in the Disclosure Statement, and no acts taken in preparation for consummation of the Plan, shall be deemed to constitute a waiver or release of any Claims by or against such Debtor or Debtors or any other Person, to prejudice in any manner the rights of any such Debtor or Debtors, the holder of a Claim or Interest, or any other Person in any further proceedings involving such Debtor or Debtors or to constitute an admission of any sort by the Debtors or any other Person. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, in the event that any one or more of the Debtors shall revoke or withdraw the Plan as to itself prior to the Effective Date, the Effective Date shall otherwise occur.

14.10 Notices.

Any notice required or permitted to be provided to the Debtors or the Backstop Parties shall be in writing and served by (a) certified mail, return receipt requested, (b) hand delivery, or (c) overnight delivery service, to be addressed as follows:

If to the Debtors:

Akin Gump Strauss Hauer & Feld LLP One Bryant Park New York, New York 10036 Attention: Ira S. Dizengoff, Esq.

Akin Gump Strauss Hauer & Feld LLP 1333 New Hampshire Ave., NW Washington, DC 20036 Attention: Scott L. Alberino, Esq.

If to the Backstop Parties:

Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP 200 Park Avenue New York, NY 10166 Attention: David M. Feldman, Esq. and Matthew Williams, Esq.

Ropes & Gray, LLP 1211 Avenue of the Americas New York, NY 10036 Attention: Mark R. Somerstein, Esq.

If to the Canadian Petitioners:

Fraser Milner Casgrain LLP 1 First Canadian Place, 39th Floor 100 King Street West Toronto, Ontario, Canada M5X 1B2 Attention: Shayne Kukulowicz

(Counsel to the Canadian Petitioners)

FTI Consulting, Canada ULC, in its capacity as Monitor of Trident Exploration Corp., Fort Energy Corp., Fenergy Corp., 981384 Alberta Ltd., 981405 Alberta Ltd., 981422 Alberta Ltd., Trident Resources Corp., Trident CBM Corp., Aurora Energy LLC, Nexgen Energy Canada, Inc. and Trident USA Corp.

TD Waterhouse Tower, Suite 2010
79 Wellington Street
Toronto, ON, M5K 1G8
Attention: Nigel D. Meakin

(Monitor in the Canadian Proceedings)

McCarthy Tétrault LLP Suite 5300, TD Bank Tower Toronto Dominion Centre Toronto, Ontario M5K 1E6 Attention: Sean Collins

(Counsel to the Monitor in the Canadian Proceedings)

14.11 Term of Injunctions or Stays.

Unless otherwise provided herein or in the Confirmation Order, all injunctions or stays provided for in the Chapter 11 Cases under sections 105 or 362 of the Bankruptcy Code or otherwise, and extant on the Confirmation Date, shall remain in full force and effect until the Effective Date.

14.12 Severability.

If, prior to the entry of the Confirmation Order, any term or provision of the Plan is held by the Bankruptcy Court to be invalid, void, or unenforceable, the Bankruptcy Court, at the request of the Debtors (with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties), shall have the power to alter and interpret such term or provision to make it valid or enforceable to the maximum extent practicable, consistent with the original purpose of the term or provision held to be invalid, void, or unenforceable, and such term or provision shall then be applicable as altered or interpreted. Notwithstanding any such holding, alteration, or interpretation, with the consent of the Required Backstop Parties, the remainder of the terms and provisions of the Plan will be deemed to remain in full force and effect and will be in no way be affected, impaired, or invalidated by such holding, alteration, or interpretation. The Confirmation Order shall constitute a judicial determination and shall provide that each term and provision of the Plan or Reorganization, as it may have been altered or interpreted in accordance with the foregoing, is valid and enforceable pursuant to its terms.

14.13 Governing Law.

Unless a rule of law or procedure is supplied by federal law (including the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rules) or unless otherwise specifically stated, the laws of the State of Delaware shall govern the construction and implementation of the Plan, any agreements, documents, and instruments executed in connection with the Plan (except as otherwise set forth in those agreements, in which case the governing law of such agreements shall control). Corporate governance matters shall be governed by the laws of the state of incorporation of the applicable Debtor.

14.14 Entire Agreement.

Except as otherwise indicated, the Plan and the Plan Supplement supersede all previous and contemporaneous negotiations, promises, covenants, agreements, understandings, and representations on such subjects, all of which have become merged and integrated into the Plan.

14.15 Waiver or Estoppel.

Upon the Effective Date, each holder of a Claim or Interest shall be deemed to have waived any right to assert that its Claim or Interest should be Allowed in a certain amount, in a certain priority, be secured, or not be subordinated by virtue of an agreement made with the Debtors and/or their counsel, or any other party, if such agreement was not disclosed in the Plan, the Disclosure Statement, or papers filed with the Bankruptcy Court.

14.16 Conflicts.

In the event that the provisions of the Disclosure Statement and the provisions of the Plan conflict, the terms of the Plan shall govern.

Dated: May 5, 2010

Respectfully submitted,

By: <u>/s/ Todd A. Dillabough</u> Name: Todd A. Dillabough

Title: President, CEO, COO and Director

IN THE COURT OF QUEEN'S BENCH OF **ALBERTA** JUDICIAL DISTRICT OF CALGARY

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-**36 AS AMENDED**

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF TRIDENT **EXPLORATION CORP.,**

FORT ENERGY CORP., FENERGY CORP., 981384 ALBERTA LTD. 981405 ALBERTA LTD.

AND 981422 ALBERTA LTD. ET AL.

PLAN OF ARRANGEMENT AND COMPROMISE

FRASER MILNER CASGRAIN LLP **Barristers and Solicitors**

15th Floor Bankers Court 820 2 Street SW Calgary, Alberta T2P 0R8

Solicitors: David W. Mann / Derek M. Pontin Telephone: (403) 268-7097 / (403) 268-6301 Facsimile: (403) 268-3100 M5X 1B2

> 1 First Canadian Place 100 King Street West Toronto, ON M5X 1B2

Solicitors: R. Shayne Kukulowicz / Michael J. Wunder Dilrect Line: (416) 863-4740 / (416) 863-4715 Fax: 416-863-4592

File: 539728-1

SCHEDULE "B" TO MEETING ORDER

NOTICE OF THE CREDITORS' MEETING OF TRIDENT EXPLORATION CORP., FORT ENERGY CORP., FENERGY CORP., 981384 ALBERTA LTD., 981405 ALBERTA LTD. AND 981422 ALBERTA LTD., (collectively, hereinafter referred to as "Trident")

Capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined in this Notice are as defined in the Creditors' Meeting Order, dated June 3, 2010.

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Plan of Compromise and Arrangement of Trident dated May 31, 2010 (as may be amended from time to time, the "Plan") was filed pursuant to the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act (the "CCAA") with the Alberta Court of Queen's Bench (the "CCAA Court") on June 1, 2010. The Plan contemplates the compromise of the rights and claims of Trident's Affected Creditors (as defined in the Plan).

Important documents which you should review (the "Information Package"), including the Plan, the Meeting Order, and the Monitor's Thirteenth Report, are available from the website of the Court-appointed monitor, FTI Consulting Canada ULC (the "Monitor") (http://cfcanada.fticonsulting.com/trident). If you are unable to access this website, you may obtain a copy of the Information Package by contacting the Monitor by e-mail at trident@fticonsulting.com or by telephone at (403) 770-1691. Details of the Plan and the distributions to be made thereunder to creditors are more fully described in the Monitor's Thirteenth Report enclosed in the Information Package.

NOTICE IS ALSO HEREBY GIVEN that Trident may vary, modify, amend, or supplement the Plan:

1. By way of supplementary or amended and restated plan or plans of compromise or arrangement or both filed with the CCAA Court (an "Amended Plan") at any time or from time to time prior to the commencement of the Creditors' Meeting (as defined hereafter), provided that Trident obtains the prior consent of FTI Consulting Canada ULC, in its capacity as the Court-appointed monitor of Trident (the "Monitor"), and the Required Backstop Parties (as defined in the Plan), or an order of the CCAA Court on no less than two business days notice to the Required Backstop Parties, to any such variation, modification, amendment or supplement. Any such Amended Plan will, for all purposes, be deemed to be part of and incorporated into this Plan. Any such variation, modification, amendment or supplement shall be posted on the Monitor's website http://cfcanada.fticonsulting.com/trident (the "Monitor's Website") on the day on which it is filed with the CCAA Court and notice will be provided to the CCAA Proceedings service list. Creditors are advised to check the Monitor's Website regularly. Creditors who wish to receive written notice of any variation, modification, amendment or supplement to the Plan should contact the Monitor by email at trident@fticonsulting.com, by telephone at (403) 770-1691, or at the address of the Monitor listed in the Plan.

- 2. By proposing any such variation, modification of, or amendment or supplement to the Plan during the Creditors' Meeting, provided that (a) Trident obtains the prior consent of the Monitor and the Required Backstop Parties to any such variation, modification, amendment or supplement, and (b) oral notice of such variation, modification, amendment or supplement is given to all Creditors entitled to vote present in person or by proxy at the Creditors' Meeting prior to the vote being taken, in which case any such variation, modification, amendment or supplement shall, for all purposes, be deemed to be part of the Plan. Any variation, amendment, modification or supplement at the Creditors' Meeting will be promptly posted on the Monitor's Website and filed with the CCAA Court as soon as practicable following the Creditors' Meeting.
- 3. After the Creditors' Meeting, and both prior to and subsequent to the obtaining of an Order sanctioning the Plan (the "Sanction Order"), Trident may at any time and from time to time vary, amend, modify or supplement the Plan without the need for obtaining an Order of the CCAA Court or providing notice to the Creditors, if Trident, the Required Backstop Parties and the Monitor, acting reasonably and in good faith, determine that such variation, amendment, modification or supplement is of an administrative nature that is not adverse to the financial or economic interests of any of the Affected Creditors under the Plan and is necessary in order to give effect to the substance of the Plan or the Sanction Order. The Monitor shall post a notice of such variance, amendment, modification or supplement to the Plan on the Monitor's Website, together with the varied, amended, modified or supplemented language.

NOTICE IS ALSO HEREBY GIVEN that the order of the CCAA Court dated June 3, 2010 (the "Meeting Order") established the procedures for Trident to call, hold and conduct a meeting of its Creditors (the "Creditors' Meeting") to consider and vote on the Plan. For the purpose of considering and voting on the Plan, and receiving distributions thereunder, the Affected Claims of the Affected Creditors shall be grouped into a single class under the Plan.

NOTICE IS ALSO HEREBY GIVEN that the Creditors' Meeting will be held at the following date, time and location:

Date:

June 16, 2010

Time:

10:00 a.m. (Mountain time)

Location:

Crystal Ballroom, Fairmont Palliser Hotel

133 9th Avenue SW

Calgary, Alberta

Only those Affected Creditors with a Proven Claim or a Disputed Claim (each such creditor, an "Eligible Voting Creditor") (or their respective proxyholders) will be eligible to attend the Creditors' Meeting and vote on the Plan. The votes of Affected Creditors holding Disputed Claims will be separately tabulated by the Monitor, and Disputed Claims will be resolved in accordance with the Claims Order and the Meeting Order prior to any distribution on account of

such Disputed Claims. Holders of an Unaffected Claim (as defined in the Plan) will not be entitled to attend and vote at the Creditors' Meeting.

Any Eligible Voting Creditor who is unable to attend the applicable Creditors' Meeting may vote by proxy. Further, any Eligible Voting Creditor who is not an individual may only attend and vote at the Creditors' Meeting if a proxyholder has been appointed to act on its behalf at such Creditors' Meeting.

Proxies, once duly completed, dated and signed, must be sent by email to the Monitor, or if cannot be sent by email, delivered to the Monitor at the address of the Monitor as set out on the Proxy form. Proxies must be received by the Monitor by no later than 12:00 noon. (Mountain time) on the last Business Day preceding the date set for the Creditors' Meeting or any adjournment thereof. Proxies may also be delivered by hand to the Chair prior to the commencement of the Creditors' Meeting. After commencement of the Creditors' Meeting, no Proxies can be accepted by the Monitor.

NOTICE IS ALSO HEREBY GIVEN that if the Plan is approved by the Required Majorities (as defined below) at the Creditors' Meeting, Trident shall seek approval of the Plan by the CCAA Court at a motion for the Sanction Order, which motion shall be returnable before the CCAA Court at 10:00 a.m. (Calgary time) on June 18, 2010, or as soon after that date as the matter can be heard (the "Sanction Hearing"). Any person wishing to oppose the motion for the Sanction Order must serve upon the lawyers for both Trident and the Monitor as well as those parties listed on the Service List as posted on the Monitor's Website, by not later than 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on June 17, 2010, a copy of the materials to be used to oppose the motion for approval of the Plan, setting out the basis for such opposition.

NOTICE IS ALSO HEREBY GIVEN that in order for the Plan to become effective:

- 1. the Plan must be approved at the Creditors' Meeting by the affirmative vote of a majority in number, representing not less than two-thirds in value of the voting claims, of Eligible Voting Creditors, in person or by proxy (the "Required Majorities");
- 2. the Plan must be sanctioned by the CCAA Court; and
- 3. the conditions to the implementation of the Plan as set out in the Plan must be satisfied or waived.

The Information Package, including the Plan, and the Monitor's Thirteenth Report may be obtained from the Monitor's Website (http://cfcanada.fticonsulting.com/trident), or by requesting one from the Monitor by email at trident@fticonsulting.com or by telephone at (403) 770-1691. You should review the Information Package carefully.

SCHEDULE "C" TO MEETING ORDER

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF TRIDENT EXPLORATION CORP., FORT ENERGY CORP., FENERGY CORP., 981384 ALBERTA LTD., 981405 ALBERTA LTD., AND 981422 ALBERTA LTD.

PROXY AND ELECTION TO RECEIVE \$5,000

PROXY

Before completing this Proxy, please read carefully the accompanying instructions for the proper completion and return of the form.

Capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined herein have the meanings ascribed to them in the Plan of Compromise and Arrangement of the Applicant dated May 31, 2010 (as may be amended from time to time, the "Plan") filed pursuant to the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act (the "CCAA") with the Alberta Court of Queen's Bench (the "CCAA Court") on June 1, 2010.

In accordance with the Plan and the Order of the Court made on June 3, 2010 (the "Meeting Order"), Proxies may only be filed by Creditors having a Proven Claim or a Disputed Claim ("Eligible Voting Creditors").

PROXIES, ONCE DULY COMPLETED, DATED AND SIGNED, MUST BE SENT BY EMAIL TO THE MONITOR, OR IF IT CANNOT BE SENT BY EMAIL, DELIVERED TO THE MONITOR BY REGISTERED MAIL, FACSIMILE TRANSMISSION OR COURIER, AND RECEIVED BY THE MONITOR BY NO LATER THAN 12:00 NOON (CALGARY TIME) ON THE LAST BUSINESS DAY PRECEDING THE DATE SET FOR THE CREDITORS' MEETING OR ANY ADJOURNMENT THEREOF, OR DELIVERED BY HAND TO THE CHAIR PRIOR TO THE COMMENCEMENT OF THE CREDITORS' MEETING. AFTER COMMENCEMENT OF THE CREDITORS' MEETING (OR ANY ADJOURNMENT THEREOF), NO PROXIES CAN BE ACCEPTED BY THE MONITOR.

THE UNDERSIGNED ELIGIBLE VOTING CREDITOR hereby revokes all Proxies previously given, if any, and nominates, constitutes, and appoints **Mr. Nigel Meakin** of FTI Consulting Canada ULC, in its capacity as Monitor, or such Person as he, in his sole discretion, may designate or, instead of the foregoing, appoints:

Print Name of Proxyholder if wishing to appoint someone other than Mr. Nigel Meakin

to attend on behalf of and act for the Eligible Voting Creditor at the Creditors' Meeting to be held in connection with the Plan and at any and all adjournments, postponements or other rescheduling of the Creditors' Meeting, and to vote the amount of the Eligible Voting Creditor's Affected Claim(s) for voting purposes as determined by and accepted for voting purposes in accordance with the Creditors' Meeting Order and as set out in the Plan as follows:

Α.	(mark	one only):			
	□ vo	te FOR approval of the resolution to	accept the Plan; or		
	□ vo	te AGAINST approval of the resoluti	on to accept the Plan.		22
	If a box is not marked as a vote for or against approval of the Plan, this Proxy shall be voted for approval of the Plan.				
- and -					ä
B.	Vote at the nominee's discretion and otherwise act for and on behalf of the undersigned Eligible Voting Creditor with respect to any amendments or variations to the matters identified in the notice of the Creditors' Meeting and in this Plan, and with respect to other matters that may properly come before the Creditors' Meeting.				
				a a	
ELECTION TO REDUCE CLAIMS TO \$5,000 AND RECEIVE \$5,000					
	CHECK THIS BOX if you wish for your Affected Claims to be REDUCED TO \$5,000 and for your DISTRIBUTION under the Plan to be \$5,000, subject to the terms of the Plan.				
	BY CHECKING THIS BOX you, the undersigned Affected Creditor, hereby:				
	(a)	represent that the undersigned excess of \$5,000; and	holds Affected Claims in	an aggregate an	nount in
	(b)	by providing this Election to R Deadline, reduce the aggregate \$5,000.	-		
1.	All words capitalized herein have the meanings assigned to them by the Plan.				
2.	This is an Election to Receive \$5,000 delivered as provided by subsection 3.02(a) of the Plan.				
		8		-10	
Dated thi	is	day of June, 2010.			
Print Na	ame of El	igible Voting Creditor	Title of the authorized		

Signature of Eligible Voting Creditor or, if the Eligible Voting Creditor is a corporation, partnership or trust, signature of an authorized signing officer of the corporation, partnership or trust

Telephone number of the Eligible Voting Creditor or authorized signing officer

Mailing Address of Eligible Voting Creditor

Email address of Eligible Voting Creditor

Print Name of Witness, if Eligible Voting Creditor is an individual

Signature of Witness

RETURN THIS COMPLETED PROXY TO:

By email:

trident@fticonsulting.com

By registered mail, courier, or facsimile:

FTI Consulting Canada ULC
Monitor of Trident Exploration Corp., Trident Resources Corp., et al.
TD Waterhouse Tower
79 Wellington Street West
Suite 2010, P.O. Box 104

Toronto, Ontario

M5K 1G8

Facsimile: <>

INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMPLETION OF PROXY

- 3. This Proxy should be read in conjunction with the Plan of Compromise and Arrangement of the Applicant dated May 31, 2010 (as it may be amended, restated or supplemented from time to time, the "Plan") filed pursuant to the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act (the "CCAA") with the Alberta Court of Queen's Bench (the "CCAA Court") on June 1, 2010 and the Meeting Order. Capitalized terms used herein not otherwise defined shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the Plan.
- 4. Each Eligible Voting Creditor has the right to appoint a person (who need not be a Creditor) (a "Proxyholder") to attend, act and vote for and on behalf of such Eligible Voting Creditor and such right may be exercised by inserting the name of the Proxyholder in the blank space provided on the Proxy.
- 5. If no name has been inserted in the space provided to designate the Proxyholder on the Proxy, the Eligible Voting Creditor will be deemed to have appointed Mr. Nigel Meakin of FTI Consulting Canada Inc., in its capacity as Monitor (or such other Person as he, in his sole discretion, may designate), as the Eligible Voting Creditor's Proxyholder.
- 6. An Eligible Voting Creditor who has given a Proxy may revoke it, unless such Eligible Voting Creditor has agreed otherwise (as to any matter on which a vote has not already been cast pursuant to its authority), by an instrument in writing executed by such Eligible Voting Creditor or by its attorney, duly authorized in writing or, if an Eligible Voting Creditor is not an individual, by an officer or attorney thereof duly authorized, and deposited with the Monitor.
- 7. If this Proxy is not dated in the space provided, it shall be deemed to be dated as of the date on which it is received by the Monitor.
- 8. A valid Proxy from the same Eligible Voting Creditor bearing or deemed to bear a later date than this Proxy will be deemed to revoke this Proxy. If more than one valid Proxy from the same Eligible Voting Creditor and bearing or deemed to bear the same date are received by the Monitor with conflicting instructions, such Proxies shall not be counted for the purposes of the vote.
- 9. This Proxy confers discretionary authority upon the Proxyholder with respect to amendments or variations to the matters identified in the notice of the Creditors' Meeting and in the Plan, and with respect to other matters that may properly come before the Creditors' Meeting.
- The Proxyholder shall vote the Proven Claim or Disputed Claim of the Eligible Voting Creditor in accordance with the direction of the Eligible Voting Creditor appointing him/her on any ballot that may be called for at the Creditors' Meeting. IF AN ELIGIBLE VOTING CREDITOR FAILS TO INDICATE ON THIS PROXY A VOTE FOR OR AGAINST APPROVAL OF THE RESOLUTION TO ACCEPT THE PLAN, THIS PROXY WILL BE VOTED FOR THE RESOLUTION TO APPROVE THE PLAN, INCLUDING ANY AMENDMENTS, VARIATIONS OR SUPPLEMENTS THERETO.
- 11. This Proxy must be signed by the Eligible Voting Creditor or by a person duly authorized (by power of attorney) to sign on the Eligible Voting Creditor's behalf or, if the Eligible Voting Creditor is a corporation, partnership or trust, by a duly authorized officer or attorney of the corporation, partnership or trust. If you are voting on behalf of a corporation, partnership or trust, you may be required to provide documentation evidencing your power and authority to sign this Proxy.
- 12. PROXIES, ONCE DULY COMPLETED, DATED AND SIGNED, MUST BE SENT BY EMAIL TO THE MONITOR, OR IF IT CANNOT BE SENT BY EMAIL, DELIVERED TO THE MONITOR BY REGISTERED MAIL, FACSIMILE TRANSMISSION OR COURIER, AND RECEIVED BY THE MONITOR BY NO LATER THAN 12:00 NOON (CALGARY TIME) ON THE LAST BUSINESS DAY PRECEDING THE DATE SET FOR THE CREDITORS' MEETING OR ANY ADJOURNMENT THEREOF IF ANY PERSON ON THE ELIGIBLE VOTING CREDITOR'S

BEHALF IS TO ATTEND THE CREDITOR' MEETING AND VOTE ON THE PLAN OR IF THE ELIGIBLE VOTING CREDITOR WISHES TO APPOINT NIGEL MEAKIN TO ACT AS THE ELIGIBLE VOTING CREDITOR'S NOMINEE.

By email:

trident@fticonsulting.com

By registered mail, courier or facsimile:

FTI Consulting Canada ULC Monitor of Trident Exploration Corp., Trident Resources Corp., et al. TD Waterhouse Tower 79 Wellington Street West

79 Weilington Street Wes Suite 2010, P.O. Box 104 Toronto, Ontario M5K 1G8

Facsimile: <>

PROXIES MAY ALSO BE HAND DELIVERED TO THE CHAIR OF THE CREDITORS' MEETING PRIOR TO THE COMMENCEMENT OF THE CREDITORS' MEETING. AFTER THE COMMENCEMENT OF THE CREDITORS' MEETING, NO PROXIES CAN BE ACCEPTED BY THE MONITOR.

- 13. The Applicant and the Monitor are authorized to use reasonable discretion as to the adequacy of compliance with respect to the manner in which any Proxy is completed and executed, and may waive strict compliance with the requirements in connection with the deadlines imposed by the Meeting Order.
- 14. By completing the Election to Receive \$5,000 attached, you irrevocably elect to reduce your Proven Claim (to the extent such Proven Claim exceeds \$5,000) and thereby receive payment in cash in an amount equal to one hundred percent of the reduced Proven Claim in full satisfaction such Proven Claim in accordance with section 3.02 of the Plan. By not completing the Election to Receive \$5,000 you will be deemed not to have made such election. Check the box ONLY if you wish for your Claim to be reduced to \$5,000.

SCHEDULE "D" TO MEETING ORDER

NOTICE OF THE CREDITORS' MEETING OF TRIDENT EXPLORATION CORP., FORT ENERGY CORP., FENERGY CORP., 981384 ALBERTA LTD., 981405 ALBERTA LTD. AND 981422 ALBERTA LTD., (collectively, hereinafter referred to as "Trident")

This notice is being published pursuant to the order of the Alberta Court of Queen's Bench (the "CCAA Court") dated June 3, 2010 (the "Creditors' Meeting Order") which established the procedures for Trident to call, hold and conduct a meeting of its unsecured creditors (the "Creditors' Meeting") to consider and vote on the Plan of Compromise and Arrangement of Trident dated May 31, 2010 (as may be amended from time to time, the "Plan") and to transact such other business as may be properly brought before the Creditors' Meeting. The Creditors' Meeting will be held at the following date, times and location:

Date:

June 16, 2010

Time:

10:00 a.m. (Mountain time)

Location:

Crystal Ballroom, Fairmont Palliser Hotel

133 9th Avenue SW

Calgary, Alberta

ONLY THOSE CREDITORS WITH PROVEN CLAIMS OR DISPUTED CLAIMS (AS SUCH TERMS ARE DEFINED IN THE PLAN), OR THEIR RESPECTIVE PROXY HOLDERS, SHALL BE ENTITLED TO ATTEND AND VOTE ON THE PLAN AT THE CREDITORS' MEETING.

Important documents which you should review (the "Information Package"), including the Plan, the Meeting Order, and the Monitor's Thirteenth Report, are available from the website of the Court-appointed monitor, FTI Consulting Canada ULC (the "Monitor") (http://cfcanada.fticonsulting.com/trident). If you are unable to access this website, you may obtain a copy of the Information Package by contacting the Monitor by e-mail at trident@fticonsulting.com or by telephone at (403) 770-1691.

SCHEDULE "E' TO MEETING ORDER

PLAN RESOLUTION IN RESPECT OF TRIDENT EXPLORATION CORP., FORT ENERGY CORP., FENERGY CORP. AND 981384 ALBERTA LTD., 981405 ALBERTA LTD., 981422 ALBERTA LTD., TRIDENT RESOURCES CORP., (collectively, hereinafter referred to as "Trident")

TEXT OF PLAN RESOLUTION OF TRIDENT

Plan of Compromise and Arrangement under the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act

BE IT RESOLVED THAT:

- 1. the Plan of Compromise and Arrangement dated May 31, 2010 filed by Trident under the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act, as may be amended, restated or supplemented in accordance with its terms (the "Plan"), presented to the Creditors' Meeting (as defined in the Plan) be and is hereby authorized and approved;
- 2. notwithstanding that this resolution has been passed and the Plan approved by the required majorities of Eligible Voting Creditors (as defined in the Plan), the directors of Trident be and they are hereby authorized and empowered to amend or not proceed with the Plan in accordance with the terms thereof; and

any one director or officer of Trident be, and he or she is hereby authorized, empowered and instructed, acting for, and in the name of and on behalf of each of the Applicants (but not the creditors), to execute, or cause to be executed, and to deliver or cause to be delivered for, on behalf of and in the name of each of the Applicants, all such documents, agreements and instruments and to do or cause to be done all such other acts and things as such director or officer of the Applicants determines to be necessary or desirable in order to carry out the Plan, such determination to be conclusively evidenced by the execution and delivery by such directors or officers of such documents, agreements or instruments or the doing of any such act or thing.

IN THE COURT OF QUEEN'S BENCH OF ALBERTA JUDICIAL DISTRICT OF CALGARY

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF TRIDENT EXPLORATION CORP., FORT ENERGY CORP., FENERGY CORP., 981384 ALBERTA LTD., 981405 ALBERTA LTD., 981422 ALBERTA LTD., TRIDENT RESOURCES CORP., TRIDENT CBM CORP., AURORA ENERGY LLC., NEXGEN ENERGY CANADA, INC. AND TRIDENT USA CORP.

ORDER

FRASER MILNER CASGRAIN LLP

Barristers and Solicitors

15th Floor Bankers Court 850 2 Street SW Calgary, Alberta T2P 0R8

Solicitors: David W. Mann / Derek M. Pontin Telephone: (403) 268-7097 / (403) 268-6301 Facsimile: (403) 268-3100

> 1 First Canadian Place 100 King Street West Toronto, ON M5X 1B2

Solicitors: R. Shayne Kukulowicz / Michael J. Wunder Direct Line: (416) 863-4740 / (416) 863-4715 Fax: 416-863-4592

File: 539728-1

Action No.: 0901-13483

IN THE COURT OF QUEEN'S BENCH OF ALBERTA JUDICIAL DISTRICT OF CALGARY

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF TRIDENT EXPLORATION CORP., FORT ENERGY CORP., FENERGY CORP., 981384 ALBERTA LTD., 981405 ALBERTA LTD., 981422 ALBERTA LTD., TRIDENT RESOURCES CORP., TRIDENT CBM CORP., AURORA ENERGY LLC., NEXGEN ENERGY CANADA, INC. AND TRIDENT USA CORP.

SERVICE LIST LAST UPDATED: MAY 11, 2010

Service Recipient	Telephone	Fax	Recipient Status
FRASER MILNER CASGRAIN LLP 15th Floor, Bankers Court 850 - 2nd Street S.W.	(403) 268-7000	(403) 268-3100	Applicants' Canadian Counsel
Calgary, Alberta T2P 0R8	#/s II	11.0	9
DAVID W. MANN E-mail: david.mann@fmc-law.com	(403) 268-7097	¥	
DEREK M. PONTIN E-mail: derek.pontin@fmc-law.com	(403) 268-6301	1	8
1 First Canadian Place 100 King Street West	(416) 863-4511	(416) 863-4592	*
Toronto, Ontario M5X 1B2		2	= 1
R. SHAYNE KUKULOWICZ E-mail: shayne.kukulowicz@fmc-law.com	(416) 863-4740	45	<i>a</i>
MICHAEL J. WUNDER E-mail: michael.wunder@fmc-law.com	(416) 863-4715		
RYAN C. JACOBS E-mail: ryan.jacobs@fmc-law.com			
AKIN GUMP STRAUSS HAUER & FELD LLP One Bryant Park New York, New York 10036	(212) 872-1000	(212) 872-1002	Applicants' US Counsel
IRA S. DIZENGOFF E-mail: idizengoff@akingump.com	(212) 872-1096		

Service Recipient	Telephone	Fax	Recipient Status
1333 New Hampshire Avenue, N.W.	(202) 887-4000	(202) 887-4288	
Washington D.C. 20036	,		
SCOTT L. ALBERINO			
E-mail: salberino@akingump.com	(202) 887-4027		
<u> </u>	<u> </u>		**************************************
ROTHSCHILD INC.	(212) 403-3500	(212) 403-3501	Applicants' Financial
1251 Avenue of the Americas 51st floor			Advisors
New York, New York 10020			
100.1011,1100.100.20			
NEIL AUGUSTINE	(212) 403-5411	(212) 403-3734	
E-mail: neil.augustine@us.rothschild.com			
WILLIAM SHAW	(212) 403-5221	(212) 403-5454	
E-mail: william.shaw@us.rothschild.com	(212) 403-3221	(212) 403-3434	
DEBEVOISE & PLIMPTON LLP		(212) 909-6836	US Counsel to
919 Third Avenue			Applicants' Financial
New York, New York 10022			Advisors
DEREK ALEXANDER	(212) 909-6021	(212) 521-7603	
E-mail: dalexand@debevoise.com		, , , , , , , , ,	
BLAKE, CASSELS & GRAYDON LLP 855 - 2nd Street S.W.	}	(403) 260-9700	Canadian Counsel to
Suite 3500, Bankers Hall East Tower			Applicants' Financial Advisors
Calgary AB T2P 4J8			1 Advisors
KELLY BOURASSA	(403) 260-9697	. 9	
E-mail: kelly.bourassa@blakes.com		,	
199 Bay Street		(416) 863-2653	
Suite 2800, Commerce Court West			
Toronto ON M5L 1A9			
PAMELA HUFF	(416) 863-2958		
E-mail: pamela.huff@blakes.com	(+10) 003-2930		
F			**

Service Recipient	Telephone	Fax	Recipient Status
FTI CONSULTING CANADA ULC	(416) 649-8100	(416) 649-8101	Monitor
TD Waterhouse Tower			5
79 Wellington Street West	İ		
Suite 2010, P.O. Box 104			
Toronto, Ontario M5K 1G8			
Coop W. Coop	(110) (10 00==		11
GREG WATSON	(416) 649-8077	, at	2
E-mail: greg.watson@fticonsulting.com	3	4	•
NIGEL D. MEAKIN	(416) 640 9065		er ek
E-mail: nigel.meakin@fticonsulting.com	(416) 649-8065		~
E-man. Inger.meakin@iticonsulting.com			
TONI VANDERLAAN	(416) 649-8075		9.
E-mail: toni.vanderlaan@fticonsulting.com	(410) 042-0073		~
2 man. tom. vandoridan@itieonsaiting.com			<u> </u>
P. BROGAN TAYLOR	(416) 649-8074		
E-mail: brogan.taylor@fticonsulting.com	(110) 01) 00/1		
=		100	
STEVEN BISSELL	(416) 649-8054	0.0	
E-mail: steven.bissell@fticonsulting.com			(5)
MCCARTHY TÉTRAULT LLP	(403) 260-3500	(403) 260-3501	Monitor's Counsel
Suite 3300			
421 - 7th Avenue SW	İ		
Calgary, Alberta T2P 4K9			
			19
SEAN F. COLLINS	(403) 260-3531	40 00	
E-mail: scollins@mccarthy.ca	2		
BLANK ROME LLP		X	Monitor's US Counsel
Chase Manhattan Centre		_	Monitor's OS Counsei
1201 Market Street, Suite 800	b	iii	
Wilmington, Delaware 19801			
winnington, Delaware 17001		i i	
BONNIE GLANTZ FATELL	(302) 425-6423	(302) 428-5110	
E-mail: Fatell@BlankRome.com	(000) 100 0100	(00=) 120 0110	
W	a a	100	= 36
One Logan Square			<i>y</i>
130 North 18th Street	=	8	40
Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19103-6998			
		(6)	
MIKE SCHAEDLE	(215) 569-5762	(215) 832-5762	
E-mail: Schaedle@BlankRome.com		_	
<u> </u>			
BENNETT JONES LLP	(403) 298-3100	(403) 265-7219	Counsel for Steering
4500 Bankers Hall East			Committee of the 2006
855 2nd Street SW	7. 2	9	Lenders
Calgary, Alberta T2P 4K7		II #	
EDANIK DEADLOVE	(403) 200 2202	9	
	(403) 270-3202		F 5
L-man. dea to veraportificity offes.com			
FRANK DEARLOVE E-mail: dearlovef@bennettjones.com	(403) 298-3202		e s

Service Recipient	Telephone	Fax	Recipient Status
3400 One First Canadian Place			
P.O. Box 130			.00
Toronto Ontario		0	
M5X 1A4			
KEVIN J. ZYCH	(416) 777-5738		F4
E-mail: zychk@bennettjones.com		- 45	a s
GIBSON DUNN & CRUTCHER LLP	(212) 351-4000	(212) 351-4035	US Counsel for
200 Park Avenue	(,	(-12)562 1666	Steering Committee of
New York, New York 10166-0193		C*	the 2006 Lenders
DAVID FELDMAN		,	
E-mail: dfeldman@gibsondunn.com			
Margary Williams	.99		81
MATTHEW WILLIAMS E-mail: mjwilliams@gibsondunn.com		A	
2 man. ny mans@giosondani.com		4	· ·
BORDEN LADNER GERVAIS LLP	(403) 232-9500	(403) 266-1395	Canadian Counsel for
1000 Canterra Tower		=	majority of Preferred
400 Third Avenue S.W.			Shareholders
Calgary, Alberta T2P 4H2			
PATRICK T. MCCARTHY O.C.	(403) 232-9441		
E-mail: pmccarthy@blgcanada.com	(403) 232-3441		la la
b man. pmocartify@bigoanada.com		9)4 1 <u>7</u>
QUINN EMANUEL URQUHART OLIVER &	(212) 849-7000	(212) 849-7100	US Counsel for
HEDGES, LLP	10		majority of Preferred
51 Madison Avenue, 22nd Floor			Shareholders
New York, New York 10010	24	5	
Daniel Holzman	(212) 849-7242		2
E-mail: danielholzman@quinnemanuel.com	(212) 649-7242		
2 man damente 2 man e qui monte nativo no			
SUSHEEL KIRPALANI			
E-mail:	(e)	2.0	V.
SusheelKirpalani@quinnemanuel.com	45	*	
JOSEPH MINIAS		÷)	
E-mail: josephminias@quinnemanuel.com			
McMillan LLP	(403) 531-4700	(403) 531-4720	Counsel to the
1900, 736-6th Avenue S.W.	(405) 551-4/00	(403) 331-4/20	majority of holders of
Calgary, Alberta T2P 3T7			the Second Lien
			Credit Facility,
R. Craig Steele	(403) 531-4706	_	Goldman Sachs,
E-mail: craig.steele@mcmillan.ca	\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\	20	Farrallon, and Mount
B		22	Kellett

Service Recipient	Telephone	Fax	Recipient Status
Brookfield Place, Suite 4400	(416) 865-7000	(416) 865-7048	
181 Bay Street			
Toronto, Ontario M5J 2T3	[7]		A
ANDREW J.F. KENT	(416) 865-7160	(647) 722-6715	
E-mail: andrew.kent@mcmillan.ca	(410) 303-7100	(047) 122-0713	
		25	
DANIEL V. MACDONALD	(416) 865-7169	(416) 865-7048	
E-mail: dan.macdonald@mcmillan.ca			
WAEL ROSTOM			
E-mail: wael.rostom@mcmillan.ca			
BRETT HARRISON	(416) 865-7932	(647) 722-6756	
brett.harrison@mcmillan.ca		a	
WACHTELL, LIPTON, ROSEN & KATZ	(212) 403-1000	(212) 403-2000	US counsel to the
51 West 52nd Street	(212) 405-1000	(212) 405-2000	majority of holders of
New York, New York 10019			the Second Lien
		7-1	Credit Facility,
SCOTT K. CHARLES	(212) 403-1202	(212) 403-2202	Goldman Sachs,
E-mail: SKCharles@wlrk.com			Farrallon, and Mount Kellett
CAITH KUSHNER	(212) 403-1326	(212) 403-2326	Kellett
E-mail: CKushner@wlrk.com	(212) 103 1020	(212) 103 2320	
8		·	12
MOUNT KELLETT CAPITAL MANAGEMENT			Mount Kellett Capital
623 5th Avenue New York, New York 10022			Management
New Tolk, New Tolk 10022	-		
MARCUS MOTRONI	(212) 588-6119		
E-mail: mmotroni@mountkellett.com			
			g:
DAVIS LLP Livingston Place	(403) 296-4470	(403) 296-4474	Counsel to Nexen Inc.
1000 - 250 2nd Street SW			
Calgary, AB T2P 0C1			
- · ·			
LARRY B. ROBINSON, Q.C.	(403) 698-8715	(403) 697-6609	
E-mail: larry.robinson@davis.ca			
1 First Canadian Place, Suite 5600			
P.O. Box 367, 100 King Street West			
Toronto, ON, Canada		2 .	
M5X 1E2			
DENIÉE PROGGEAU	(416) 260 5004	(410) 555 5445	
RENÉE BROSSEAU E-mail: rbrosseau@davis.ca	(416) 369-5284	(416) 777-7442	
2 1010000uuwuu10.0a			:
	<u> </u>		

Service Recipient	Telephone	Fax	Recipient Status
NEXEN INC.	(403) 699-4000		Nexen Inc.
Law Department			
801-7th Avenue SW			
Calgary, Alberta T2P 3P7		47	c≡:
JAY D. TODESCO - ASSOCIATE GENERAL		is 13	2
COUNSEL			191
E-mail: jay_todesco@nexeninc.com			
GOWLING LAFLEUR HENDERSON LLP	(403) 298-1000	(403) 263-9193	Counsel to Robert
Suite 1400 700 - 2nd Street S.W.			Funnell
Calgary, Alberta T2P 4V5			
LESLIE R. DUNCAN	(403) 298-1899	(403) 695-3581	10 E
E-mail: les.duncan@gowlings.com	0:		~ a
WHIPPOORWILL ASSOCIATES, INC.			
11 Martine Avenue		T	
White Plains, New York 10606		=	
MICHAEL LEE	(914) 683-1002		
E-mail: mlee@whippoorwillassociates.com			
STEVEN GENDAL		a =\cdot\cdot	.a .a
E-mail:		51	
sgendal@whippoorwillassociates.com		10 N	
MCLENNAN ROSS LLP	(780) 482-9200	(780) 482-9100	Counsel to Spectra
600 West Chambers	(= 1) == 1 = 1	(11)	Energy
12220 Stony Plain Road		9	
Edmonton, Alberta T5N 3Y4		100	2
CHARLES RUSSELL, Q.C.	(780) 482-9115	(780) 482-9102	× ,
E-mail: crussell@mross.com	(700) 402 7113	(700) 402-7102	
		2	
CONOCOPHILLIPS CANADA		10	ConocoPhillips
Law Department 401 – 9th Avenue S.W.			Canada
P.O. Box 130, Station M			
Calgary, Alberta T2P 2H7			
a		10	31
LARINA J. TAYLOR	(403) 233-3563	(403) 233-5505	
E-mail: Larina.J.Taylor@conocophillips.com		, 3	₩
FLEMING LLP			Counsel to Midfield
900, 926-5th Avenue S.W.			Supply ULC
Calgary, Alberta T2P 0N7		ZV	8 9
CARMEN A. ALGER	(403) 266-7750	(403) 265-6910	
Email: calger@flemingllp.com	` '	,	

Service Recipient	Telephone	Fax	Recipient Status
CIBC WORLD MARKETS INC.			CIBC World Markets
900, Bankers Hall East	n e		Inc.
855-2nd Street S.W.			
Calgary, Alberta T2P 4J7	a a	5	
CHRIS BEATON	(402) 260 0515	(402) 060 0504	
	(403) 260-0515	(403) 260-0524	
E-mail: chris.beaton@cibc.ca		-	10
DUNCAN & CRAIG LLP			Counsel to
#2800, Scotia Place			Independent Electric
10060 Jasper Avenue			and Controls Ltd.
Edmonton, Alberta T5J 3V9			
DARREN BIEGANEK	(780) 441-4386	(790) 060 6291	112
*1	(700) 441-4300	(780) 969-6381	
E-mail: dbieganek@dcllp.com			#1
Box 6777	(780) 542-7462	(780) 542-3392	·
5202 – 52 Avenue	1-877-740-4447		
Drayton Valley, Alberta T7A 1S2			
KIM BRODERSEN	(780) 514-2505		
E-mail: kbrodersen@dcllp.com	(780) 314-2303		
W			
VALEO POWER CORPORATION		(d)	Valeo Power
141 – 50 Avenue SE		8.	Corporation
Calgary, Alberta T2G 4S7	71 II E		
ARISTOTLE SARANTIS		(403) 385-1879	* ±
E-mail: asarantis@enmax.com		` ′	
CREW ENERGY INC.	(403) 266-2088	(403) 266-6259	Crew Energy Inc.
1400, 425 1st Street SW	(100) 200 2000	(405) 200-025)	Ciew Energy Inc.
Calgary, Alberta T2P 3L8	A 8		
			42
CRAIG TURCHAK		9	=
E-mail: Craig.Turchak@crewenergy.com	il .		
CARSCALLEN LEITCH LLP			Counsel to Apex
1500, 407 - 2nd Street S.W.			Distribution Inc.
Calgary, Alberta T2P 2Y3			~ DE INCHIVIT IIIV
GLENN BLACKETT	(402) 209 9474	(402) 262 2052	c
	(403) 298-8474	(403) 262-2952	10 a.
E-mail: blackett@cllawyers.com	= -	a a	(59
MAY JENSEN SHAWA SOLOMON LLP		(403) 571-1528	Counsel to Alberta
Lancaster Building	iii		Tubular Products
800, 304 - 8 Avenue SW			(ii
Calgary, Alberta T2P 1C2			
BRYAN DUGUID	(403) 571-0745	2	
E-mail: duguidb@mjss.ca	1 100,011 0,10		
	0.52		-
KAJAL PATEL			A _ A
E-mail: patelk@mjss.ca	15		- 18
			14

Service Recipient	Telephone	Fax	Recipient Status
BURSTALL WINGER LLP			Counsel to Tarpon
1600, 333 - 7th Avenue, S. W.	8		Energy Services Ltd.
Calgary, Alberta T2P 2Z1	W.	. 17)
CANDICE A. ROSS	(403) 234-3336	(403) 265-8565	
E-mail: ross@burstall.com			-
DAVISON WORDEN LLP	(403) 262-7745	(403) 262-7011	Counsel to BJ Services
Barristers & Solicitors			Company of Canada
1710, 540 – 5th Ave. S.W.			CE Franklin Ltd.
Calgary, Alberta T2P 0M2			Smith International
			Canada Ltd.
Laura C. Snowball	(403) 294-3599	- 10	Technicoil
E-mail: lsnowball@davisonworden.com	=	* *	Corporation
			Trican Partnership
		4	Wood Group ESP
	2		(Canada) Ltd.
GOWLING LAFLEUR HENDERSON LLP	(403) 298-1000	(403) 695-3573	Counsel to
Suite 1400, 700 - 2nd Street S.W.			Weatherford Canada
Calgary, Alberta T2P 4V5		<u> 5</u>	Partnership
BRAD R. SHIRVELL	(403) 298-1919		W _ 8
E-mail: brad.shirvell@gowlings.com			
TAQA NORTH LTD.	(403) 724-5000	(403) 724 5001	Taga North Ltd.
P.O. Box: 2350 STN M	(111)	(100) / 2 0 0 0 1	244 110 21 204
Calgary, Alberta T2P 2M6			9 2
Doreen Brown			45
E-mail: Doreen.Brown@taqa.ca			
CLEAN HARBORS ENVIRONMENTAL		(781) 792-5904	Clean Harbors
SERVICES, INC.		(701) 752 5504	Environmental
42 Longwater Drive - 10AC			Services Inc.
Norwell, MA 02061-9149	1		Services inc.
JOANNE WEST	(781) 792-5243		
E-mail: west.joanne@cleanharbors.com			
PARLEE MCLAWS LLP	+		Counsel to CNRL
3400 Suncor Energy Centre			
150-6th Avenue SW	."		
	*	i in the second	
Calgary, Alberta T2P 3Y7	1		
Calgary, Alberta T2P 3Y7 SCOTT WATSON	(403) 294-7038	(403) 767-8875	W 11.

Service Recipient	Telephone	Fax	Recipient Status
OSLER, HOSKIN & HARCOURT LLP Suite 2500 - TransCanada Tower 450 - 1st St. S.W., Calgary, Alberta T2P 5H1		(403) 260-7024	Counsel to Wilmington Trust FSB
CHRISTA NICHOLSON E-mail: cnicholson@osler.com	(403) 260-7025		
WALKER W. MACLEOD E-mail: wmacleod@osler.com	(403) 260-7043		
Suite 6100, P.O. Box 50 1 First Canadian Place 100 King Street West Toronto, Ontario M5X 1B8			**
CHARLES R. ZIENIUS E-mail: czienius@osler.com	(416) 862-4222	(416) 862-6666	*
SIGNALTA RESOURCES LIMITED 1000, 605 - 5th Avenue S.W. Calgary, Alberta T2P 3H5		(403) 263-4649	Signalta Resources Limited
J. KIM REID E-mail: kim.reid@signalta.com	(403) 218-4238		*
GOWLING LAFLEUR HENDERSON LLP Suite 1400 700 - 2nd Street S.W. Calgary, Alberta T2P 4V5 THOMAS CUMMING	(403) 298-1000	(403) 263-9193	Counsel to Credit Suisse AG, Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC, and
E-mail: tom.cumming@gowlings.com	(403) 298-1938	1) 20	Credit Suisse Energy LLC

Action No. 0901-13483

IN THE COURT OF QUEEN'S BENCH OF ALBERTA JUDICIAL DISTRICT OF CALGARY

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF TRIDENT EXPLORATION CORP., FORT ENERGY CORP., FENERGY CORP., 981384 ALBERTA LTD., 981405 ALBERTA LTD., 981422 ALBERTA LTD., TRIDENT RESOURCES CORP., TRIDENT CBM CORP., AURORA ENERGY LLC., NEXGEN ENERGY CANADA, INC. AND TRIDENT USA CORP.

NOTICE OF MOTION

FRASER MILNER CASGRAIN LLP

Barristers and Solicitors

15th Floor Bankers Court 850 2 Street SW Calgary, Alberta T2P 0R8

Solicitors: David W. Mann / Derek M. Pontin Telephone: (403) 268-7097 / (403) 268-6301 Facsimile: (403) 268-3100

> 1 First Canadian Place 100 King Street West Toronto, ON M5X 1B2

Solicitors: R. Shayne Kukulowicz / Michael J. Wunder Direct Line: (416) 863-4740 / (416) 863-4715 Fax: 416-863-4592

File: 539728-1